Published for SISSA by O Springer

RECEIVED: December 19, 2023 ACCEPTED: April 14, 2024 PUBLISHED: May 17, 2024

# Symmetry TFT for subsystem symmetry

Weiguang Cao  $\mathbb{D}^{a,b}$  and Qiang Jia  $\mathbb{D}^{c}$ 

 <sup>a</sup>Kavli Institute for the Physics and Mathematics of the Universe, University of Tokyo, Kashiwa, Chiba 277-8583, Japan
 <sup>b</sup>Department of Physics, University of Tokyo,

Tokyo 113-0033, Japan

<sup>c</sup>School of Physics, Korea Institute for Advanced Study, Seoul 02455, Korea

*E-mail*: weiguang.cao@ipmu.jp, qjia@kias.re.kr

ABSTRACT: We generalize the idea of symmetry topological field theory (SymTFT) for subsystem symmetry. We propose the 2-foliated BF theory with level N in (3 + 1)d as subsystem SymTFT for subsystem  $\mathbb{Z}_N$  symmetry in (2 + 1)d. Focusing on N = 2, we investigate various topological boundaries. The subsystem Kramers-Wannier and Jordan-Wigner dualities can be viewed as boundary transformations of the subsystem SymTFT and are included in a larger duality web from the subsystem SL $(2, \mathbb{Z}_2)$  symmetry of the bulk foliated BF theory. Finally, we construct the condensation defects and twist defects of S-transformation in the subsystem SL $(2, \mathbb{Z}_2)$ , from which the fusion rule of subsystem non-invertible operators can be recovered.

KEYWORDS: Discrete Symmetries, Topological Field Theories

ARXIV EPRINT: 2310.01474



# Contents

1	Introduction	1
<b>2</b>	Subsystem symmetry and duality in $(2+1)$ d	4
	2.1 Subsystem $\mathbb{Z}_2$ symmetry on lattice	4
	2.2 Subsystem KW transformation	7
	2.3 Subsystem JW transformation	9
3	2-foliated theory as the subsystem SymTFT	11
	3.1 2-foliated BF theory revisited	11
	3.2 Topological boundaries with subsystem symmetry	13
4	Subsystem $\mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z}_2)$ transformation and the duality web	18
	4.1 Subsystem S-transformation	20
	4.2 Subsystem <i>T</i> -transformation	22
	4.3 Duality web from the subsystem $SL(2, \mathbb{Z}_2)$ transformation	24
<b>5</b>	S-defects in the subsystem SymTFT	26
	5.1 Conventions on operators and algebras	26
	5.2 $S$ -defect	29
	5.3 Twist $S$ -defect	33
6	Conclusion and discussion	35
A	A review on ordinary BF theory as SymTFT	36
в	Duality between $(3.1)$ and $(3.2)$	39
С	Derivation of fusion rule of subsystem KW defects	39
	C.1 Conventions	40
	C.2 Fusion rule of subsystem KW defects	42

# 1 Introduction

Fracton excitation, a new kind of quasiparticle with restricted mobility, has appeared in new types of exotic phases of matter and received attention from both condensed matter physics [1–10] and high energy physics [11–15]. Fracton phases of matter, originally constructed as a candidate for quantum memory [1, 2], are famous for their extensive ground state degeneracy [1–3], restricted mobility of excitation [3] and large subleading corrections to the entanglement entropy [16, 17]. More detail can be found in the reviews [18, 19]. Models with fractons also attract the interest of field theorists because their low energy effective description allows discontinuous field configurations and exhibits exotic UV-IR mixing behavior [11–15], which challenges our conventional understanding of field theory.

One valid construction of fracton models arises from generalizing the ordinary gauge principal [20] by introducing the tensor gauge theories [21-24], where gauge fields are tensor representations of the symmetry group. There is another foliation construction [6–8, 25–27] where the spacetime manifold is a foliation of lower dimensional submanifold. The gauge invariant operators have restricted mobility in the foliated directions but are topological in the other directions without foliation.<sup>1</sup> The two constructions are equivalent through the exotic-foliated duality [30, 31].

From a symmetry point of view, fracton models are often realized by gauging the subsystem symmetry [26, 32] or dipole symmetry [33, 34] which generalizes the notion of symmetry by relaxing the topologicalness of the symmetry operators. Therefore, studying these generalized symmetries is of equal importance and will shed light on the underlying structure of fracton models. In this paper, we will focus on the subsystem symmetry. Subsystem symmetry allows symmetry transformations acting on rigid spatial submanifolds and it is sometimes referred to as "gauge-like" symmetry [35–37]. However, it should be viewed as a global symmetry rather than gauge symmetry because the subsystem symmetry operator acts nontrivially on the Hilbert space. It is natural to study subsystem symmetry by generalizing corresponding ideas in ordinary global symmetry, like selection rules [38], spontaneously breaking [39–41], anomaly inflow [42] and constraints on IR dynamics [11–15]. In particular, we will study the duality we and the generalization of symmetry topological field theory (SymTFT) for subsystem symmetry.

Duality is a powerful tool in theoretical physics, where the two apparently different Lagrangians describe the same theory. Here we focus on (1 + 1)d quantum field theories (QFTs) where the duality web has been revisited recently from the perspective of gauging a discrete symmetry [43–49]. We are interested in the duality transformation generated by symmetry manipulations such as gauging and stacking invertible phases [50–52]. For example, gauging the non-anomalous  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  symmetry of (1 + 1)d Ising conformal field theory (CFT) is a self-duality and the corresponding duality defect gives the simplest example of non-invertible symmetry [53, 54]. Another famous example is the boson-fermion duality [55– 57], where the Ising CFT is dual to a free Majorana fermion by first stacking a topological phase given by the Arf-invariant (Kitaev Majorana chain) and then gauging the diagonal  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  symmetry. Recently, generalizations of Kramers-Wannier (KW) and Jordan-Wigner (JW) duality has been studied in the context of subsystem symmetry [58–61], where a new subsystem non-invertible symmetry has been found.

SymTFT is another powerful tool that provides a unified picture to study duality transformations and symmetry manipulations [49, 62–74]. The idea of SymTFT is illustrated in figure 1. Given a *d*-dimensional theory  $\mathfrak{T}_{\mathcal{S}}$  with a finite symmetry  $\mathcal{S}$ , the SymTFT is a (d+1)-dimensional topological quantum field theory  $\mathfrak{J}(\mathcal{S})$  that allows a topological boundary  $\mathfrak{B}_{\mathcal{S}}^{\text{sym}}$  encoding the symmetry  $\mathcal{S}$  of the original theory  $\mathfrak{T}_{\mathcal{S}}$ . The original theory  $\mathfrak{T}_{\mathcal{S}}$  can be expressed as an interval compactification of  $\mathfrak{J}(\mathcal{S})$  with two boundaries. In the condensed matter literature, the similar idea of SymTFT has been proposed as symmetry/topological order correspondence [75–77].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>In [28, 29], the restricted mobility and UV-IR mixing are also found in rank 2 gauge theory, resulting from the subsystem higher form symmetry.



Figure 1. Illustration of the SymTFT. We will get boundary theory after shrinking the slab. When fusing on the boundary, a co-dimension one symmetry defect  $\mathcal{D}$  in the SymTFT will change the boundary condition, which corresponds to a symmetry manipulation/duality transformation of the boundary theory.

The power of SymTFT is that the information of symmetry S and the dynamics are separately stored in the two boundaries. The left boundary is the topological boundary  $\mathfrak{B}_{S}^{\text{sym}}$ supporting the symmetry S and all symmetry manipulations take place on this boundary. The symmetry manipulations are implemented by fusing a co-dimension one symmetry defect of the SymTFT to the topological boundary. The right boundary is the dynamical (physical) boundary  $\mathfrak{B}_{\mathfrak{T}_{S}}^{\text{phys}}$  that depends on the details of  $\mathfrak{T}_{S}$ . As a concrete example, we give a review of the (2 + 1) BF theory as a SymTFT in appendix A.

In this paper, we will propose a SymTFT for subsystem symmetry. We will focus on subsystem  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  symmetry in (2 + 1)d, which is a 2-foliated theory with one-dimensional layers foliated in all spacial directions x, y. The natural candidate for the SymTFT is a theory with the same foliation structure but with an extra topological direction, which turns out to be the 2-foliated BF theory in (3 + 1)d [31, 78].<sup>2</sup> This principle to construct subsystem SymTFT can apply to theories in higher dimensions, like the X-cube model, which we leave for future investigation.

Here is the organization of this paper. In section 2, we review the (2 + 1)d subsystem  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  symmetry on the lattice and subsystem KW/JW duality transformation. In section 3, we propose the (3 + 1)d SymTFT for subsystem  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  symmetry in (2 + 1)d and study the topological boundary conditions. In section 4, we consider the SL $(2, \mathbb{Z}_2)$  symmetry of the subsystem SymTFT and the duality web of the boundary theories. In section 5, we construct the condensation defects and twist defects of S-transformation in the subsystem SL $(2, \mathbb{Z}_2)$ . Finally, we conclude and point out interesting future directions in section 6.

 $<sup>^{2}</sup>$ Strictly speaking, it is not a topological field theory in the ordinary sense since the theory is only topological in the directions without foliation.

## 2 Subsystem symmetry and duality in (2+1) d

In this section, we will review the subsystem  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  symmetry in (2+1)d regularized on a 2d square lattice and the duality transformations including the subsystem Kramers-Wannier (KW) transformation [60] and the subsystem Jordan-Wigner (JW) transformation [61].

## 2.1 Subsystem $\mathbb{Z}_2$ symmetry on lattice

Consider a closed  $L_x \times L_y$  square lattice. On each site there is a spin-1/2 state  $|s\rangle_{i,j}$ where  $s = \pm 1$ ,  $i = 1, \dots, L_x$  and  $j = 1, \dots, L_y$ . Denote the Pauli matrices at each site as  $X_{i,j}, Y_{i,j}, Z_{i,j}$  and they act on the site in a canonical way

$$X_{i,j}|s\rangle_{i,j} = |-s\rangle_{i,j}, \quad Z_{i,j}|s\rangle_{i,j} = s|s\rangle_{i,j}.$$
(2.1)

The generators of subsystem  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  global symmetry are line operators acting on each row and column

$$U_j^x = \prod_{i=1}^{L_x} X_{i,j}, \quad U_i^y = \prod_{j=1}^{L_y} X_{i,j}.$$
 (2.2)

They satisfy  $(U_j^x)^2 = (U_i^y)^2 = 1$  and flip the spin of all sites of *j*th-row or *i*th-column as illustrated in figure 2. We will denote the eigenvalues of  $U_j^x$ ,  $U_i^y$  as  $(-1)^{u_j^x}$ ,  $(-1)^{u_i^y}$  where  $u_j^x$ ,  $u_i^y = 0, 1$  are  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ -valued integers. These  $L_x + L_y$  operators are not independent and they are restricted by the constraint

$$\prod_{j=1}^{L_y} U_j^x \prod_{i=1}^{L_x} U_i^y = \prod_{j=1}^{L_y} (-1)^{u_j^x} \prod_{i=1}^{L_x} (-1)^{u_i^y} = 1,$$
(2.3)

and there are  $L_x + L_y - 1$  independent symmetry generators.

One can also insert the subsystem  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  defects along the time direction (represented by z) as shown in the middle diagram in figure 2. If the lattice is infinite, they are implemented by the  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  twist operators (e.g.  $U_{0i}^{xz}$  in figure 2) on half line

$$U_{0,j}^{xz} = \prod_{i'<0} X_{i',j}, \quad U_{i,0}^{yz} = \prod_{j'<0} X_{i,j'}.$$
(2.4)

The operator  $U_{0,j}^{xz}$  is mobile along the x-direction and is not mobile along the y-direction. Similarly,  $U_{i,0}^{yz}$  is mobile along the y-direction and is not mobile along the x-direction. For periodic lattice, inserting defects on the lattice will twist the boundary condition for each row and column by

$$|s_{i+L_x,j}\rangle = |(-1)^{t_j^x} s_{i,j}\rangle, \quad |s_{i,j+L_y}\rangle = |(-1)^{t_i^y} s_{i,j}\rangle, \quad |s_{i+L_x,i+L_y}\rangle = |(-1)^{t^{xy}+t_j^x+t_j^y} s_{i,j}\rangle, \quad (2.5)$$

where  $t_j^x, t_i^y = 0, 1$  are twist variables and  $t^{xy} = 0, 1$  is the boundary condition of the twist variables

$$t_{i+L_x}^y = t_i^y + t^{xy}, \quad t_{j+L_y}^x = t_j^x + t^{xy}.$$
 (2.6)



Figure 2. Examples of subsystem  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  symmetry operators, defect operators and twist operators.

Although there are  $L_x + L_y + 1$  twist parameters but the Hamiltonian with subsystem  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  symmetry depends only on the combinations  $\mathbf{t}_{j+\frac{1}{2}}^x, \mathbf{t}_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^y$  [60, 61],

$$\mathbf{t}_{j+\frac{1}{2}}^{x} \equiv t_{j}^{x} + t_{j+1}^{x}, \quad \mathbf{t}_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^{y} \equiv t_{i}^{y} + t_{i+1}^{y}, \quad \sum_{j=1}^{L_{y}} \mathbf{t}_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^{y} = \sum_{i=1}^{L_{x}} \mathbf{t}_{j+\frac{1}{2}}^{x} = t^{xy}, \quad (2.7)$$

and only  $L_x + L_y - 1$  twist variables are independent.

Given a (2 + 1)d theory  $\mathfrak{T}_{sub}$  with the subsystem  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  symmetry, the eigenvalues of subsystem symmetry and twist boundary conditions will divide the Hilbert space into sectors with  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ -valued symmetry-twist labels  $(\{u_j^x\}, \{u_i^y\}, \{\mathbf{t}_{j+\frac{1}{2}}^x\}, \{\mathbf{t}_{j+\frac{1}{2}}^y\})$ . Here  $\{\cdots\}$  denotes the collection of variables for all  $j = 1, \cdots, L_y$  and  $i = 1, \cdots, L_x$ . The symmetry-twist labels have overall constraints

$$\prod_{j=1}^{L_y} (-1)^{u_j^x} \prod_{i=1}^{L_x} (-1)^{u_i^y} = 1, \quad \prod_{j=1}^{L_y} (-1)^{\mathbf{t}_{j+\frac{1}{2}}^x} \prod_{i=1}^{L_x} (-1)^{\mathbf{t}_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^y} = 1.$$
(2.8)

With the above constraints, the Hilbert space is divided into  $2^{2(L_x+L_y-1)}$  different sectors and the partition function for each sector is

$$Z_{\mathfrak{T}_{\rm sub}}[\{u_j^x\}, \{u_i^y\}, \{\mathbf{t}_{j+\frac{1}{2}}^x\}, \{\mathbf{t}_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^y\}] = \operatorname{Tr}_{\mathcal{H}_{\mathbf{t}}}\left(\prod_{i=1}^{L_x} \frac{1+(-1)^{u_i^y} U_i^y}{2}\right) \left(\prod_{j=1}^{L_y} \frac{1+(-1)^{u_j^x} U_j^x}{2}\right) e^{-\beta H},$$
(2.9)

where  $\mathcal{H}_{\mathbf{t}}$  is the Hilbert space of the twist sector with label  $(\{\mathbf{t}_{j+\frac{1}{2}}^x\}, \{\mathbf{t}_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^y\}).$ 

For simplicity, we will write any quartet  $(\{u_j^x\}, \{u_i^y\}, \{\mathbf{t}_{j+\frac{1}{2}}^x\}, \{\mathbf{t}_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^y\})$  or doublet  $(\{\mathbf{t}_{j+\frac{1}{2}}^x\}, \{\mathbf{t}_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^y\})$  as  $(u_j^x, u_i^y, \mathbf{t}_{j+\frac{1}{2}}^x, \mathbf{t}_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^y)$  and  $(\mathbf{t}_{j+\frac{1}{2}}^x, \mathbf{t}_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^y)$  in the following discussion.

**Coupling to background field.** We can introduce background subsystem  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  symmetry gauge field  $(A^z, A^{xy})$  on the lattice. Consider a cubic spacetime lattice  $M_3$  with  $L_x \times L_y \times L_z$  sites and the topological z-direction is the time direction. The space component of the gauge field  $A^{xy}$  lives on the xy-plaquette and the time component  $A^z$  lives on the z-link, as shown in figure 3.

The  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ -valued holonomies are regularized by summing the gauge fields along different cycles on the lattice. The holonomy of  $A^z$  along the time direction is

$$w_{z;i,j} = \sum_{k=1}^{L_z} A_{i,j,k+\frac{1}{2}}^z = w_{z,x;j} + w_{z,y;i},$$
(2.10)



**Figure 3.** Background gauge field for subsystem  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  symmetry on lattice.

which is highly reducible and we can decompose it into  $w_{z,x;j}$ ,  $w_{z,y;i}$  detecting the insertion of symmetry operator  $(U_j^x)^{w_{z,x;j}}$  and  $(U_i^y)^{w_{z,y;i}}$  respectively. The constraint (2.3) on the symmetry operators imposes a gauge redundancy

$$(w_{z,x;j}, w_{z,y;i}) \sim (w_{z,x;j} + 1, w_{z,y;i} + 1).$$
 (2.11)

On the other hand, the holonomy of  $A^{xy}$  along x and y directions are

$$w_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}} = \sum_{i=1}^{L_x} A_{i+\frac{1}{2},j+\frac{1}{2},k}^{xy} = \mathbf{t}_{j+\frac{1}{2}}^x \quad w_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}} = \sum_{j=1}^{L_y} A_{i+\frac{1}{2},j+\frac{1}{2},k}^{xy} = \mathbf{t}_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^y.$$
(2.12)

They detect the insertion of symmetry defects along the z-direction and are the same as the twist variables  $\mathbf{t}_{j+\frac{1}{2}}^x, \mathbf{t}_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^y$  introduced in (2.7). They obey the same constraint

$$\prod_{j=1}^{L_y} (-1)^{w_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}}} \prod_{i=1}^{L_x} (-1)^{w_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}}} = 1.$$
(2.13)

For a generic subsystem  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  symmetry background  $(w_{z,x;j}, w_{z,y;i}, w_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}}, w_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}})$ , the partition function is

$$Z_{\mathfrak{T}_{\text{sub}}}[w_{z,x;j}, w_{z,y;i}, w_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}}, w_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}}] = \text{Tr}_{\mathcal{H}_{\mathbf{t}}} \left(\prod_{j=1}^{L_y} (U_j^x)^{w_{z,x;j}}\right) \left(\prod_{i=1}^{L_x} (U_i^y)^{w_{z,y;i}}\right) e^{-\beta H}.$$
 (2.14)

It is related to the partition function in the sector with symmetry-twist label (2.9) by a discrete Fourier transformation

$$Z_{\mathfrak{T}_{sub}}[w_{z,x;j}, w_{z,y;i}, w_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}}, w_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}}] = \sum_{u_i^y, u_j^x = 0,1} (-1)^{\sum_i u_i^y w_{z,y;i} + \sum_j u_j^x w_{z,x;j}} Z_{\mathfrak{T}_{sub}}[u_j^x, u_i^y, \mathbf{t}_{j+\frac{1}{2}}^x, \mathbf{t}_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^y],$$
(2.15)

where  $w_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}} = \mathbf{t}_{j+\frac{1}{2}}^x, w_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}} = \mathbf{t}_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^y$  and the summation over  $(u_i^y, u_j^x)$  should obey the constraint (2.8).



**Figure 4.** Mapping of symmetry-twist sectors. The original lattice is in black while the dual lattice is in red. For example, the symetry variable  $u_{j-1}^x$  is mapped to the dual twist variable  $\hat{\mathbf{t}}_{j-1}^x = \hat{t}_{j-\frac{3}{2}}^x + \hat{t}_{j-\frac{1}{2}}^x$ .

#### 2.2 Subsystem KW transformation

We can gauge the subsystem  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  symmetry by doing a subsystem KW transformation  $\mathcal{N}^{\text{sub}}$  [60] which maps the original lattice with spin  $\{|\hat{s}\rangle_{i,j}\}$  to the dual lattice with spin  $\{|\hat{s}\rangle_{i+\frac{1}{2},j+\frac{1}{2}}\}$  living on the plaquette of the original lattice. In terms of Pauli operators, the explicit transformation of  $\mathcal{N}^{\text{sub}}$  is

$$\mathcal{N}^{\text{sub}} Z_{i,j} Z_{i,j+1} Z_{i+1,j} Z_{i+1,j+1} = \hat{X}_{i+\frac{1}{2},j+\frac{1}{2}} \mathcal{N}^{\text{sub}},$$
  
$$\mathcal{N}^{\text{sub}} X_{i,j} = \hat{Z}_{i-\frac{1}{2},j-\frac{1}{2}} \hat{Z}_{i+\frac{1}{2},j-\frac{1}{2}} \hat{Z}_{i-\frac{1}{2},j+\frac{1}{2}} \hat{Z}_{i+\frac{1}{2},j+\frac{1}{2}} \mathcal{N}^{\text{sub}},$$
(2.16)

where  $\hat{X}_{i+\frac{1}{2},j+\frac{1}{2}}$ ,  $\hat{Z}_{i+\frac{1}{2},j+\frac{1}{2}}$  are Pauli operators acting on the dual lattice. After gauging, the dual theory  $\hat{\mathfrak{T}}_{sub}$  lives on the dual lattice and has a dual subsystem  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  symmetry. The Hilbert space of the dual theory  $\hat{\mathfrak{T}}_{sub}$  is similarly divided into sectors labelled by the dual symmetry-twist variables  $(\hat{u}_{j+\frac{1}{2}}^x, \hat{u}_{j+\frac{1}{2}}^y, \hat{\mathbf{t}}_j^x, \hat{\mathbf{t}}_j^y)$  with the constraints

$$\prod_{j=1}^{L_y} (-1)^{\hat{u}_{j+\frac{1}{2}}^x} \prod_{i=1}^{L_x} (-1)^{\hat{u}_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^y} = 1, \quad \prod_{j=1}^{L_y} (-1)^{\hat{\mathbf{t}}_j^x} \prod_{i=1}^{L_x} (-1)^{\hat{\mathbf{t}}_i^y} = 1.$$
(2.17)

They are related to the symmetry-twist variables  $(u_j^x, u_i^y, \mathbf{t}_{j+\frac{1}{2}}^x, \mathbf{t}_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^y)$  in the original theory  $\mathfrak{T}_{\text{sub}}$  as

$$\hat{u}_{j+\frac{1}{2}}^{x} = \mathbf{t}_{j+\frac{1}{2}}^{x}, \quad \hat{u}_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^{y} = \mathbf{t}_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^{y}, \quad \hat{\mathbf{t}}_{j}^{x} = u_{j}^{x}, \quad \hat{\mathbf{t}}_{i}^{y} = u_{i}^{y}.$$
(2.18)

where symmetry/twist sectors are exchanged as shown in figure 4.

The holonomy variables of the dual gauge fields  $(\hat{A}^z, \hat{A}^{xy})$  are  $(\hat{w}_{z,x;j+\frac{1}{2}}, \hat{w}_{z,y;i+\frac{1}{2}}, \hat{w}_{x;j}, \hat{w}_{y;i})$ , with the gauge redundancy and constraints

$$(\hat{w}_{z,x;j+\frac{1}{2}},\hat{w}_{z,y;i+\frac{1}{2}}) \sim (\hat{w}_{z,x;j+\frac{1}{2}}+1,\hat{w}_{z,y;i+\frac{1}{2}}+1), \quad \prod_{j=1}^{L_y} (-1)^{\hat{w}_{x;j}} \prod_{i=1}^{L_x} (-1)^{\hat{w}_{y;i}} = 1.$$
(2.19)

As before, one has  $\hat{w}_{x;j} = \hat{\mathbf{t}}_j^x$ ,  $\hat{w}_{y,i} = \hat{\mathbf{t}}_j^y$  and  $(\hat{w}_{z,x;j+\frac{1}{2}}, \hat{w}_{z,y;i+\frac{1}{2}})$  are the Fourier partners of  $(\hat{u}_{j+\frac{1}{2}}^x, \hat{u}_{j+\frac{1}{2}}^x)$  as in (2.15). Implied by (2.18), the partition function of the dual theory  $\hat{\mathfrak{T}}_{\text{sub}}$  is related to the partition of the original theory  $\mathfrak{T}_{\text{sub}}$  in (2.14) as

$$Z_{\hat{\mathfrak{T}}_{sub}}[\hat{w}_{z,x;j+\frac{1}{2}},\hat{w}_{z,y;i+\frac{1}{2}},\hat{w}_{x;j},\hat{w}_{y;i}]$$

$$=\frac{1}{2^{L_{x}+L_{y}-1}}\sum_{w_{z,x;j},w_{z,y;i},w_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}},w_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}}=0,1}Z_{\hat{\mathfrak{T}}_{sub}}[w_{z,x;j},w_{z,y;i},w_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}},w_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}}]$$

$$\times (-1)^{\sum_{i}(\hat{w}_{z,y;i+\frac{1}{2}}w_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}}+\hat{w}_{y;i}w_{z,y;i})+\sum_{j}(\hat{w}_{z,x;j+\frac{1}{2}}w_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}}+\hat{w}_{x;j}w_{z,x;j})}.$$
(2.20)

The summation of  $(w_{z,x;j}, w_{z,y;i}, w_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}}, w_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}})$  should obey the restrictions in (2.11) and (2.13).

Suppose the theory  $\mathfrak{T}_{sub}$  is invariant under the subsystem KW transformation, which means  $\hat{\mathfrak{T}}_{sub} = \mathfrak{T}_{sub}$ . The subsystem KW transformation becomes a symmetry and we can insert the KW operator/defect  $\mathcal{N}^{sub}$  along a 2-dimensional surface  $M_2$  by gauging half of the spacetime. If  $M_2$  is the *x-y* plane,  $\mathcal{N}^{sub}$  is an operator acting on the Hilbert space. The fusion between the symmetry operator  $\mathcal{N}^{sub}$  and its orientation reversal  $\mathcal{N}^{sub\dagger}$  is

$$\mathcal{N}^{\text{sub}\dagger} \times \mathcal{N}^{\text{sub}} = \frac{1}{2} \prod_{i=1}^{L_x} \left( 1 + (-1)^{\hat{\mathbf{t}}_i^y} U_i^y \right) \prod_{j=1}^{L_y} \left( 1 + (-1)^{\hat{\mathbf{t}}_j^x} U_j^x \right).$$
(2.21)

On the other hand, if  $M_2$  is the z-x (or z-y) plane then  $\mathcal{N}^{\text{sub}}$  is a defect twisting the boundary condition. The fusion rule of the subsystem KW defect on the z-x plane is

$$\mathcal{N}^{\text{sub}\dagger} \times \mathcal{N}^{\text{sub}} = \sum_{t_i^y = 0,1} \prod_i^{L_x} (U_{0,i}^{yz})^{t_i^y}.$$
 (2.22)

The fusion rules are first derived in [60]. We give an alternative derivation in appendix C following [65].

Subsystem KW transformation on one lattice. The subsystem KW transformation (2.16) maps from the lattice to the dual lattice [60]. We can also define another subsystem KW transformation on one lattice

$$\bar{\mathcal{N}}^{\text{sub}} Z_{i,j} Z_{i,j+1} Z_{i+1,j} Z_{i+1,j+1} = X_{i+1,j+1} \bar{\mathcal{N}}^{\text{sub}}, \bar{\mathcal{N}}^{\text{sub}} X_{i,j} = Z_{i,j} Z_{i+1,j} Z_{i,j+1} Z_{i+1,j+1} \bar{\mathcal{N}}^{\text{sub}},$$
(2.23)

and the fusion rule of  $\bar{\mathcal{N}}^{\text{sub}} \times \bar{\mathcal{N}}^{\text{sub}}$  will mix with the one-site translation in the diagonal direction  $\mathcal{T}$ 

$$\bar{\mathcal{N}}^{\text{sub}} \times \bar{\mathcal{N}}^{\text{sub}} = \frac{1}{2} \prod_{i=1}^{L_x} \left( 1 + (-1)^{\hat{\mathbf{t}}_i^y} U_i^y \right) \prod_{j=1}^{L_y} \left( 1 + (-1)^{\hat{\mathbf{t}}_j^x} U_j^x \right) \mathcal{T},$$

$$\bar{\mathcal{N}}^{\text{sub}\dagger} \times \bar{\mathcal{N}}^{\text{sub}} = \frac{1}{2} \prod_{i=1}^{L_x} \left( 1 + (-1)^{\hat{\mathbf{t}}_i^y} U_i^y \right) \prod_{j=1}^{L_y} \left( 1 + (-1)^{\hat{\mathbf{t}}_j^x} U_j^x \right).$$
(2.24)

This is a natural generalization of the ordinary KW transformation [79] whose fusion rule on lattice is different from the fusion rule in the continuum theory by a one-site translation.



Figure 5. Subsystem JW transformation winding around x and y directions.

## 2.3 Subsystem JW transformation

Besides the subsystem KW transformation that maps a bosonic  $\mathfrak{T}_{sub}$  theory to another bosonic theory  $\hat{\mathfrak{T}}_{sub}$ , we also have the subsystem JW transformation that maps the bosonic theory  $\mathfrak{T}_{sub}$  to a fermionic theory  $\mathfrak{T}_{F,sub}$  [61].

The subsystem JW transformation maps Pauli operators  $X_{i,j}, Y_{i,j}, Z_{i,j}$  to Majorana fermion operators  $\gamma_{i,j}, \gamma'_{i,j}$  and vice versa. To preserve the standard anticommutation relation among Majorana fermions, one must attach a 1d JW tail (product of Pauli X operators) whose winding directions will lead to different choices of subsystem JW transformation. In figure 5, we give examples where the tail winds around the x direction and y direction and we will denote the two fermionic theories after each transformation separately as  $\mathfrak{T}_{F,x,sub}$ and  $\mathfrak{T}_{F,y,sub}$ .

For the first choice, the explicit transformation is

$$\gamma_{i,j} = \left(\prod_{i'=1}^{L_x} \prod_{j'=1}^{j-1} X_{i',j'}\right) \left(\prod_{i'=1}^{i-1} X_{i',j}\right) Z_{i,j},$$
  
$$\gamma'_{i,j} = -\left(\prod_{i'=1}^{L_x} \prod_{j'=1}^{j-1} X_{i',j'}\right) \left(\prod_{i'=1}^{i-1} X_{i',j}\right) Y_{i,j}.$$
  
(2.25)

The fermionic theory has subsystem  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  fermion parity symmetry  $(-1)^F$ . Considering the symmetry operators and twists of  $(-1)^F$ , the Hilbert space is divided into  $2^{2(L_x+L_y-1)}$  sectors with labels  $(u_{f,j}^x, u_{f,i}^y, \mathbf{t}_{f,j+\frac{1}{2}}^x, \mathbf{t}_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^y)$ . Using the transformation (2.25), one can work out the mapping between symmetry-twist sectors in the bosonic and fermionic theory

$$u_{f,j}^x = u_f^x, \quad u_{f,i}^y = u_i^y, \quad \mathbf{t}_{f,j+\frac{1}{2}}^x = \mathbf{t}_{j+\frac{1}{2}}^x + u_j^x + u_{j+1}^x, \quad \mathbf{t}_{f,i+\frac{1}{2}}^y = \mathbf{t}_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^y.$$
(2.26)

We can introduce the background fields for subsystem  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  fermion parity symmetry  $(-1)^F$ and define the corresponding holonomy variables as  $(s_{z,x;j}, s_{z,y;i}, s_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}}, s_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}})$ . Similar to the bosonic case, the space direction holonomy has the following identification

$$s_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}} = \mathbf{t}_{f,j+\frac{1}{2}}^{x}, \quad s_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}} = \mathbf{t}_{f,i+\frac{1}{2}}^{y}, \tag{2.27}$$

From the sector correspondence (2.26), we can derive the relation between the partition

functions of the bosonic theory  $\mathfrak{T}_{sub}$  and the fermionic theory  $\mathfrak{T}_{F,x,sub}$ 

$$Z_{\mathfrak{T}_{F,x,\mathrm{sub}}}[s_{z,x;j}, s_{z,y;i}, s_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}}, s_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}}]$$

$$= \sum_{u_{f}^{x}, u_{f}^{y}=0,1} (-1)^{\sum_{i} u_{f,i}^{y}s_{z,y;i}+\sum_{j} u_{f,j}^{x}s_{z,x;j}} Z_{\mathfrak{T}_{F,x,\mathrm{sub}}}[u_{f}^{x}, u_{f}^{y}, s_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}}, s_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}}]$$

$$= \sum_{u^{x}, u^{y}=0,1} (-1)^{\sum_{i} u_{i}^{y}s_{z,y;i}+\sum_{j} u_{j}^{x}s_{z,x;j}} Z_{\mathfrak{T}_{\mathrm{sub}}}[u^{x}, u^{y}, s_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}} + u_{j}^{x} + u_{j+1}^{x}, s_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}}]$$

$$= \frac{1}{2^{L_{x}+L_{y}-1}} \sum_{u^{x}, u^{y}, w_{z,x}, w_{z,y}=0,1} (-1)^{\sum_{i} u_{i}^{y}(s_{z,y;i}+w_{z,y;i})+\sum_{j} u_{j}^{x}(s_{z,x;j}+w_{z,x;j})} X_{\mathfrak{T}_{\mathrm{sub}}}[w_{z,x;j}, w_{z,y;i}, s_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}} + u_{j}^{x} + u_{j+1}^{x}, s_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}}].$$

$$(2.28)$$

If the subsystem JW transformation winds along the y direction, we have a different transformation and a different symmetry-twist sector mapping

$$u_{f,j}^{x} = u_{f}^{x}, \quad u_{f,i}^{y} = u_{i}^{y}, \quad \mathbf{t}_{f,j+\frac{1}{2}}^{x} = \mathbf{t}_{j+\frac{1}{2}}^{x}, \quad \mathbf{t}_{f,i+\frac{1}{2}}^{y} = \mathbf{t}_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^{y} + u_{i}^{y} + u_{i+1}^{y}.$$
(2.29)

Moreover, one can first perform a JW transformation winds along the x direction and then do an inverse JW transformation winds along the y direction, which ends to another bosonic theory  $\mathfrak{T}_{xy,\text{sub}}$ . One can easily check that now the symmetry-twist sector labels  $(u'_j, u'_j, \mathbf{t}'_{j+\frac{1}{2}}, \mathbf{t}'_{j+\frac{1}{2}})$  in this new bosonic theory are

$$u_{j}^{\prime x} = u_{j}^{x}, \quad u_{i}^{\prime y} = u_{i}^{y}, \quad \mathbf{t}_{j+\frac{1}{2}}^{\prime x} = \mathbf{t}_{j+\frac{1}{2}}^{x} + u_{j}^{x} + u_{j+1}^{x}, \quad \mathbf{t}_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^{\prime y} = \mathbf{t}_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^{y} + u_{i}^{y} + u_{i+1}^{y}.$$
(2.30)

Combining different subsystem JW transformation, we get a duality web relating two bosonic theories and two fermionic theories. A simple realization of the duality web starts from the plaquette Ising model

$$H_{\text{PlaqIsing}} = -\sum_{i,j} Z_{i,j} Z_{i+1,j} Z_{i,j+1} Z_{i+1,j+1} - h \sum_{i,j} X_{i,j}.$$
 (2.31)

Applying the subsystem JW transformation winding along x and y direction separately, we get two different plaquette fermion models

$$H_{\text{Pfer},x} = \sum_{i,j} \gamma'_{i,j} \gamma_{i+1,j} \gamma'_{i,j+1} \gamma_{i+1,j+1} + ih \sum_{i,j} \gamma_{i,j} \gamma'_{i,j},$$

$$H_{\text{Pfer},y} = \sum_{i,j} \gamma'_{i,j} \gamma_{i,j+1} \gamma'_{i+1,j} \gamma_{i+1,j+1} + ih \sum_{i,j} \gamma_{i,j} \gamma'_{i,j}.$$
(2.32)

Further applying the inverse subsystem JW transformation along y direction to  $H_{\text{Pfer},x}$ , or along x direction to  $H_{\text{Pfer},y}$ , we will get another bosonic theory

$$H'_{bos} = -\sum_{i,j} Z_{i,j} Y_{i+1,j} Y_{i,j+1} Z_{i+1,j+1} - h \sum_{i,j} X_{i,j}.$$
(2.33)

The duality web will be enlarged by further considering the subsystem KW transformation, which is elaborated in section 4.

## 3 2-foliated theory as the subsystem SymTFT

In this section, we will give the analogy of SymTFT for subsystem  $\mathbb{Z}_N$  symmetry in (2 + 1)d. The candidate theory is the (3 + 1)d 2-foliated BF theory with level N (3.1) where the foliation is along x, y directions. The theory is topological along the remaining directions  $z, \tau$ . From the exotic-foliated duality [30, 31], we will focus on the dual formulation, the exotic tensor gauge theory (3.2) where the subsystem symmetry is more obvious. We will quantize the theory by picking the topological direction  $\tau$  as the time direction. After quantization, we will see this theory supports a topological boundary  $\mathfrak{B}_{sub}^{sym}$  with a (2 + 1)d subsystem  $\mathbb{Z}_N$ symmetry. We will explore various bosonic and fermionic topological boundaries of the bulk theory. As an application, the subsystem KW and JW transformations have a subsystem SymTFT interpretation as switching between different topological boundaries.

#### 3.1 2-foliated BF theory revisited

The candidate for subsystem SymTFT of our interest is the (3 + 1)d 2-foliated BF theory with level N

$$S_{2-\text{foliated}} = \frac{N}{2\pi} \int b \wedge dc + \sum_{k=1,2} dB^k \wedge C^k \wedge dx^k + \sum_{k=1,2} b \wedge C^k \wedge dx^k.$$
(3.1)

The first term is a usual 4d BF theory where b is a 2-form gauge field and c is a 1-form gauge field, the second term gives a foliation of 3d BF theories along  $x^1, x^2$  direction where  $B^1, B^2, C^1, C^2$  are 1-form gauge fields, and the third term is the interaction term that couples the foliated fields and the bulk fields. In the following we will label the coordinates  $(x^0, x^1, x^2, x^3)$  as  $(\tau, x, y, z)$ .

The 2-foliated BF theory (3.1) is equivalent to the exotic tensor gauge theory [31, 78]

$$S_{\text{exotic}} = \frac{N}{2\pi} \int \left[ A^{\tau} (\partial_z \hat{A}^{xy} - \partial_x \partial_y \hat{A}^z) - A^z (\partial_\tau \hat{A}^{xy} - \partial_x \partial_y \hat{A}^{\tau}) - A^{xy} (\partial_\tau \hat{A}^z - \partial_z \hat{A}^{\tau}) \right]. \quad (3.2)$$

The foliated-exotic duality is sketched in appendix B by integrating out some auxiliary fields and redefining the others. In the action (3.2),  $A = \{A^{\tau}, A^z, A^{xy}\}$  and  $\hat{A} = \{\hat{A}^{\tau}, \hat{A}^z, \hat{A}^{xy}\}$  are electric and magnetic gauge fields with the following gauge transformations

$$\begin{aligned}
A^{\tau} \sim A^{\tau} + \partial_{\tau}\lambda, \quad A^{z} \sim A^{z} + \partial_{z}\lambda, \quad A^{xy} \sim A^{xy} + \partial_{x}\partial_{y}\lambda, \\
\hat{A}^{\tau} \sim \hat{A}^{\tau} + \partial_{\tau}\hat{\lambda}, \quad \hat{A}^{z} \sim \hat{A}^{z} + \partial_{z}\hat{\lambda}, \quad \hat{A}^{xy} \sim \hat{A}^{xy} + \partial_{x}\partial_{y}\hat{\lambda},
\end{aligned}$$
(3.3)

where  $\lambda, \hat{\lambda}$  are gauge parameters. The equations of motion for gauge fields A and  $\hat{A}$  are

$$\partial_z A^\tau - \partial_\tau A^z = 0, \quad \partial_\tau A^{xy} - \partial_x \partial_y A^\tau = 0, \quad \partial_z A^{xy} - \partial_x \partial_y A^z = 0, \\ \partial_z \hat{A}^\tau - \partial_\tau \hat{A}^z = 0, \quad \partial_\tau \hat{A}^{xy} - \partial_x \partial_y \hat{A}^\tau = 0, \quad \partial_z \hat{A}^{xy} - \partial_x \partial_y \hat{A}^z = 0.$$

$$(3.4)$$

In the exotic theory (3.2), there exists a naive  $SL(2,\mathbb{Z}_N)$  symmetry

$$S: A \to \hat{A}, \quad \hat{A} \to -A, T: A \to A, \quad \hat{A} \to \hat{A} + A.$$

$$(3.5)$$

with  $S^2 = C$  the charge conjugation symmetry

$$C: \quad A \to -A, \quad \hat{A} \to -\hat{A}, \tag{3.6}$$

which is hard to see in the original 2-foliated formulation. We will elaborate more on this  $SL(2,\mathbb{Z}_N)$  symmetry regularized on the lattice in the next section.

The gauge invariant operators have restricted mobility due to the foliation. There exist the electric/magnetic line operators that are topological in the z- $\tau$  plane but cannot move freely along the x, y directions

$$W(C_{z,\tau}(x,y)) = \exp\left(i\oint_{C_{z,\tau}(x,y)} A^{\tau}d\tau + A^{z}dz\right),$$
  
$$\hat{W}(C_{z,\tau}(x,y)) = \exp\left(i\oint_{C_{z,\tau}(x,y)} \hat{A}^{\tau}d\tau + \hat{A}^{z}dz\right),$$
(3.7)

where  $C_{z,\tau}(x,y)$  is a curve in the z- $\tau$  plane and is localized at (x,y) in the ambient space. The exotic theory also has gauge invariant strip operators spanned along x or y directions

$$W(x_1, x_2, C_{y,z,\tau}(x)) = \exp\left(i\int_{x_1}^{x_2} dx \oint_{C_{y,z,\tau}(x)} A^{xy} dy + \partial_x A^z dz + \partial_x A^\tau d\tau\right),$$
  

$$W(y_1, y_2, C_{x,z,\tau}(y)) = \exp\left(i\int_{y_1}^{y_2} dy \oint_{C_{x,z,\tau}(y)} A^{xy} dx + \partial_y A^z dz + \partial_y A^\tau d\tau\right),$$
(3.8)

for electric gauge field A. There are also hat versions for magnetic gauge field  $\hat{A}$ . Here  $C_{x,z,\tau}(y)$  is a curve in the x-z- $\tau$  plane with fixed y, and  $C_{y,z,\tau}(x)$  is a curve in the y-z- $\tau$  plane with fixed x. The curve  $C_{x,z,\tau}(y)$  can be deformed in x-z- $\tau$  plane but not along y direction and the similar restricted mobility for  $C_{y,z,\tau}(x)$ . The above properties of restricted mobility follow from the equations of motion (3.4) of the gauge fields A and  $\hat{A}$ .

**Quantization.** We can quantize the exotic theory (3.2) by picking  $\tau$  as the time direction with the Coulomb gauge  $A_{\tau} = \hat{A}_{\tau} = 0$ . The action (3.2) becomes

$$S_{\text{exotic}} = \frac{N}{2\pi} \int \left[ -A^{xy} (\partial_{\tau} \hat{A}^z) - A^z (\partial_{\tau} \hat{A}^{xy}) \right].$$
(3.9)

with the canonical commutation relations between conjugate fields A and A

$$\begin{bmatrix} A^{xy}(x,y,z), \hat{A}^{z}(x',y',z') \end{bmatrix} = \frac{2\pi i}{N} \delta_{3}(x-x',y-y',z-z'), \quad (3.10)$$
$$\begin{bmatrix} A^{z}(x,y,z), \hat{A}^{xy}(x',y',z') \end{bmatrix} = \frac{2\pi i}{N} \delta_{3}(x-x',y-y',z-z').$$

The Gauss laws

$$\partial_x \partial_y \hat{A}^z - \partial_z \hat{A}^{xy} = 0, \quad \partial_x \partial_y A^z - \partial_z A^{xy} = 0, \tag{3.11}$$

imply the flat condition.

We will consider the 2-foliated theory (or exotic tensor theory) on a spatial manifold  $M_3 = T^2 \times S^1$ , where (x, y) parameterize the torus  $T^2$  and z is the coordinate of  $S^1$ . The gauge invariant operators (3.7), (3.8) restricting to  $M_3$  gives the electric line/strip operators

$$W(x,y) = \exp\left(i\oint dzA^{z}\right),$$
  

$$W(x_{1},x_{2}) = \exp\left(i\int_{x_{1}}^{x_{2}}dx\oint dyA^{xy}\right),$$
  

$$W(y_{1},y_{2}) = \exp\left(i\int_{y_{1}}^{y_{2}}dy\oint dxA^{xy}\right),$$
  
(3.12)

and the magnetic line/strip operators

$$\hat{W}(x,y) = \exp\left(i\oint dz\hat{A}^z\right),$$

$$\hat{W}(x_1,x_2) = \exp\left(i\int_{x_1}^{x_2} dx\oint dy\hat{A}^{xy}\right),$$

$$\hat{W}(y_1,y_2) = \exp\left(i\int_{y_1}^{y_2} dy\oint dx\hat{A}^{xy}\right).$$
(3.13)

They are  $\mathbb{Z}_N$  valued operators

$$W^N = \hat{W}^N = 1, \tag{3.14}$$

with the following commutation relations

$$W(x_1, x_2)\hat{W}(x, y) = \exp(2\pi i/N)\hat{W}(x, y)W(x_1, x_2), \quad \text{if } x_1 < x < x_2, W(y_1, y_2)\hat{W}(x, y) = \exp(2\pi i/N)\hat{W}(x, y)W(y_1, y_2), \quad \text{if } y_1 < y < y_2,$$
(3.15)

and,

$$\hat{W}(x_1, x_2)W(x, y) = \exp(-2\pi i/N)W(x, y)\hat{W}(x_1, x_2), \quad \text{if } x_1 < x < x_2, 
\hat{W}(y_1, y_2)W(x, y) = \exp(-2\pi i/N)W(x, y)\hat{W}(y_1, y_2), \quad \text{if } y_1 < y < y_2,$$
(3.16)

where the extra phase  $\exp(\pm 2\pi i/N)$  indicates a mixed t' Hooft anomaly between the two sets of subsystem  $\mathbb{Z}_N$  symmetry generated by the electric and magnetic line/strip operators.

#### 3.2 Topological boundaries with subsystem symmetry

In this subsection, we will study the topological boundaries of the exotic theory (3.2), which are also the topological boundaries of the 2-foliated theory because of the foliated-exotic duality. The boundary theory has subsystem  $\mathbb{Z}_N$  symmetry. For simplicity, we will present the case for N = 2 which is straightforward to be extended to general N. We will study the bosonic topological boundaries corresponding to the Dirichlet boundary condition for Aand  $\hat{A}$  and the fermionic boundary from the subsystem JW transformation on the bosonic boundary. In addition, we will give a bulk-boundary point of view of subsystem KW and JW transformation.

As reviewed in section 2, it is natural to regularize theories with subsystem symmetry on a lattice. On a finite lattice, the Gauss laws impose nontrivial constraints between gauge invariant operators. For example, using the Gauss laws (3.11), the holonomy of electric gauge field  $A_z$  can be split as

$$\oint dz A^z = \mathcal{A}^y(x) + \mathcal{A}^x(y), \qquad (3.17)$$

where  $\mathcal{A}^{y}(x)$  and  $\mathcal{A}^{x}(y)$  are operators only depend on x and y. The split of holonomy (3.17) implies the decomposition of the line operator

$$W(x,y) = W_{z,y}(x)W_{z,x}(y),$$
(3.18)

where  $W_{z,y}(x), W_{z,x}(y)$  are two line operators along z-directions that are separately mobile along y and x directions. However, this decomposition is not unique because of the gauge redundancy

$$\mathcal{A}^{y}(x) \to \mathcal{A}^{y}(x) + \pi, \quad \mathcal{A}^{x}(y) \to \mathcal{A}^{x}(y) + \pi,$$
(3.19)

which leaves  $\oint dz A^z$  invariant modulo  $2\pi$ . Both  $W_{z,y}(x)$  and  $W_{z,x}(x)$  flip the sign under the transformation but the combination W(x, y) is invariant. On the other hand, the strip operators  $W(x_1, x_2)$  and  $W(y_1, y_2)$  are mobile along z directions with the constraint

$$W(x, x + L_x) = W(y, y + L_y) = \exp\left(i\oint dxdyA^{xy}\right).$$
(3.20)

There are similar gauge redundancy and constraint for magnetic operators  $\hat{W}$ .

**Discretization on a lattice.** Discretizing the boundary manifold  $M_3$  as a  $L_x \times L_y \times L_z$  periodic lattice with label  $\{x_i, y_j, z_k\}$ , we have in total  $2(L_x + L_y)$  electric operators: line operators  $W_{z,y}(x_i), W_{z,x}(y_j)$  and strip operators  $W(x_i, x_{i+1}), W(y_j, y_{j+1})$  with  $i = 1, \dots, L_x, j = 1, \dots, L_y$ . On the lattice, the gauge redundancy (3.19) and the constraint (3.20) become

$$(W_{z,y}(x_i), W_{z,x}(y_j)) \sim (-W_{z,y}(x_i), -W_{z,x}(y_j)),$$
(3.21)

and,

$$\prod_{i=1}^{L_x} W(x_i, x_{i+1}) \prod_{j=1}^{L_y} W(y_j, y_{j+1}) = 1,$$
(3.22)

leaving only  $2(L_x + L_y - 1)$  operators independent. Similarly, there are  $2(L_x + L_y - 1)$  independent magnetic  $\hat{W}$  operators: line operators  $\hat{W}_{z,y}(x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}), \hat{W}_{z,x}(y_{j+\frac{1}{2}})$  and strip operators  $\hat{W}(x_{i-\frac{1}{2}}, x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}), \hat{W}(y_{j-\frac{1}{2}}, y_{j+\frac{1}{2}})$  on the dual lattice with similar gauge redundancy and constraint.

The discretized version of the algebras between W and  $\hat{W}$  (3.15), (3.16) is

$$W(x_{i}, x_{i+1})\hat{W}_{z,y}(x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}) = -\hat{W}_{z,y}(x_{i+\frac{1}{2}})W(x_{i}, x_{i+1}),$$
  

$$W(y_{i}, y_{i+1})\hat{W}_{z,x}(y_{j+\frac{1}{2}}) = -\hat{W}_{z,x}(y_{j+\frac{1}{2}})W(y_{i}, y_{i+1}),$$
(3.23)

and

$$\begin{split} \hat{W}(x_{i-\frac{1}{2}}, x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}) W_{z,y}(x_i) &= -W_{z,y}(x_i) \hat{W}(x_{i-\frac{1}{2}}, x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}), \\ \hat{W}(y_{j-\frac{1}{2}}, y_{j+\frac{1}{2}}) W_{z,x}(y_j) &= -W_{z,x}(y_j) \hat{W}(y_{j-\frac{1}{2}}, y_{j+\frac{1}{2}}). \end{split}$$
(3.24)

Dirichlet boundary condition for gauge field A. The gauge redundancy (3.21) and constraint (3.22) for electric operators W are consistent to those satisfied by the holonomies  $(w_{z,x;j}, w_{z,y;i}, w_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}}, w_{y,i+\frac{1}{2}})$  introduced in (2.10), (2.11), (2.12) and (2.13) with the following correspondence

$$W(x_i, y_j) \leftrightarrow (-1)^{w_{z;i,j}}, \quad W_{z,x}(y_j) \leftrightarrow (-1)^{w_{z,x;j}}, \quad W_{z,y}(x_i) \leftrightarrow (-1)^{w_{z,y;i}}$$
(3.25)

and

$$W(y_j, y_{j+1}) \leftrightarrow (-1)^{w_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}}}, \quad W(x_i, x_{i+1}) \leftrightarrow (-1)^{w_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}}}.$$
 (3.26)

Therefore, we can introduce a canonical basis of the Hilbert space of the 2-foliated BF theory on the boundary  $M_3$ 

$$|\mathbf{w}\rangle := |w_{z,x;j}, w_{z,y;i}, w_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}}, w_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}}\rangle, \qquad (3.27)$$

and the electric operators W are diagonalized as

$$\begin{cases} W_{z,x}(y_j)|\mathbf{w}\rangle = (-1)^{w_{z,x;j}}|\mathbf{w}\rangle \\ W_{z,y}(x_i)|\mathbf{w}\rangle = (-1)^{w_{z,y;i}}|\mathbf{w}\rangle \\ W(y_j, y_{j+1})|\mathbf{w}\rangle = (-1)^{w_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}}}|\mathbf{w}\rangle \\ W(x_i, x_{i+1})|\mathbf{w}\rangle = (-1)^{w_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}}}|\mathbf{w}\rangle \end{cases}$$
(3.28)

This canonical basis (3.27) defines the Dirichlet boundary condition for gauge field A where the values of A are fixed at the boundary.

On the other hand, the magnetic operators  $\hat{W}$  conjugate to electric operators W will shift the eigenvalues when acting on the state  $|\mathbf{w}\rangle$ 

$$\begin{cases} \hat{W}(y_{j'-\frac{1}{2}}, y_{j'+\frac{1}{2}}) |\mathbf{w}\rangle = |w_{z,x;j} + \delta_{j,j'}, w_{z,y;i}, w_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}}, w_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}}\rangle \\ \hat{W}(x_{i'-\frac{1}{2}}, x_{i'+\frac{1}{2}}) |\mathbf{w}\rangle = |w_{z,x;j}, w_{z,y;i} + \delta_{i,i'}, w_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}}, w_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}}\rangle \\ \hat{W}_{z,x}(y_{j'+\frac{1}{2}}) |\mathbf{w}\rangle = |w_{z,x;j}, w_{z,y;i}, w_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}} + \delta_{j,j'}, w_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}}\rangle \\ \hat{W}_{z,y}(x_{i'+\frac{1}{2}}) |\mathbf{w}\rangle = |w_{z,x;j}, w_{z,y;i}, w_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}}, w_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}} + \delta_{i,i'}\rangle \end{cases}$$
(3.29)

which follows from the algebras (3.23) and (3.24). Because the magnetic operators  $\hat{W}$  along the spatial/temporal cycle shift the temporal/spatial holonomies **w** of electric gauge field A, they are identified one-to-one to the subsystem  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  symmetry and twist operators in (2.2), (2.4)

$$\hat{W}(y_{j-\frac{1}{2}}, y_{j+\frac{1}{2}}) \leftrightarrow U_{j}^{x}, \qquad \hat{W}(x_{i-\frac{1}{2}}, x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}) \leftrightarrow U_{i}^{y}, \\
\hat{W}_{z,x}(y_{j+\frac{1}{2}}) \leftrightarrow \prod_{j' \leq j} U_{0,j'}^{xz}, \qquad \hat{W}_{z,y}(x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}) \leftrightarrow \prod_{i' \leq i} U_{0,i'}^{yz}.$$
(3.30)

Therefore, the boundary represented by the  $|\mathbf{w}\rangle$  basis is a topological boundary supporting the subsystem  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  symmetry generated by the magnetic operators  $\hat{W}$ . The general boundary state  $|\mathbf{w}\rangle$  with nontrivial W-holonomies is created by acting magnetic operators  $\hat{W}$  on the vacuum state  $|0\rangle$  where all W-holonimies are trivial

$$\begin{aligned} |\mathbf{w}\rangle &= \prod_{i} \left( \hat{W}_{z,y}(x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}) \right)^{w_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}}} \left( \hat{W}(x_{i-\frac{1}{2}}, x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}) \right)^{w_{z,y;i}} \\ &\times \prod_{j} \left( \hat{W}_{z,x}(y_{j+\frac{1}{2}}) \right)^{w_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}}} \left( \hat{W}(y_{j-\frac{1}{2}}, y_{j+\frac{1}{2}}) \right)^{w_{z,x;j}} |0\rangle. \end{aligned}$$
(3.31)

As a consistency check, the invariance of  $|\mathbf{w}\rangle$  under the gauge redundancy of magnetic operators  $\hat{W}$  implies the constraints (2.13) and the constraint among magnetic operators  $\hat{W}$  requires the invariance of the state  $|\mathbf{w}\rangle$  under the gauge transformation (2.11).

Dirichlet boundary condition for gauge field  $\hat{A}$ . Alternatively, one can consider the dual basis

$$|\hat{\mathbf{w}}\rangle := |\hat{w}_{z,x;j+\frac{1}{2}}, \hat{w}_{z,y;i+\frac{1}{2}}, \hat{w}_{x;j}, \hat{w}_{y;i}\rangle, \qquad (3.32)$$

where  $\hat{W}$  operators are diagonalized

$$\begin{cases} \hat{W}_{z,x}(y_{j+\frac{1}{2}})|\hat{\mathbf{w}}\rangle = (-1)^{w_{z,x;j+\frac{1}{2}}}|\hat{\mathbf{w}}\rangle \\ \hat{W}_{z,y}(x_{i+\frac{1}{2}})|\hat{\mathbf{w}}\rangle = (-1)^{\hat{w}_{z,y;i+\frac{1}{2}}}|\hat{\mathbf{w}}\rangle \\ \hat{W}(y_{j-\frac{1}{2}}, y_{j+\frac{1}{2}})|\hat{\mathbf{w}}\rangle = (-1)^{\hat{w}_{x;j}}|\hat{\mathbf{w}}\rangle \\ \hat{W}(x_{i-\frac{1}{2}}, x_{i+\frac{1}{2}})|\hat{\mathbf{w}}\rangle = (-1)^{\hat{w}_{y;i}}|\hat{\mathbf{w}}\rangle \end{cases}$$
(3.33)

The dual basis (3.32) defines the Dirichlet boundary condition for the gauge field  $\hat{A}$ . Acting on the state  $|\hat{\mathbf{w}}\rangle$ , the electric operators W will shift the dual holonomies

$$\begin{cases} W(y_{j'}, y_{j'+1}) | \hat{\mathbf{w}} \rangle = | \hat{w}_{z,x;j+\frac{1}{2}} + \delta_{j,j'}, \hat{w}_{z,y;i+\frac{1}{2}}, \hat{w}_{x;j}, \hat{w}_{y;i} \rangle \\ W(x_{i'}, x_{i'+1}) | \hat{\mathbf{w}} \rangle = | \hat{w}_{z,x;j+\frac{1}{2}}, \hat{w}_{z,y;i+\frac{1}{2}} + \delta_{i,i'}, \hat{w}_{x;j}, \hat{w}_{y;i} \rangle \\ W_{z,x}(y_{j'}) | \hat{\mathbf{w}} \rangle = | \hat{w}_{z,x;j+\frac{1}{2}}, \hat{w}_{z,y;i+\frac{1}{2}}, \hat{w}_{x;j} + \delta_{j,j'}, \hat{w}_{y;i} \rangle \\ W_{z,y}(x_{i'}) | \hat{\mathbf{w}} \rangle = | \hat{w}_{z,x;j+\frac{1}{2}}, \hat{w}_{z,y;i+\frac{1}{2}}, \hat{w}_{x;j}, \hat{w}_{y;i} + \delta_{i,i'} \rangle \end{cases}$$

$$(3.34)$$

Therefore, the electric operators W can be identified as the symmetry and twist operators. The boundary state  $|\hat{\mathbf{w}}\rangle$  corresponds to a topological boundary supporting the subsystem  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  symmetry generated by electric operators W.

The dual state  $|\hat{\mathbf{w}}\rangle$  is related to original state  $|\mathbf{w}\rangle$  via a discrete Fourier transformation,

$$|\hat{\mathbf{w}}\rangle = \frac{1}{2^{(L_x + L_y - 1)}} \sum_{\mathbf{w} \in M_v} (-1)^{\sum_i (\hat{w}_{z,y;i+\frac{1}{2}} w_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}} + \hat{w}_{y;i} w_{z,y;i}) + \sum_j (\hat{w}_{z,x;j+\frac{1}{2}} w_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}} + \hat{w}_{x;j} w_{z,x;j})} |\mathbf{w}\rangle,$$
(3.35)

where we introduce  $M_v$  as the set of  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ -valued vector **w** satisfying the gauge redundancy and constraint,

$$M_{v} = \left\{ \mathbf{w} \Big| \prod_{j=1}^{L_{y}} (-1)^{w_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}}} \prod_{i=1}^{L_{x}} (-1)^{w_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}}} = 1; (w_{z,x;j}, w_{z,y;i}) \sim (w_{z,x;j}+1, w_{z,y;i}+1) \right\}.$$
(3.36)

The restrictions in (3.36) for **w** automatically impose restrictions for  $\hat{\mathbf{w}}$ .

Subsystem KW transformation. Based on the SymTFT picture, we consider the 2foliated BF theory on the 4-dimensional manifold  $M_3 \times [0, 1]$  where  $\tau$  is the coordinate of the time interval. The initial state at  $\tau = 0$  is the dynamical boundary state  $|\chi\rangle$  and the final state at  $\tau = 1$  is the topological boundary state. Given any (2 + 1)-dimensional theory  $\mathfrak{T}_{sub}$ with a subsystem  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  symmetry, we can write down the dynamical boundary state as,

$$|\chi\rangle = \sum_{\mathbf{w}\in M_v} Z_{\mathfrak{T}_{\rm sub}}[\mathbf{w}]|\mathbf{w}\rangle, \qquad (3.37)$$

where the coefficient is the partition function of  $\mathfrak{T}_{sub}$  on  $M_3$  coupled with the subsystem  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  symmetry background **w**.

Choosing  $|\mathbf{w}\rangle$  as the topological boundary state at  $\tau = 1$ , one has,

$$Z_{\mathfrak{T}_{sub}} = \langle \mathbf{w} | \chi \rangle, \tag{3.38}$$

which projects back to the partition function of  $\mathfrak{T}_{sub}$ . Alternatively, choosing the dual boundary state  $|\hat{\mathbf{w}}\rangle$  at  $\tau = 1$  reproduces the partition function of the dual theory

$$Z_{\hat{\mathfrak{T}}_{sub}}(\hat{\mathbf{w}}) = \langle \hat{\mathbf{w}} | \chi \rangle$$

$$= \frac{1}{2^{(L_x + L_y - 1)}} \sum_{\mathbf{w} \in M_v} (-1)^{\sum_i (\hat{w}_{z,y;i+\frac{1}{2}} w_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}} + \hat{w}_{y;i} w_{z,y;i}) + \sum_j (\hat{w}_{z,x;j+\frac{1}{2}} w_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}} + \hat{w}_{x;j} w_{z,x;j})} Z_{\mathfrak{T}_{sub}}(\mathbf{w})$$
(3.39)

The change of boundary conditions in the 2-foliated BF theory recovers the subsystem KW transformation (2.20) between the boundary theories.

Fermionic boundary conditions. Based on the discussion of the subsystem JW transformation in the previous section, we can further consider the fermionic topological state  $|\mathbf{s}\rangle = |s_{z,x;j}, s_{z,y;i}, s_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}}, s_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}}\rangle$  and write the partition function of (2+1)d fermionic theory with subsystem symmetry as the path integral  $\langle \mathbf{s} | \chi \rangle$ .

For example, the fermionic topological boundary state corresponding to the fermionic theory  $\mathfrak{T}_{F,x,\text{sub}}$  after the subsystem JW transformation (2.28) is

$$|\mathbf{s}\rangle = \frac{1}{2^{L_x + L_y - 1}} \sum_{(u, w_z) \in M_{u, w_z}} (-1)^{\sum_i u_i^y(s_{z, y; i} + w_{z, y; i}) + \sum_j u_j^x(s_{z, x; j} + w_{z, x; j})} |w_{z, x; j}, w_{z, y; i}, w_{x; j + \frac{1}{2}}, w_{y; i + \frac{1}{2}}\rangle,$$
(3.40)

with  $w_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}} = s_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}} + u_j^x + u_{j+1}^x, w_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}} = s_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}}$  and  $M_{u,w_z}$  the set,

$$M_{u,w_{z}} = \left\{ \left(u_{i}^{y}, u_{j}^{x}, w_{z,x;j}, w_{z,y;i}\right) \Big| \prod_{j=1}^{L_{y}} (-1)^{u_{j}^{x}} \prod_{i=1}^{L_{x}} (-1)^{u_{i}^{y}} = 1, (w_{z,x;j}, w_{z,y;i}) \sim (w_{z,x;j} + 1, w_{z,y;i} + 1) \right\}.$$

$$(3.41)$$

The fermionic state  $|\mathbf{s}\rangle$  diagonalizes the electric operators W along the y direction, and the composite operators along x direction made up by the electric operators W sandwiched by a pair of magnetic operators  $\hat{W}$  nearby

$$\begin{cases} \hat{W}_{z,x}(y_{j-\frac{1}{2}})W_{z,x}(y_{j})\hat{W}_{z,x}(y_{j+\frac{1}{2}})|\mathbf{s}\rangle = (-1)^{s_{z,x;j}}|\mathbf{s}\rangle \\ W_{z,y}(x_{i})|\mathbf{s}\rangle = (-1)^{s_{z,y;i}}|\mathbf{s}\rangle \\ \hat{W}(y_{j-\frac{1}{2}}, y_{j+\frac{1}{2}})W(y_{j}, y_{j+1})\hat{W}(y_{j+\frac{1}{2}}, y_{j+\frac{3}{2}})|\mathbf{s}\rangle = (-1)^{s_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}}}|\mathbf{s}\rangle \\ W(x_{i}, x_{i+1})|\mathbf{s}\rangle = (-1)^{s_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}}}|\mathbf{s}\rangle \end{cases}$$
(3.42)

The fermionic subsystem  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  parity symmetry is generated by magnetic operators  $\hat{W}$ 

$$\begin{aligned}
\hat{W}(y_{j'-\frac{1}{2}}, y_{j'+\frac{1}{2}})|\mathbf{s}\rangle &= |s_{z,x;j} + \delta_{j,j'}, s_{z,y;i}, s_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}}, s_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}}\rangle \\
\hat{W}(x_{i'-\frac{1}{2}}, x_{i'+\frac{1}{2}})|\mathbf{s}\rangle &= |s_{z,x;j}, s_{z,y;i} + \delta_{i,i'}, s_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}}, s_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}}\rangle \\
\hat{W}_{z,x}(y_{j'+\frac{1}{2}})|\mathbf{s}\rangle &= |s_{z,x;j}, s_{z,y;i}, s_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}} + \delta_{j,j'}, s_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}}\rangle \\
\hat{W}_{z,y}(x_{i'+\frac{1}{2}})|\mathbf{s}\rangle &= |s_{z,x;j}, s_{z,y;i}, s_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}}, s_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}} + \delta_{i,i'}\rangle
\end{aligned}$$
(3.43)

There exists another fermionic topological state  $|\mathbf{s}'\rangle = |s'_{z,x;j}, s'_{z;y;i}, s'_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}}, s'_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}}\rangle$  which produces the fermionic theory  $\mathfrak{T}_{F,y,\text{sub}}$  after the subsystem JW transformation along y direction. The fermionic topological state  $|\mathbf{s}'\rangle$  diagonalizes the line operators,

$$W_{z,x}(y_j), \quad \hat{W}_{z,y}(x_{i-\frac{1}{2}})W_{z,y}(x_i)\hat{W}_{z,y}(x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}),$$

and strip operators,

$$W(y_j, y_{j+1}), \quad \tilde{W}(x_{i-\frac{1}{2}}, x_{i+\frac{1}{2}})W(x_i, x_{i+1})\tilde{W}(x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}, x_{i+\frac{3}{2}}),$$

where  $W_{z,y}(x_i), W(x_i, x_{i+1})$  are sandwiched by a pair of  $\hat{W}$  operators instead. The fermionic subsystem  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  parity symmetry is still generated by magnetic operators  $\hat{W}$ .

Subsystem JW transformation. Consider the subsystem SymTFT with the dynamical boundary state (3.37) at  $\tau = 0$  given by the (2 + 1)-dimensional bosonic theory  $\mathfrak{T}_{sub}$ . Implementing the fermionic topological boundaries  $|\mathbf{s}\rangle$ ,  $|\mathbf{s}'\rangle$  at  $\tau = 0$  and shrinking the slab gives two fermionic theories  $\mathfrak{T}_{F,x,sub}$  and  $\mathfrak{T}_{F,y,sub}$  whose partition functions are,

$$Z_{\mathfrak{T}_{F,x,\mathrm{sub}}}(\mathbf{s}) = \langle \mathbf{s} | \chi \rangle, \quad Z_{\mathfrak{T}_{F,y,\mathrm{sub}}}(\mathbf{s}') = \langle \mathbf{s}' | \chi \rangle.$$
(3.44)

They are related to the bosonic theory  $\mathfrak{T}_{sub}$  by performing the subsystem JW transformations along x and y directions respectively.

## 4 Subsystem $SL(2, \mathbb{Z}_2)$ transformation and the duality web

In the previous section, we propose the 2-foliated BF theory in (3 + 1)d as the subsystem SymTFT for subsystem  $\mathbb{Z}_N$  symmetry in (2 + 1)d and explore various bosonic and fermionic topological boundaries. In this section, we will see that different topological boundaries are transformed from one to the other via the topological operators associated with the global symmetries of the bulk theory.

In the exotic theory (3.2), we identify a naive 0-form  $SL(2,\mathbb{Z}_2)$  symmetry

$$S: A \to \hat{A}, \quad \hat{A} \to -A, T: A \to A, \quad \hat{A} \to \hat{A} + A.$$

$$(4.1)$$

There should exist corresponding co-dimension one symmetry defects implementing this symmetry. Here, we will mainly focus on the co-dimension one symmetry defects extended along the manifold  $M'_3$  parallel to the boundary manifold  $M_3$  such that they act on the Hilbert space as operators. Fusing the topological operators with the boundary implements

the  $SL(2, \mathbb{Z}_N)$  transformation of the boundary theory. We will see the S-transformation generates the subsystem KW transformation, while the T-transformation stacks a phase

$$\exp\left(-\frac{iN}{2\pi}\int dxdydzA^{z}A^{xy}\right) \tag{4.2}$$

to the boundary theory. The phase (4.2) is the subsystem symmetry protected topological (SSPT) phase  $[42]^3$  in (2 + 1)d.

However, the naive  $SL(2, \mathbb{Z}_2)$  transformation (4.1) has ambiguities on the lattice. For example, when we do S-transformation on line operators  $\sum_k A_{i,j,k+\frac{1}{2}}^z$ , the holonomy of electric gauge field A along the z-direction, one expects to map the electric gauge field  $A^z$  operators to the nearby magnetic gauge field  $\hat{A}^z$  on the dual lattice. This leads to four inequivalent choices  $\sum_z A_{i\pm\frac{1}{2},j\pm\frac{1}{2},k}^z$  because the line operators cannot move freely at the x-y plane. We also need to make a smart choice to avoid the following inconsistencies.

**Inconsistency with the quantum algebra.** Consider the following choice of regularized *S*-transformation between the line operators,

$$W_{z,y}(x_i) \leftrightarrow \hat{W}_{z,y}(x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}), \quad W_{z,x}(y_j) \leftrightarrow \hat{W}_{z,x}(y_{j+\frac{1}{2}}), \tag{4.4}$$

and strip operators,

$$W(x_i, x_{i+1}) \leftrightarrow \hat{W}(x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}, x_{i+\frac{3}{2}}), \quad W(y_j, y_{j+1}) \leftrightarrow \hat{W}(y_{j+\frac{1}{2}}, y_{j+\frac{3}{2}}).$$
(4.5)

It maps between the site (i, j) and dual site  $(i + \frac{1}{2}, j + \frac{1}{2})$ . However, the quantum algebras (3.23) and (3.24) are not preserved under the transformation. For example, consider the following commutation relation,

$$W(x_i, x_{i+1})\hat{W}_{z,y}(x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}) = -\hat{W}_{z,y}(x_{i+\frac{1}{2}})W(x_i, x_{i+1}).$$
(4.6)

If we apply the S-transformation given above, we have,

$$\hat{W}(x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}, x_{i+\frac{3}{2}})W_{z,y}(x_i) = -W_{z,y}(x_i)\hat{W}(x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}, x_{i+\frac{3}{2}})$$
(4.7)

which is clearly wrong because the nontrivial phase only appears after the exchange of electric operators and magnetic operators with intersection.

Inconsistency with the topological property. For another choice, we can keep (4.4) and modify (4.5) to,

$$W(x_i, x_{i+1}) \leftrightarrow \hat{W}(x_{i-\frac{1}{2}}, x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}), \quad W(y_j, y_{j+1}) \leftrightarrow \hat{W}(y_{j-\frac{1}{2}}, y_{j+\frac{1}{2}}), \tag{4.8}$$

and we will denote this choice as  $\tilde{S}$ . It is straightforward to check  $\tilde{S}$  preserve the quantum algebras (3.23) and (3.24) and it satisfies  $\tilde{S}^2 = 1$ . However,  $\tilde{S}$  assumes different site transformations for line operators and strip operators: it maps (i, j) to  $(i + \frac{1}{2}, j + \frac{1}{2})$  for line

$$\mathcal{L}_{\text{SSPT}} = \frac{iN}{2\pi} \Phi^{xy} (\partial_z A^{xy} - \partial_x \partial_y A^z) - \frac{iN}{2\pi} A^z A^{xy}, \qquad (4.3)$$

where the auxiliary field  $\Phi^{xy}$  guarrentees the flat condition of the gauge field A.

 $<sup>^{3}</sup>$ In [42], the Lagrangian of this SSPT is

operators and to  $(i - \frac{1}{2}, j - \frac{1}{2})$  for strip operators. This is inconsistent with the fact that we can bend the strip operators to a pair of line operators.

 $\widetilde{S}$  will generate the subsystem KW transformation on the boundary by mapping the topological boundary state  $|\mathbf{w}\rangle$  to the dual state  $|\hat{\mathbf{w}}\rangle$ . For example, applying  $\widetilde{S}$  on  $|\mathbf{w}\rangle$  leads to

$$\widetilde{S}|\mathbf{w}\rangle = \widetilde{S} \left( \prod_{i} \left( \hat{W}_{z,y}(x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}) \right)^{w_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}}} \left( \hat{W}(x_{i-\frac{1}{2}}, x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}) \right) \right)^{w_{z,y;i}} \\
\times \prod_{j} \left( \hat{W}_{z,x}(y_{j+\frac{1}{2}}) \right)^{w_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}}} \left( \hat{W}(y_{j-\frac{1}{2}}, y_{j+\frac{1}{2}}) \right)^{w_{z,x;j}} |0\rangle \right) \\
= \prod_{i} \left( W_{z,y}(x_{i}) \right)^{w_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}}} \left( W(x_{i}, x_{i+1}) \right)^{w_{z,y;i}} \\
\times \prod_{j} \left( W_{z,x}(y_{j}) \right)^{w_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}}} \left( W(y_{j}, y_{j+1}) \right)^{w_{z,x;j}} |\hat{0}\rangle \\
= |\hat{\mathbf{w}}\rangle,$$
(4.9)

where the dual holonomies  $\hat{\mathbf{w}}$  is the same to the original ones  $\mathbf{w}$  in value,

$$\hat{w}_{z,x;j+\frac{1}{2}} = w_{z,x;j}, \quad \hat{w}_{z,y;i+\frac{1}{2}} = w_{z,y;i}, \quad \hat{w}_{x;j} = w_{x,j+\frac{1}{2}}, \quad \hat{w}_{y;i} = w_{y,i+\frac{1}{2}}.$$
(4.10)

Here  $|\hat{0}\rangle = \tilde{S}|0\rangle$  is the vacuum of the dual state and it is the eigenstate of the operators  $\hat{W}$  with trivial eigenvalues.

Subsystem  $SL(2, \mathbb{Z}_2)$  transformation on the lattice. In this section, we will formulate the proper S- and T-transformations on the lattice and study their action on the operators and topological states with a focus on N = 2. The proper  $SL(2, \mathbb{Z}_2)$  symmetry transformation after discretization should have the following properties

- 1. It should be a *symmetry* of the discretized version of the exotic action (3.2) and preserve quantum algebras (3.23) and (3.24).
- 2. It should be consistent with the topological property of the operators, for example, the bending of strip operators in z direction (3.8).<sup>4</sup>

We will denote the  $SL(2, \mathbb{Z}_2)$  transformation on the lattice as *subsystem*  $SL(2, \mathbb{Z}_2)$  transformation. Besides recovering the subsystem KW and JW transformations, we will find more duality transformations by implementing the subsystem  $SL(2, \mathbb{Z}_2)$  transformation on the boundary. The whole duality transformations are summarized in the duality web (figure 6).

#### 4.1 Subsystem S-transformation

The proper S-transformation on the lattice is implemented by changing the double-headed arrows in (4.4) and (4.5) to one-headed arrows and let the S-transformation maps the dual site  $(i + \frac{1}{2}, j + \frac{1}{2})$  to (i + 1, j + 1) for line operators,

$$\hat{W}_{z,y}(x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}) \to W_{z,y}(x_{i+1}), \quad \hat{W}_{z,x}(y_{j+\frac{1}{2}}) \to W_{z,x}(y_{j+1}), \tag{4.11}$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>Thanks to Wilbur Shirley for raising this issue to us.



Figure 6. The duality web between four bosonic theories  $\mathfrak{T}_{sub}, \mathfrak{T}_{xy,sub}, \mathfrak{T}_{sub}, \mathfrak{T}_{xy,sub}$  and four fermionic theories  $\mathfrak{T}_{F,x,sub}, \mathfrak{T}_{F,y,sub}, \mathfrak{T}_{F,x,sub}, \mathfrak{T}_{F,y,sub}$  with subsystem  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  symmetry. The duality transformation is generated by subsystem  $SL(2, \mathbb{Z}_2)$  transformation on the lattice: (1) The subsystem Stransformation implements the subsystem KW transformation. (2) There exist nontrivial compositions of T-transformations  $T^2_{+-}, T^2_{-+}, T^2_{--}$  generate the phase  $SSPT_{+-}, SSPT_{-+}, SSPT_{--}$ . (3) Subsystem JW transformation is a composition of subsystem  $SL(2, \mathbb{Z}_2)$  transformations. For example, the bosonic theory  $\mathfrak{T}_{sub}$  and the fermionic theory  $\mathfrak{T}_{F,x,sub}(\mathfrak{T}_{F,y,sub})$  are related by subsystem JW transformation, which is equivalent to performing  $S^{-1}, T^2_{+-}(T^2_{-+})$  and S transformation sequentially.

and for strip operators,

$$\hat{W}(x_{i-\frac{1}{2}}, x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}) \to W(x_i, x_{i+1}), \quad \hat{W}(y_{j-\frac{1}{2}}, y_{j+\frac{1}{2}}) \to W(y_j, y_{j+1}), \tag{4.12}$$

such that  $S^2 = \mathcal{T}$  is the translation  $\mathcal{T}: (i, j) \to (i + 1, j + 1)$  on lattice. This choice preserves the quantum algebra and is also consistent with the bending of operators at the expense of giving up  $S^2 = 1$ . Similarly, it will also generate the subsystem KW transformation on the boundary by mapping the topological boundary state  $|\mathbf{w}\rangle$  to the dual state  $|\hat{\mathbf{w}}\rangle = S|\mathbf{w}\rangle$  as

$$\hat{w}_{z,x;j+\frac{1}{2}} = w_{z,x;j}, \quad \hat{w}_{z,y;i+\frac{1}{2}} = w_{z,y;i}, \quad \hat{w}_{x;j} = w_{x,j-\frac{1}{2}}, \quad \hat{w}_{y;i} = w_{y,i-\frac{1}{2}}, \quad (4.13)$$

and also

$$S^2 |\mathbf{w}\rangle = \mathcal{T} |\mathbf{w}\rangle,\tag{4.14}$$

where  $\mathcal{T}$  will shift the holonomies as

$$w_{z,x;j} \to w_{z,x;j-1}, \quad w_{z,y;i} \to w_{z,y;i-1}, \quad w_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}} \to w_{x;j-\frac{1}{2}}, \quad w_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}} \to w_{y;i-\frac{1}{2}}.$$
 (4.15)

As a summary, we have two possible definitions of S-transformation on lattice denoted as  $\tilde{S}$  and S and both of them preserve the quantum algebra. The first one satisfies the naive relation  $\tilde{S}^2 = 1$  but is not consistent with the bending of operators. Therefore it is not a suitable choice on the lattice. We will denote  $\tilde{S}$  as field theory S-transformation since it implements the naive S-transformation of the exotic tensor theory in (4.1). The second one is consistent with the bending on the lattice but  $S^2$  is a translation  $\mathcal{T}$  instead. We will also denote S as *lattice S-transformation*. Both of them will map  $|\mathbf{w}\rangle$  to dual state  $|\hat{\mathbf{w}}\rangle$  with different assignments of  $\hat{\mathbf{w}}$ .

#### 4.2 Subsystem *T*-transformation

For the subsystem T-transformation in (4.1), one needs to dress every magnetic operator  $\hat{W}$  with a nearby electric operator W. Again we need to avoid the following inconsistencies.

Inconsistency with the quantum algebra. Naively one could have for example,

$$\hat{W}_{z,y}(x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}) \to \hat{W}_{z,y}(x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}) W_{z,y}(x_{i+1}), \quad \hat{W}(x_{i-\frac{1}{2}}, x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}) \to \hat{W}(x_{i-\frac{1}{2}}, x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}) W(x_i, x_{i+1}), \tag{4.16}$$

where the W-operators are on the right of  $\hat{W}$ -operators. However, just as the S-transformation cases the quantum algebras (3.23) and (3.24) are not preserved and T-transformation is not a good symmetry on the lattice.

**Inconsistency with the topological property.** One can try to modify the transformation (4.16) in a way consistent with the algebra

$$\begin{aligned} +: & \hat{W}_{z,y}(x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}) \to W_{z,y}(x_{i})\hat{W}_{z,y}(x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}), & \hat{W}(x_{i-\frac{1}{2}}, x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}) \to \hat{W}(x_{i-\frac{1}{2}}, x_{i+\frac{1}{2}})W(x_{i}, x_{i+1}), \\ -: & \hat{W}_{z,y}(x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}) \to \hat{W}_{z,y}(x_{i+\frac{1}{2}})W_{y}(x_{i+1}), & \hat{W}(x_{i-\frac{1}{2}}, x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}) \to W(x_{i-1}, x_{i})\hat{W}(x_{i-\frac{1}{2}}, x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}), \\ & (4.17) \end{aligned}$$

and there are two similar choices for operators depending on y:  $\hat{W}(y_{j-\frac{1}{2}}, y_{j+\frac{1}{2}})$  and  $\hat{W}_x(y_{j+\frac{1}{2}})$ . In total, we have four choices and they are denoted as  $T_{++}, T_{+-}, T_{-+}, T_{--}$ . However, none of the four choices  $T_{\pm\pm}$  are compatible with the bending of operators. Nevertheless, we will elaborate on their actions because they are useful later when we consider the proper  $T^2$  transformation on the lattice.

The transformations (4.17) will stack an extra phase when acting on the topological boundary. For example, with the expression (3.31) of the topological boundary state  $|\mathbf{w}\rangle$ ,

applying  $T_{++}$  leads to a new topological boundary state

$$T_{++} |\mathbf{w}\rangle = T_{++} \prod_{i} \left( \hat{W}_{z,y}(x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}) \right)^{w_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}}} \left( \hat{W}(x_{i-\frac{1}{2}}, x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}) \right)^{w_{z,y;i}} \\ \times \prod_{j} \left( \hat{W}_{z,x}(y_{j+\frac{1}{2}}) \right)^{w_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}}} \left( \hat{W}(y_{j-\frac{1}{2}}, y_{j+\frac{1}{2}}) \right)^{w_{z,x;j}} |0\rangle \\ = \prod_{i} \left( W_{z,y}(x_{i}) \hat{W}_{z,y}(x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}) \right)^{w_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}}} \left( \hat{W}(x_{i-\frac{1}{2}}, x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}) W(x_{i}, x_{i+1}) \right)^{w_{z,y;i}} \\ \times \prod_{j} \left( W_{z,x}(y_{j}) \hat{W}_{z,x}(y_{j+\frac{1}{2}}) \right)^{w_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}}} \left( \hat{W}(y_{j-\frac{1}{2}}, y_{j+\frac{1}{2}}) W(y_{j}, y_{j+1}) \right)^{w_{z,x;j}} T_{++} |0\rangle \\ = (-1)^{\sum_{j} w_{z,x;j} w_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}} + \sum_{i} w_{z,y;i} w_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}}} |\mathbf{w}\rangle$$

$$(4.18)$$

where  $T_{++}|0\rangle \sim |0\rangle$  because they satisfy the same operators equation (3.28), and we will assume  $|0\rangle$  is invariant under the action of  $T_{++}$ . In general, acting  $T_{\pm\pm}$  on the topological boundary  $|\mathbf{w}\rangle$  will stack the phase

$$(-1)^{\sum_{j} w_{z,x;j} w_{x;j\pm\frac{1}{2}} + \sum_{i} w_{z,y;i} w_{y;i\pm\frac{1}{2}}}.$$
(4.19)

As we mentioned before,  $T_{\pm\pm}$  are not good transformations on lattice and we should not take those phases seriously.

**Proper**  $T^2$  **transformation on the lattice.** When we compose different  $T_{\pm\pm}$  on the lattice, there exist  $T^2$  -transformations which are consistent with both the algebras and the bending. In the naive  $SL(2,\mathbb{Z}_2)$  transformation (4.1) of the field theory, acting T-transformation twice is the identity transformation. However, on the lattice, composing different T-transformations will lead to four distinct operations

$$T_{++}^{2} \equiv T_{++}T_{++} = T_{--}T_{--} = T_{+-}T_{+-} = T_{-+}T_{-+},$$

$$T_{--}^{2} \equiv T_{++}T_{--} = T_{--}T_{++} = T_{+-}T_{-+} = T_{-+}T_{+-},$$

$$T_{+-}^{2} \equiv T_{++}T_{+-} = T_{--}T_{-+} = T_{+-}T_{++} = T_{--}T_{--},$$

$$T_{-+}^{2} \equiv T_{++}T_{-+} = T_{--}T_{+-} = T_{+-}T_{--} = T_{-+}T_{++},$$
(4.20)

where the indices follow the sign rule

$$T_{pp',qq'}^2 = T_{p,q} T_{p',q'}, \quad p,q = \pm.$$
(4.21)

We can also write down the transformation of operators for  $T_{\pm\pm}^2$ .  $T_{\pm\pm}^2$  is the identity transformation and  $T_{--}^2$  is realized by,

$$T_{--}^{2}: \begin{cases} \hat{W}_{z,y}(x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}) \to W_{z,y}(x_{i})\hat{W}_{z,y}(x_{i+\frac{1}{2}})W_{z,y}(x_{i+1}) \\ \hat{W}_{z,x}(y_{j+\frac{1}{2}}) \to W_{z,x}(y_{j})\hat{W}_{z,x}(y_{j+\frac{1}{2}})W_{z,x}(y_{j+1}) \\ \hat{W}(x_{i-\frac{1}{2}}, x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}) \to W(x_{i-1}, x_{i})\hat{W}(x_{i-\frac{1}{2}}, x_{i+\frac{1}{2}})W(x_{i}, x_{i+1}) \\ \hat{W}(y_{j-\frac{1}{2}}, y_{j+\frac{1}{2}}) \to W(y_{j-1}, y_{j})\hat{W}(y_{j-\frac{1}{2}}, y_{j+\frac{1}{2}})W(y_{j}, y_{j+1}) \end{cases}$$
(4.22)

where all  $\hat{W}$  operators are sandwiched by a pair of W operators in a symmetric way. The other two choices  $T_{+-}^2$  and  $T_{-+}^2$  are given by,

$$T_{+-}^{2}: \begin{cases} \hat{W}_{z,y}(x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}) \to \hat{W}_{z,y}(x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}) \\ \hat{W}_{z,x}(y_{j+\frac{1}{2}}) \to W_{z,x}(y_{j}) \hat{W}_{z,x}(y_{j+\frac{1}{2}}) W_{z,x}(y_{j+1}) \\ \hat{W}(x_{i-\frac{1}{2}}, x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}) \to \hat{W}(x_{i-\frac{1}{2}}, x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}) \\ \hat{W}(y_{j-\frac{1}{2}}, y_{j+\frac{1}{2}}) \to W(y_{j-1}, y_{j}) \hat{W}(y_{j-\frac{1}{2}}, y_{j+\frac{1}{2}}) W(y_{j}, y_{j+1}) \end{cases}$$
(4.23)

and,

$$T_{-+}^{2}: \begin{cases} \hat{W}_{z,y}(x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}) \to W_{z,y}(x_{i})\hat{W}_{z,y}(x_{i+\frac{1}{2}})W_{z,y}(x_{i+1}) \\ \hat{W}_{z,x}(y_{j+\frac{1}{2}}) \to \hat{W}_{z,x}(y_{j+\frac{1}{2}}) \\ \hat{W}(x_{i-\frac{1}{2}}, x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}) \to W(x_{i-1}, x_{i})\hat{W}(x_{i-\frac{1}{2}}, x_{i+\frac{1}{2}})W(x_{i}, x_{i+1}) \\ \hat{W}(y_{j-\frac{1}{2}}, y_{j+\frac{1}{2}}) \to \hat{W}(y_{j-\frac{1}{2}}, y_{j+\frac{1}{2}}) \end{cases}$$
(4.24)

where only part of  $\hat{W}$  operators are sandwiched by W operators. Obviously, we have  $T_{-+}^2 T_{+-}^2 = T_{--}^2$  and they all satisfy  $(T_{\pm\pm}^2)^2 = 1$ . The corresponding subsystem symmetric protected topological (SSPT) phases are

$$SSPT_{++}(\mathbf{w}) = 1,$$

$$SSPT_{+-}(\mathbf{w}) = (-1)^{\sum_{j} w_{z,x;j}(w_{x;j-\frac{1}{2}} + w_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}})},$$

$$SSPT_{-+}(\mathbf{w}) = (-1)^{\sum_{i} w_{z,y;i}(w_{y;i-\frac{1}{2}} + w_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}})},$$

$$SSPT_{--}(\mathbf{w}) = (-1)^{\sum_{j} w_{z,x;j}(w_{x;j-\frac{1}{2}} + w_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}}) + \sum_{i} w_{z,y;i}(w_{y;i-\frac{1}{2}} + w_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}})}.$$

$$(4.25)$$

## 4.3 Duality web from the subsystem $SL(2, \mathbb{Z}_2)$ transformation

The duality web (figure 6) is generated by implementing the subsystem  $SL(2, \mathbb{Z}_2)$  transformations S and  $T^2$  consecutively. In particular, the subsystem JW transformation is equivalent to performing S,  $T^2_{+-}$  (or  $T^2_{-+}$ ) and  $S^{-1}$  transformation sequentially. This is easy to see in the transformation of the operators. Begin with the bosonic state  $|\mathbf{w}\rangle$  which are eigenstates of W operators. If we do an S-transformation the roles of W and  $\hat{W}$  are exchanged and we get the dual state  $|\hat{\mathbf{w}}\rangle$  which are eigenstates of  $\hat{W}$  operators. Then applying  $T^2_{+-}$  we find  $W_{z,y}(x_i)$  and  $W(x_i, x_{i+1})$  should be sandwiched by a pair of  $\hat{W}$  operators according to (4.23) (notice that the roles of W and  $\hat{W}$  have been exchanged due to the S transformation). It will stack the phase  $SSPT_{+-}(\hat{\mathbf{w}})$  to  $|\hat{\mathbf{w}}\rangle$ . If we do another  $S^{-1}$  transformation then we will obtain some states which are the eigenstates of line operators,

$$\hat{W}_{z,x}(y_{j-\frac{1}{2}})W_{z,x}(y_j)\hat{W}_{z,x}(y_{j+\frac{1}{2}}), \quad W_{z,y}(x_i),$$
(4.26)

and strip operators,

$$\hat{W}(y_{j-\frac{1}{2}}, y_{j+\frac{1}{2}})W(y_j, y_{j+1})\hat{W}(y_{j+\frac{1}{2}}, y_{j+\frac{3}{2}}), \quad W(x_i, x_{i+1}).$$
(4.27)

According to (3.42) they are the same set of operators that diagonalize the fermion topological state  $|\mathbf{s}\rangle$ . Therefore we have,

$$|\mathbf{s}\rangle = S^{-1}T_{+-}^2 S|\mathbf{w}\rangle,\tag{4.28}$$

with  $\mathbf{s} = \mathbf{w}$ . By similar argument, if we perform  $T_{+-}^2$  and S transformation sequentially the resulting states are eigenvalues of (4.26) and (4.27) with  $W, \hat{W}$  exchanged. We obtain a new fermionic topological state,

$$|\hat{\mathbf{s}}\rangle \equiv ST_{+-}^2 |\mathbf{w}\rangle \tag{4.29}$$

where the relation between  $\hat{\mathbf{s}}$  and w are suggested in (4.13). They are the JW transformations of the dual state  $|\hat{\mathbf{w}}\rangle$ .

Let's check explicitly the state  $|\hat{\mathbf{s}}\rangle$  can be written as a JW transformation of  $|\hat{\mathbf{w}}\rangle$  by summing over all sectors of the dual bosonic state with proper phases. Following the definition, we stack the phase  $\text{SSPT}_{+-}(\mathbf{w}')$  on the state  $|\mathbf{w}'\rangle$  introduced in (3.27) and consider the KW transformation given by,

$$\begin{aligned} |\hat{\mathbf{s}}\rangle &= \frac{1}{2^{L_x + L_y - 1}} \sum_{\mathbf{w}' \in M_v} (-1)^{\sum_i (\hat{s}_{z,y;i+\frac{1}{2}} w'_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}} + \hat{s}_{y;i} w'_{z,y;i}) + \sum_j (\hat{s}_{z,x;j+\frac{1}{2}} w'_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}} + \hat{s}_{x;j} w'_{z,x;j})} \\ &\times (-1)^{\sum_j w'_{z,x;j} (w'_{x;j-\frac{1}{2}} + w'_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}})} |\mathbf{w}'\rangle. \end{aligned}$$

$$(4.30)$$

We can rewrite  $|\mathbf{w}'\rangle$  into  $|\hat{\mathbf{w}}'\rangle$  using the KW relation (3.35) and get

$$\begin{aligned} |\hat{\mathbf{s}}\rangle &= \frac{1}{2^{L_x + L_y - 1}} \sum_{\mathbf{w}' \in M_v} (-1)^{\sum_i (\hat{s}_{z,y;i+\frac{1}{2}} w'_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}} + \hat{s}_{y;i} w'_{z,y;i}) + \sum_j (\hat{s}_{z,x;j+\frac{1}{2}} w'_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}} + \hat{s}_{x;j} w'_{z,x;j})} \\ &\times (-1)^{\sum_j w'_{z,x;j} (w'_{x;j-\frac{1}{2}} + w'_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}})} \\ &\times \frac{1}{2^{L_x + L_y - 1}} \sum_{\hat{\mathbf{w}}' \in M_v} (-1)^{\sum_i (\hat{w}'_{z,y;i+\frac{1}{2}} w'_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}} + \hat{w}'_{y;i} w'_{z,y;i}) + \sum_j (\hat{w}'_{z,x;j+\frac{1}{2}} w'_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}} + \hat{w}'_{x;j} w'_{z,x;j})} |\hat{\mathbf{w}}'\rangle. \end{aligned}$$

$$(4.31)$$

Summing  $w'_{z,x;j}$  and  $w'_{z,y;i}$  produces two restrictions,

$$\hat{w}'_{x;j} = \hat{s}_{x;j} + w'_{x;j-\frac{1}{2}} + w'_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}}, \quad \hat{w}'_{y;i} = \hat{s}_{y;i}.$$
(4.32)

After relabelling  $\hat{u}_{j+\frac{1}{2}}^x \equiv w'_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}}, \hat{u}_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^y \equiv w'_{y,i+\frac{1}{2}}, (4.31)$  becomes

$$|\hat{\mathbf{s}}\rangle = \frac{1}{2^{L_x + L_y - 1}} \sum_{\hat{u}, \hat{w}'_z \in M_{\hat{u}, \hat{w}'_z}} (-1)^{\sum_i (\hat{s}_{z,y;i+\frac{1}{2}} + \hat{w}'_{z,y;i+\frac{1}{2}}) \hat{u}^y_{i+\frac{1}{2}} + (\hat{s}_{z,x;j+\frac{1}{2}} + \hat{w}'_{z,x;j+\frac{1}{2}}) \hat{u}^x_{j+\frac{1}{2}}}|\hat{\mathbf{w}}'\rangle \quad (4.33)$$

which shows that the dual fermionic state  $|\hat{\mathbf{s}}\rangle$  is the subsystem JW transformation of the dual state  $|\hat{\mathbf{w}}'\rangle$  resembling (3.40).

As a summary, begin with a bosonic state  $|\mathbf{w}\rangle$  the JW transformation can be written as

$$S^{-1}T_{+-}^2 S = JW_x, \quad S^{-1}T_{-+}^2 S = JW_y$$
 (4.34)

acting on the state  $|\mathbf{w}\rangle$  and therefore the phases  $\text{SSPT}_{+-}$  and  $\text{SSPT}_{-+}$  are both fermionic subsystem SPT phases.<sup>5</sup> With these identifications, we can generate other path in the duality web. For example,

$$(JW_y)^{-1}JW_x = S^{-1}(T_{-+}^2)^{-1}SS^{-1}T_{+-}^2S = S^{-1}T_{-+}^2T_{+-}^2S = S^{-1}T_{--}^2S$$
(4.35)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>We thank Kantaro Ohmori and Yunqin Zheng for pointing out this to us.

shows that the subsystem KW transformation of  $\text{SSPT}_{--}|\mathbf{w}\rangle$  leads to the bosonic topological boundary state which is obtained by performing inverse subsystem JW transformation along the *y* direction after a subsystem JW transformation along the *x*-direction. From (4.35), the phase  $\text{SSPT}_{--}^2$  is a bosonic phase.

Based on the above analysis, we can obtain a duality web as shown in figure 6.

#### 5 S-defects in the subsystem SymTFT

In this section, we will construct the co-dimensional one symmetry defects generating the  $SL(2, \mathbb{Z}_2)$  0-form symmetry with a focus on S-defect. It was shown in [65, 80, 81] that in a (d+1)-dimensional TFT, such kind of symmetry defects  $\mathcal{D}$  extending along a co-dimension one hypersurface  $M_d$  are built by condensing certain types of topological defects  $\mathcal{L}$  along  $M_d$ . If the topological defects  $\mathcal{L}$  generate a q-form symmetry inside  $M_d$ , the condensation defect  $\mathcal{D}$  is equivalently understood as gauging the q-form symmetry inside  $M_d$  which is referred to as 1-gauging of the q-form symmetry. In the appendix A, we give an example of the condensation defect generating the electric-magnetic  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  symmetry in (2 + 1)d BF theory with level N.

As discussed in the previous section, the proper S-transformation defined on the lattice satisfies  $S^2 = \mathcal{T}$  where  $\mathcal{T}$  is the translation  $(i, j) \rightarrow (i + 1, j + 1)$  on the lattice. We will construct the condensation defects in 2-foliated BF theory along  $M_3$ , a 3d manifold parallel to the boundary, by condensing line/strip operators on  $M_3$ . We will also discuss the twist defects by putting a "Dirichlet" boundary condition for the condensation defects. We will re-derive the subsystem non-invertible fusion rules by the fusion of twist defects.

## 5.1 Conventions on operators and algebras

For later convenience, we introduce  $U_I$  and  $\hat{U}_I$  as the collection of electric and magnetic line/strip operators respectively

$$U_{I} = \begin{cases} W(y_{I}, y_{I+1}) & I = 1, \cdots, L_{y} \\ W(x_{I-L_{y}}, x_{I-L_{y}+1}) & I = L_{y} + 1, \cdots, L_{y} + L_{x} \\ W_{z,x}(y_{I-L_{x}-L_{y}}) & I = L_{y} + L_{x} + 1, \cdots, 2L_{y} + L_{x} \\ W_{z,y}(x_{I-L_{x}-2L_{y}}) & I = 2L_{y} + L_{x} + 1, \cdots, 2L_{y} + 2L_{x} \end{cases}$$

$$\hat{U}_{I} = \begin{cases} \hat{W}(y_{I-\frac{1}{2}}, y_{I+\frac{1}{2}}) & I = 1, \cdots, L_{y} \\ \hat{W}(x_{I-L_{y}-\frac{1}{2}}, x_{I-L_{y}+\frac{1}{2}}) & I = L_{y} + 1, \cdots, L_{y} + L_{x} \\ \hat{W}_{z,x}(y_{I-L_{x}-L_{y}+\frac{1}{2}}) & I = L_{y} + L_{x} + 1, \cdots, 2L_{y} + L_{x} \\ \hat{W}_{z,y}(x_{I-L_{x}-2L_{y}+\frac{1}{2}}) & I = 2L_{y} + L_{x} + 1, \cdots, 2L_{y} + 2L_{x} \end{cases}$$

$$(5.2)$$

where  $I = 1, \dots, 2L_x + 2L_y$ . We will use the lattice size integer  $n \equiv L_x + L_y$  for simplicity. In this convention, the quantum algebras (3.23) and (3.24) between electric and magnetic operators has a compact and symmetric form,

$$U_I \hat{U}_J = -\Omega_{IJ} \hat{U}_J U_I, \tag{5.3}$$

where  $\Omega_{IJ}$  is a  $2n \times 2n$  symmetric matrix,

$$\Omega_{IJ} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & I_{n \times n} \\ I_{n \times n} & 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$
(5.4)

We will then formulate the general operators, the algebras between them and their actions on the boundary states. The general operator

$$K[\alpha, \hat{\alpha}] := \prod_{I=1}^{2n} U_I^{\alpha_I} \prod_{J=1}^{2n} \hat{U}_J^{\hat{\alpha}_J}$$
(5.5)

is parametrized by two 2*n*-dimensional vectors with  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ -valued entries

$$\alpha = (a, b) := (a_1, a_2, \cdots, a_n, b_1, b_2, \cdots, b_n), 
\hat{\alpha} = (\hat{a}, \hat{b}) := (\hat{a}_1, \hat{a}_2, \cdots, \hat{a}_n, \hat{b}_1, \hat{b}_2, \cdots, \hat{b}_n).$$
(5.6)

From the quantum algebra (5.3), the general operators  $K[\alpha, \hat{\alpha}], K[\alpha', \hat{\alpha}']$  have the following fusion rule

$$K[\alpha, \hat{\alpha}]K[\alpha', \hat{\alpha}'] = (-1)^{-\hat{\alpha} \cdot \alpha'} K[\alpha + \alpha', \hat{\alpha} + \hat{\alpha}'], \qquad (5.7)$$

together with the commutation algebra

$$K[\alpha, \hat{\alpha}]K[\alpha', \hat{\alpha}'] = (-1)^{\alpha \cdot \hat{\alpha}' - \hat{\alpha} \cdot \alpha'} K[\alpha', \hat{\alpha}']K[\alpha, \hat{\alpha}].$$
(5.8)

where the symmetric inner product between two 2n-dimensional vectors is defined by

$$\alpha \cdot \hat{\alpha} = \sum_{IJ} \Omega_{IJ} \alpha_I \hat{\alpha}_J. \tag{5.9}$$

Here are some comments about the parameters  $\alpha$ ,  $\hat{\alpha}$ . Due to the gauge redundancy (3.21) and constraint (3.22) among the electric operators, as well as their magnetic counterparts, these parameters have the identification

$$a \sim a+1, \quad \hat{a} \sim \hat{a}+1 \tag{5.10}$$

of the *n*-dimensional vectors a and  $\hat{a}$  and the constraint

$$\sum_{i=1}^{n} b_i = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \hat{b}_i = 0 \tag{5.11}$$

among the *n*-dimensional vectors b and  $\hat{b}$ . The inner product (5.9) is invariant under the gauge transformation (5.10) providing the constraints (5.11).

On the boundary manifold  $M_3$ , we can identify the vector  $\alpha$  with the holonomies

$$\alpha \equiv (w_{z,x;j}, w_{z,y;i}, w_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}}, w_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}}), \tag{5.12}$$

Similarly, we can define  $\hat{\alpha}$  as the dual parameter of  $\alpha$ , which is

$$\hat{\alpha} \equiv (\hat{w}_{z,x;j+\frac{1}{2}}, \hat{w}_{z,y;i+\frac{1}{2}}, \hat{w}_{x;j}, \hat{w}_{y;i}).$$
(5.13)

The lattice S-defect will map  $|\alpha\rangle = |a,b\rangle$  to the dual state  $|\hat{\alpha}\rangle = |\hat{a},\hat{b}\rangle$  with

$$\hat{a} = a, \quad \hat{b} \equiv (b_{L_y}, b_1, \cdots, b_{L_y-1}, b_{L_x+L_y}, b_{L_y+1}, \cdots, b_{L_x+L_y-1}) \equiv b_T,$$
 (5.14)

which is equivalent to (4.13). In the rest of the paper, we will use  $b_T$  to denote the shifted vector introduced above. On the other hand, the field theory S-defect maps  $|\alpha\rangle = |a,b\rangle$  to the dual state  $|\hat{\alpha}\rangle = |\hat{a}, \hat{b}\rangle$  with  $\hat{a} = a$  and  $\hat{b} = b$ .

From now on, we will use  $|\alpha\rangle$  and  $|\hat{\alpha}\rangle$  for the boundary state and its subsystem KW dual. We can rewrite the actions of electric and magnetic operators on topological boundary states (3.28), (3.29), (3.33), (3.34) as

$$K[\gamma, 0]|\alpha\rangle = (-1)^{\gamma \cdot \alpha} |\alpha\rangle, \qquad \qquad K[0, \gamma]|\alpha\rangle = |\alpha + \gamma\rangle. \tag{5.15}$$

$$K[0,\hat{\gamma}]|\hat{\alpha}\rangle = (-1)^{\hat{\gamma}\cdot\hat{\alpha}}|\hat{\alpha}\rangle, \qquad \qquad K[\hat{\gamma},0]|\hat{\alpha}\rangle = |\hat{\alpha}+\hat{\gamma}\rangle, \tag{5.16}$$

together with the subsystem KW transformation (3.35) between the boundary state  $|\alpha\rangle$ and its dual  $|\hat{\alpha}\rangle$  as

$$|\hat{\alpha}\rangle = \frac{1}{2^{L_x + L_y - 1}} \sum_{\alpha \in M_v} (-1)^{\hat{\alpha} \cdot \alpha} |\alpha\rangle, \qquad (5.17)$$

where  $M_v$  denote the set of 2n-dimensional vectors satisfying the restrictions,

$$M_v = \left\{ \alpha = (a, b) | a \sim a + 1, \sum_{i=1}^n b_i = 0 \right\}.$$
 (5.18)

With the orthogonality  $\langle \beta | \alpha \rangle = \delta_{\alpha\beta}$ , one has

$$\langle \beta | \hat{\alpha} \rangle = \frac{1}{2^{L_x + L_y - 1}} (-1)^{\hat{\alpha} \cdot \beta}.$$
(5.19)

The inverse transformation is,

$$|\alpha\rangle = \frac{1}{2^{L_x + L_y - 1}} \sum_{\hat{\alpha} \in M_v} (-1)^{\hat{\alpha} \cdot \alpha} |\hat{\alpha}\rangle, \qquad (5.20)$$

and for consistency, we should have the orthogonality relation,

$$\frac{1}{2^{2(L_x+L_y-1)}}\sum_{\alpha\in M_v} (-1)^{\alpha\cdot\beta} = \delta_{\beta,0}.$$
(5.21)

This is not obviously true because  $\alpha, \beta$  are not free and they should satisfy the restrictions given above. Before ending this section, let us check this relation explicitly. Decompose  $\alpha = (a, b), \beta = (c, d)$ , one has,

$$\frac{1}{2^{2(L_x+L_y-1)}} \sum_{(a,b)\in M_v} (-1)^{a\cdot d} (-1)^{b\cdot c}.$$
(5.22)

In the first factor  $(-1)^{a \cdot d}$  we have  $a \sim a + 1$  and  $\sum d = 0$ . Therefore we can relax the restriction  $a \sim a + 1$  and write,

$$\frac{1}{2^{L_x + L_y - 1}} \sum_{a \sim a+1} (-1)^{a \cdot d} = \frac{1}{2^{L_x + L_y - 1}} \times \frac{1}{2} \sum_{a} (-1)^{a \cdot d} = \delta_{d,0}.$$
 (5.23)



Figure 7. Action of S-defect on line/strip operators.

In the second factor  $(-1)^{b \cdot c}$  we have  $\sum b = 0$  and  $c \sim c + 1$ . We can also relax the restriction  $\sum b = 0$  by adding an Lagrangian multiplier  $\lambda \in \mathbb{Z}_2$ ,

$$\frac{1}{2^{L_x+L_y-1}} \sum_{b|\sum b=0}^{b=0} (-1)^{b\cdot c} \\
= \frac{1}{2^{L_x+L_y-1}} \times \frac{1}{2} \sum_{\lambda} (-1)^{\lambda(\sum b)} \sum_{b} (-1)^{b\cdot c} \\
= \frac{1}{2^{L_x+L_y}} \sum_{\lambda} \sum_{b} (-1)^{b\cdot (c+\lambda)} = \delta_{c,0} + \delta_{c+1,0}, \quad (5.24)$$

where in the last line  $\lambda$  is understood as the constant vector  $(\lambda, \dots, \lambda)$ . This is also consistent with the fact  $c \sim c + 1$ . Combined everything together we have proven the orthogonality relation.

## 5.2 S-defect

In the last section, we discuss two kinds of S-transformation, the lattice S-transformation S and the field theory S-transformation  $\tilde{S}$ . We will discuss both lattice S-defect and field theory S-defect in the following.

As shown in figure 7, the lattice S-defect (or field theory S-defect) maps the electric operator  $U_I$  to magnetic operator  $\hat{U}_I$  and vice versa. Fusing to the boundary, it maps the boundary state to its KW dual. As we mentioned before, the lattice S-defect will map  $|\alpha\rangle \equiv |a, b\rangle$  to the dual state  $|\hat{\alpha}\rangle = |\hat{a}, \hat{b}\rangle$  with  $\hat{a} = a$  and  $\hat{b} = b_T$  where  $b_T$  is related to b as,

$$b_T \equiv (b_{L_y}, b_1, \cdots, b_{L_y-1}, b_{L_x+L_y}, b_{L_y+1}, \cdots, b_{L_x+L_y-1}).$$
(5.25)

We will construct the condensation defect on  $M_3$  in the bulk using the bra-ket trick,

$$S = \sum_{(\hat{a},\hat{b})=(a,b_T)\in M_v} |\hat{a},\hat{b}\rangle\langle a,b|, \qquad (5.26)$$

which manifests its action on the state. We use  $(\hat{a}, \hat{b}) = (a, b_T)$  to emphasize that the values of the holonomies  $\hat{b}$  of the dual states are related to the holonomies b of the original state via a shift. In the following, we will omit the  $M_v$  notation and assume every vector  $\alpha = (a, b)$  or  $\hat{\alpha} = (\hat{a}, \hat{b})$  should satisfy the constraints automatically. Notice that  $S^{\dagger}S = 1$  by construction. Before moving on, it is convenient to decompose the S-operators as,

$$S = \widetilde{\mathcal{T}}\widetilde{S},\tag{5.27}$$

where  $\tilde{\mathcal{T}}$  and  $\tilde{S}$  are defined as,

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{T}} = \sum_{(\hat{a},\hat{b})} |\hat{a},\hat{b}_T\rangle\langle\hat{a},\hat{b}|, \quad \widetilde{S} = \sum_{(a,b)=(\hat{a},\hat{b})} |\hat{a},\hat{b}\rangle\langle a,b|, \quad (5.28)$$

where  $\hat{b}_T$  is defined as the hat version of (5.25). One can check

$$\widetilde{T}\widetilde{S} = \sum_{(\hat{a}',\hat{b}')} \sum_{(a,b)=(\hat{a},\hat{b})} |\hat{a}',\hat{b}'_T\rangle\langle\hat{a}',\hat{b}'|\hat{a},\hat{b}\rangle\langle a,b|$$

$$= \sum_{(\hat{a}',\hat{b}')} \sum_{(a,b)=(\hat{a},\hat{b})} \delta_{\hat{a}',\hat{a}}\delta_{\hat{b}',\hat{b}}|\hat{a}',\hat{b}'_T\rangle\langle a,b|$$

$$= \sum_{(\hat{a},\hat{b})=(a,b)} |\hat{a},\hat{b}_T\rangle\langle a,b| = S.$$
(5.29)

Here  $\tilde{S}$  is the field theory S-defect which implements the field theory S-transformation defined in (4.9) in the previous section and it satisfies

$$U_I \widetilde{S} = \widetilde{S} \hat{U}_I, \quad \hat{U}_I \widetilde{S} = \widetilde{S} U_I, \tag{5.30}$$

using (5.7) and (5.8). Moreover, one can check  $\tilde{S}^2$  is identity

$$\begin{split} \widetilde{S}^{2} &= \sum_{(a,b)=(\hat{a},\hat{b}),(c,d)=(\hat{c},\hat{d})} |\hat{a},\hat{b}\rangle\langle a,b|\hat{c},\hat{d}\rangle\langle c,d| \\ &= \frac{1}{2^{L_{x}+L_{y}-1}} \sum_{(a,b)=(\hat{a},\hat{b}),(c,d)=(\hat{c},\hat{d})} (-1)^{\hat{c}\cdot b+\hat{d}\cdot a} |\hat{a},\hat{b}\rangle\langle c,d| \\ &= \sum_{(c,d)} |c,d\rangle\langle c,d| \equiv \mathbf{I}, \end{split}$$
(5.31)

where we use the subsystem KW transformation (5.17) in the second line. On the other hand, the operator  $\tilde{\mathcal{T}}$  will shift the holonomies such that the combination  $\tilde{\mathcal{T}}\tilde{S}$  implements the transformation (4.13). To be concrete, let's evaluate and check  $(\tilde{\mathcal{T}}\tilde{S})^2 = \mathcal{T}$  where  $\mathcal{T}$ is the translation. First, we have

$$\sum_{(\hat{a},\hat{b})} |\hat{a},\hat{b}_T\rangle\langle\hat{a},\hat{b}|\tilde{S} = \sum_{(a,b)=(\hat{a},\hat{b})} |\hat{a},\hat{b}_T\rangle\langle a,b|.$$
(5.32)

Moreover we have the following identities

$$\sum_{(\hat{a},\hat{b})} |\hat{a},\hat{b}_T\rangle\langle\hat{a},\hat{b}| = \sum_{(a,b)} |a_T,b\rangle\langle a,b|, \quad \sum_{(\hat{a},\hat{b})} |\hat{a}_T,\hat{b}\rangle\langle\hat{a},\hat{b}| = \sum_{(a,b)} |a,b_T\rangle\langle a,b|, \quad (5.33)$$

and also

$$\sum_{(\hat{a},\hat{b})} |\hat{a}_T, \hat{b}_T\rangle \langle \hat{a}, \hat{b}| = \sum_{(a,b)} |a_T, b_T\rangle \langle a, b|.$$
(5.34)

It is easy to check them by acting both sides on a state  $|a, b\rangle$ . For example, for the first identity, acting the l.h.s. on  $|a, b\rangle$  we get

$$\sum_{\hat{a},\hat{b}} |\hat{a},\hat{b}_{T}\rangle\langle\hat{a},\hat{b}|a,b\rangle$$

$$= \sum_{\hat{a},\hat{b}} |\hat{a},\hat{b}_{T}\rangle\frac{1}{2^{L_{x}+L_{y}-1}}(-1)^{\hat{a}\cdot b+\hat{b}\cdot a}$$

$$= \sum_{\hat{a},\hat{b}} |\hat{a},\hat{b}_{T}\rangle\frac{1}{2^{L_{x}+L_{y}-1}}(-1)^{\hat{a}\cdot b+\hat{b}_{T}\cdot a_{T}} = |a_{T},b\rangle,$$
(5.35)

where we use the subsystem KW transformation and the fact  $\hat{b}_T \cdot a_T = \hat{b} \cdot a$ . It exactly matches the result obtained by acting the r.h.s. on  $|a, b\rangle$ . Using those identities we can examine

$$\sum_{(\hat{a},\hat{b})} \widetilde{S}|\hat{a}_T,\hat{b}\rangle\langle\hat{a},\hat{b}| = \sum_{(a,b)} \widetilde{S}|a,b_T\rangle\langle a,b| = \sum_{(\hat{a},\hat{b})=(a,b)} |\hat{a},\hat{b}_T\rangle\langle a,b|.$$
(5.36)

Therefore we have the following commutation relation

$$\sum_{(\hat{a},\hat{b})} |\hat{a},\hat{b}_T\rangle\langle\hat{a},\hat{b}|\tilde{S} = \sum_{(\hat{a},\hat{b})} \widetilde{S}|\hat{a}_T,\hat{b}\rangle\langle\hat{a},\hat{b}|$$
(5.37)

and we have

$$\left(\sum_{\hat{a},\hat{b}} |\hat{a},\hat{b}_T\rangle\langle\hat{a},\hat{b}|\widetilde{S}\right)^2 = \sum_{\hat{a}',\hat{b}'} \sum_{\hat{a},\hat{b}} |\hat{a}',\hat{b}'_T\rangle\langle\hat{a}',\hat{b}'|\widetilde{S}|\hat{a},\hat{b}_T\rangle\langle\hat{a},\hat{b}|\widetilde{S}$$
$$= \sum_{\hat{a}',\hat{b}'} \sum_{\hat{a},\hat{b}} |\hat{a}',\hat{b}'_T\rangle\langle\hat{a}',\hat{b}'|\widetilde{S}^2|\hat{a}_T,\hat{b}\rangle\langle\hat{a},\hat{b}|$$
$$= \sum_{(\hat{a},\hat{b})} |\hat{a}_T,\hat{b}_T\rangle\langle\hat{a},\hat{b}| = \sum_{(a,b)} |a_T,b_T\rangle\langle a,b| \equiv \mathcal{T}$$
(5.38)

where  $\mathcal{T}$  is an operator which shifts (a, b) to  $(a_T, b_T)$ . Remember that  $a = (w_{z,x;j}, w_{z,y;i})$  and  $b = (w_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}}, w_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}})$  so that  $\mathcal{T}$  shifts the holonomies as,

$$w_{z,x;j} \to w_{z,x;j-1}, \quad w_{z,y;i} \to w_{z,y;i-1}, \quad w_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}} \to w_{x;j-\frac{1}{2}}, \quad w_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}} \to w_{y;i-\frac{1}{2}}.$$
 (5.39)

which indicates  $\mathcal{T}$  is the translation operator.

To write the lattice S-defect as a condensation of the line/strip operators, we parameterize it as,

$$S = \sum_{\alpha, \hat{\alpha} \in M_v} \lambda_{\alpha, \hat{\alpha}} K[\alpha, \hat{\alpha}].$$
(5.40)

We will use the property that the operators  $K[\alpha, \hat{\alpha}]$  with different  $\alpha = (a, b)$  and  $\hat{\alpha} = (\hat{a}, \hat{b})$ are orthogonal to each other in the trace

$$\operatorname{Tr}\left(K[\alpha,\hat{\alpha}]^{\dagger}K[\alpha',\hat{\alpha}']\right) := \sum_{\gamma} \langle \gamma | K[\alpha,\hat{\alpha}]^{\dagger}K[\alpha',\hat{\alpha}'] | \gamma \rangle = 2^{2(L_x+L_y-1)} \delta_{\alpha,\alpha'} \delta_{\hat{\alpha},\hat{\alpha}'}$$
(5.41)

to project out the coefficients  $\lambda_{\alpha,\hat{\alpha}}$ ,

$$\lambda_{\alpha,\hat{\alpha}} = \frac{1}{2^{2(L_x + L_y - 1)}} \operatorname{Tr} \left( K[\alpha, \hat{\alpha}]^{\dagger} \sum_{(c,d) = (\hat{c},\hat{d})} (|\hat{c}, \hat{d}_T \rangle) \langle c, d| \right)$$

$$= \frac{1}{2^{2(L_x + L_y - 1)}} \sum_{(c,d) = (\hat{c},\hat{d})} \langle c, d| K[0, (\hat{a}, \hat{b})] K[(a, b), 0] |\hat{c}, \hat{d}_T \rangle$$

$$= \frac{1}{2^{2(L_x + L_y - 1)}} \sum_{(c,d) = (\hat{c},\hat{d})} (-1)^{\hat{\alpha} \cdot (\hat{d}_T + b) + \hat{b} \cdot (\hat{c} + a)} \langle c, d| \hat{c} + a, \hat{d}_T + b \rangle$$

$$= \frac{1}{2^{3(L_x + L_y - 1)}} \sum_{(c,d)} (-1)^{(\hat{a} + c) \cdot (b + d_T) + (\hat{b} + d) \cdot (a + c)}$$

$$= \frac{1}{2^{3(L_x + L_y - 1)}} \sum_{(c,d)} (-1)^{((c,d) + \hat{\alpha}) \cdot ((c,d_T) + \alpha)},$$
(5.42)

and the condensation defect can be written in the compact form,

$$S = \frac{1}{2^{3(L_x + L_y - 1)}} \sum_{(c,d),\alpha,\hat{\alpha}} (-1)^{((c,d) + \hat{\alpha}) \cdot ((c,d_T) + \alpha)} K[\alpha, \hat{\alpha}]$$
  

$$= \frac{1}{2^{3(L_x + L_y - 1)}} \sum_{(c,d),(a,b),(\hat{a},\hat{b})} (-1)^{(c+\hat{a},d+\hat{b}) \cdot (c+a,d_T+b)} K[(a,b),(\hat{a},\hat{b})]$$
  

$$= \frac{1}{2^{3(L_x + L_y - 1)}} \sum_{(c,d),(a,b),(\hat{a},\hat{b})} (-1)^{(c+\hat{a},\hat{b}) \cdot (c+a,b)} K[(a,b+d_T),(\hat{a},\hat{b}+d)]$$
  

$$= \frac{1}{2^{2(L_x + L_y - 1)}} \sum_{a,\hat{a},b,d} (-1)^{(a+\hat{a}) \cdot b} K[(a,b+d_T),(\hat{a},b+d)].$$
(5.43)

It is also illuminating to write down the condensation defect for  $\tilde{S}$ , which is the field theory S-defect, and  $\tilde{\mathcal{T}}$ . Using the same method, one can obtain

$$\widetilde{S} = \frac{1}{2^{3(L_x + L_y - 1)}} \sum_{\gamma, \alpha, \hat{\alpha}} (-1)^{\gamma \cdot (\alpha + \hat{\alpha})} K[\alpha, \hat{\alpha}] = \frac{1}{2^{L_x + L_y - 1}} \sum_{\alpha} K[\alpha, \alpha].$$
(5.44)

Expanding  $K[\alpha, \alpha]$  using  $U_I, \hat{U}_J$  gives

$$\widetilde{S} = \frac{1}{2^{L_x + L_y - 1}} \sum_{\alpha} \prod_{I=1}^{2n} U_I^{\alpha_I} \prod_{J=1}^{2n} \hat{U}_J^{\alpha_J} = \frac{1}{2^{L_x + L_y - 1}} \sum_{\alpha} (-1)^{\frac{\alpha \cdot \alpha}{2}} \prod_{I=1}^{2n} (U_I \hat{U}_I)^{\alpha_I},$$
(5.45)

which is a condensation of all possible insertions of operators  $U_I \hat{U}_I$  built from line and strip operators. The orientation reversal of the field theory S-defect is itself  $\tilde{S}^{\dagger} = \tilde{S}$  and it is also unitary:  $\tilde{S}^{\dagger}\tilde{S} = 1$ . Similarly, one has

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{T}} = \frac{1}{2^{L_x + L_y - 1}} \sum_{\hat{a}, b} (-1)^{\hat{a} \cdot b} K[(0, b_T + b), (\hat{a}, 0)].$$
(5.46)



**Figure 8.** Twist S-defect  $\widetilde{V}_0(M_2, M_3)$  on  $M_3$  with a boundary  $M_2$ . After shinking the slab, the twist defect will create a duality defect as an interface between the original boundary theory  $\mathfrak{T}_S$  and the theory  $\mathcal{D}(\mathfrak{T}_{sub})$  after gauging subsystem  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  symmetry.

One can also check the fusion between  $\tilde{\mathcal{T}}$  and  $\tilde{S}$  straightforwardly,

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{T}} \times \widetilde{S} = \frac{1}{2^{2(L_x + L_y - 1)}} \sum_{a, \hat{a}, d, b} (-1)^{\hat{a} \cdot d} K[(0, d_T + d), (\hat{a}, 0)] K[(a, b), (a, b)]$$

$$= \frac{1}{2^{2(L_x + L_y - 1)}} \sum_{a, \hat{a}, d, b} (-1)^{\hat{a} \cdot (d + b)} K[(a, b + d_T + d), (a + \hat{a}, b)]$$

$$= \frac{1}{2^{2(L_x + L_y - 1)}} \sum_{a, \hat{a}, d, b} (-1)^{(\hat{a} + a) \cdot b} K[(a, b + d_T), (\hat{a}, b + d)] = S, \quad (5.47)$$

which reproduces the lattice S-defect.

## 5.3 Twist S-defect

In this subsection, we will consider twist S-defect on a 3d manifold  $M_3$  with a boundary  $\partial M_3 = M_2$ , where the boundary can be x-y plane, x-z plane or y-x plane. In the last section, we consider both lattice S-defect S and field theory S-defect  $\tilde{S}$ , and they are related by  $S = \tilde{\mathcal{T}} \times \tilde{S}$ . Here  $\tilde{S}$  satisfies  $\tilde{S}^2 = 1$  and  $\tilde{\mathcal{T}}$  shifts the holonomies and makes  $S^2 = \mathcal{T}$  a translation along x-y directions on the lattice.

We will first discuss the twist defects for the field theory S-defect  $\tilde{S}$  and then move to the twist defect for the lattice S-defect S. Also, we will mainly focus on the case where the boundary  $M_2$  is the x-y plane. Since the lattice S-defect involves a translation along x-y plane, the discussions of the corresponding twist defects located at a fixed x or y are subtle and we will not consider them. Nevertheless, one can still consider the cases where  $M_2$  is x-z plane or y-z plane for the field theory S-defect in a similar way.

From (5.45) we see the field theory S-defect is a condensation of the operator  $U_I \hat{U}_I$ where  $U_I, \hat{U}_I$  are related to line/strip operators according to (5.1) and (5.2). We impose the Dirichlet boundary condition for the defects  $U_I \hat{U}_I$  condensing along  $M_3$ . The Dirichlet boundary condition is defined as follows. The operators  $\{U_I \hat{U}_I\}$  generate a subsystem  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ symmetry along  $M_3$  and we denote the corresponding gauge fields as  $(A'^z, A'^{xy})$ . For x-y plane we require the x-y component  $A'^{xy}$  to vanish at the boundary. The Dirichlet boundary is topological along the normal direction given these boundary conditions and see appendix C for a detailed discussion about this. We will denote the twist defect as  $\tilde{V}_0(M_2, M_3)$  with  $M_2$  the x-y plane, for example at z = 0. As shown in figure 8, after shrinking the slab, the twist defect will implement a half-space gauge and create a subsystem KW duality defect  $\mathcal{N}^{\text{sub}}$ . The z-direction is topological and the strip operators can move along the z-direction and fuse with the twist defect. Since  $M_2$  satisfies the Dirichlet boundary condition  $A'^{xy} = 0$ , the strip operators K[(a,0), (a,0)] can be absorbed by the twist defect,

$$K[(a,0),(a,0)] \times V_0[M_2,M_3] = V_0[M_2,M_3],$$
(5.48)

where we split the 2n-dimensional vector  $\alpha, \hat{\alpha}$  into a pair of n-dimensional vector

$$\alpha = (a, b), \quad \hat{\alpha} = (\hat{a}, \hat{b}), \tag{5.49}$$

such that  $a, \hat{a}$  label the strip operators and  $b, \hat{b}$  label the line operators. On the other hand, since K[(a, 0), (0, 0)] and K[(0, 0), (a, 0)] do not belong to the condensate, fusing them with  $\tilde{V}_0$  produces new twist defects,

$$\widetilde{V}_{a}[M_{2}, M_{3}] := K[(a, 0), (0, 0)] \times \widetilde{V}_{0}[M_{2}, M_{3}] = K[(0, 0), (a, 0)] \times \widetilde{V}_{0}[M_{2}, M_{3}].$$
(5.50)

In general, the fusion rule between the strip operators  $K[(a, 0), (\hat{a}, 0)]$  with  $\tilde{V}_{a'}[M_2, M_3]$  is,

$$K[(a,0),(\hat{a},0)] \times \tilde{V}_{a'}[M_2,M_3] = \tilde{V}_{a'+a+\hat{a}}[M_2,M_3].$$
(5.51)

We can also discuss the fusion between twist defects and it is sufficient to discuss the fusion between  $\tilde{V}_0$  and  $\tilde{V}_0^{\dagger}$ . Let's put another twist defect  $\tilde{V}_0[M_{2|\epsilon}, M_3]$  at  $z = \epsilon$  and consider the fusion between  $\tilde{V}_0[M_{2|0}, M_3] \times \tilde{V}_0[M_{2|\epsilon}, M_3]$  with  $\epsilon \to 0$ . Here we use  $M_{2|0}$   $(M_{2|\epsilon})$  to emphasize  $M_2$  is located at z = 0  $(z = \epsilon)$ . Since the condensation defects can also be understood as gauging the (2 + 1)d subsystem symmetry on  $M_3$ , we can derive the fusion rule in a similar way following the discussion in appendix C and get,

$$\lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \tilde{V}_{0}^{\dagger}(M_{2}|_{z=0}, M_{3}^{z\geq 0}) \times \tilde{V}_{0}(M_{2}|_{z=\epsilon}, M_{3}^{z\geq \epsilon})$$
  
=
$$\frac{1}{2} \prod_{i=1}^{L_{x}} (1 + W(y_{i}, y_{i+1}) \hat{W}(y_{i-\frac{1}{2}}, y_{i+\frac{1}{2}})) \prod_{j=1}^{L_{y}} (1 + W(x_{j}, x_{j+1}) \hat{W}(x_{j-\frac{1}{2}}, x_{j+\frac{1}{2}})).$$
(5.52)

where  $\tilde{V}_0^{\dagger} = \chi[M_3^{z \geq \epsilon}, \mathbb{Z}_2]\tilde{V}_0$  with  $\chi[M_3^{z \geq \epsilon}, \mathbb{Z}_2]$  the Euler factor introduced in (C.22). We have a condensation of strip operators that are mobile along z-direction. If we put (5.52) on the top of the topological boundary  $|0\rangle$  at  $\tau = 1$  where A = 0 at the boundary, then electric strip operators  $W(x_j, x_{j+1}), W(y_i, y_{i+1})$  are absorbed into the boundary and we have,

$$\widetilde{V}_0[M_2, M_3]^{\dagger} \times \widetilde{V}_0[M_2, M_3]|_{\tau=1} = \frac{1}{2} \prod_{i=1}^{L_x} (1 + U_i^y) \prod_{j=1}^{L_y} (1 + U_j^x),$$
(5.53)

where  $U_i^y = \hat{W}(y_{i-\frac{1}{2}}, y_{i+\frac{1}{2}})$  and  $U_j^x = \hat{W}(x_{j-\frac{1}{2}}, x_{j+\frac{1}{2}})$  are generators for subsystem  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  symmetry at the boundary. The fusion of twist defects (5.53) recovers the fusion rules of the subsystem KW operators in the untwisted sector [60].<sup>6</sup> On the other hand, if we put

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>For twisted sectors, we need to consider more general Dirichlet boundaries of the condensation defects such that corresponding gauge field  $A'^{xy}$  is a non-zero fixed value at the boundary.

it on the top of the dual boundary  $|\hat{0}\rangle$  where  $\hat{A} = 0$ , then magnetic strip operators  $\hat{W}$  are absorbed instead and electric strip operators W serve as the symmetry generators. (5.53) becomes the fusion rule in the untwisted sector of the dual theory.

We then move to the twist defect  $V_0$  for the lattice S-defect. Put two twist defect  $V_0[M_{2|0}, M_3]$  and  $V_0[M_{2|\epsilon}, M_3]$  at z = 0 and  $z = \epsilon$ , the fusion rule is similarly obtained by sending  $\epsilon \to 0$ . There are two differences here. First, since  $S^2 = \mathcal{T}$  is the translation, the spatial lattice at  $z > \epsilon$  is related to that at z < 0 by the translation  $\mathcal{T}$ . Second, we need to impose proper Dirichlet boundary condition at the boundary  $M_2 = \partial M_3$ . Recall that the condensation defect for S is,

$$S = \frac{1}{2^{2(L_x + L_y - 1)}} \sum_{a, \hat{a}, b, d} (-1)^{(a+\hat{a}) \cdot b} K[(a, b + d_T), (\hat{a}, b + d)].$$
(5.54)

We will assume the Dirichlet boundary condition is defined such that only the strip operators which are mobile along z-direction survive in the limit  $\epsilon \to 0$ , then one expects the fusion is,

$$\frac{1}{2^{2(L_x+L_y-1)}} \sum_{a,\hat{a}} K[(a,0),(0,0)] K[(0,0),(\hat{a},0)].$$
(5.55)

If we put it on the top of the topological boundary  $|0\rangle$  or  $|\hat{0}\rangle$  at  $\tau = 1$ , one of the two *K*-operators will be absorbed and we get the same result as before. Combined with the translation  $\mathcal{T}$ , we have the similar fusion rule,

$$V_0[M_2, M_3] \times V_0[M_2, M_3]|_{\tau=1} = \frac{1}{2} \prod_{i=1}^{L_x} (1 + U_i^y) \prod_{j=1}^{L_y} (1 + U_j^x) \times \mathcal{T}.$$
 (5.56)

One can also consider the fusion between  $V^{\dagger}$  and V,

$$V_0[M_2, M_3]^{\dagger} \times V_0[M_2, M_3]|_{\tau=1} = \frac{1}{2} \prod_{i=1}^{L_x} (1 + U_i^y) \prod_{j=1}^{L_y} (1 + U_j^x).$$
(5.57)

where we do not have the translation operator  $\mathcal{T}$  on the r.h.s. since  $S^{\dagger}S = 1$ .

#### 6 Conclusion and discussion

In this paper, we initiate the study of the subsystem symmetry and the associated dualities from a bulk SymTFT point of view. To demonstrate this idea, we study the example of 2-foliated BF theory with level N in (3 + 1)d as the subsystem SymTFT of the subsystem  $\mathbb{Z}_N$  symmetry in (2 + 1)d. We analyze the topological boundaries and construct condensation defects of this specific model with N = 2. We interpret the duality transformations of the boundary theory, such as subsystem KW and JW transformation, as the change of topological boundaries which is further implemented by fusing condensation defects of the subsystem  $SL(2,\mathbb{Z}_2)$  symmetry of the bulk subsystem SymTFT on the boundary. On the lattice, the subsystem  $SL(2,\mathbb{Z}_2)$  symmetry has a richer structure than in the field theory. The subsystem T transformation will stack a subsystem SPT phase whose bosonic or fermionic feature depends on the regularization of the lattice. We will leave the detailed study and classification of subsystem SPT phases in the future work. From the subsystem  $SL(2, \mathbb{Z}_2)$  symmetry, we find new dualities among bosonic and fermionic models with subsystem  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  symmetry. We summarize the duality web in figure 6.

There are many interesting follow-up directions. First, it is natural to extend the study of subsystem SymTFT to other models. For the subsystem  $\mathbb{Z}_N$  symmetry in (2 + 1)d, the subsystem SymTFT is expected to have more diverse topological boundaries that can support subsystem parafermionic structures. Furthermore, we can study models with subsystem symmetry in higher dimensions, for example, the X-cube model [3], where there are fracton excitations. The  $\mathbb{Z}_N$  X-cube model is a 3-foliated theory in (3 + 1)d and the corresponding subsystem SymTFT should be the 3-foliated BF theory with level N in (4 + 1)d

$$S_{3-\text{foliated}} = \frac{N}{2\pi} \int b \wedge dc + \sum_{k=1,2,3} dB^k \wedge C^k \wedge dx^k + \sum_{k=1,2,3} b \wedge C^k \wedge dx^k.$$
(6.1)

where the first term is bulk BF term with 3-form gauge field b and 1-form gauge field c, the second term is the foliated BF term with 2-form gauge field  $B^k$  and 1-form gauge field  $C^k$  and the third term is the interaction term. It is interesting to classify the topological boundaries and topological operators of this subsystem SymTFT and explore the duality web of the X-cube model.

Finally, subsystem SymTFT provides a bulk-boundary point of view to study subsystem symmetry. Recently, there are other efforts to study fracton models from bulk-boundary correspondence [82–85]. Subsystem SymTFT also provides hints to study fracton statistics [86, 87]. The quantum algebras (3.15) and (3.16) resemble the braiding statistics in (2 + 1)d $\mathbb{Z}_N$  gauge theory. Besides, one more topological direction in the bulk will give fracton (or excitations with other restricted mobility) an extra direction to move, which might lead to interesting braiding structures. We will leave these interesting questions for future study.

#### Acknowledgments

We thank Linhao Li, Kantaro Ohmori, Masahito Yamazaki, Shutaro Shimamura and Yunqin Zheng for the discussion when this project is in the early stage. W.C. is supported by the Global Science Graduate Course (GSGC) program of the University of Tokyo and the JSPS KAKENHI grant numbers JP19H05810, JP20H01896, 20H05860, JP22J21553 and JP22KJ1072. W.C. also acknowledges th USTEP exchange program of the University of Tokyo and the FUTI scholarships for mid-to long-term studies from Friends of UTokyo, Inc. Q.J. is supported by Korea Institute for Advanced Study (KIAS) Grant PG080802.

#### A A review on ordinary BF theory as SymTFT

To illustrate the basic idea of SymTFT, we consider a (1+1)d theory  $\mathfrak{T}_{\mathbb{Z}_N}$  with  $\mathbb{Z}_N$  symmetry. The corresponding SymTFT  $\mathfrak{Z}(\mathbb{Z}_N)$  is the (2+1)d BF theory with level N,

$$S_{BF} = \frac{N}{2\pi} \int \hat{A} \wedge dA, \tag{A.1}$$

where  $\hat{A}$ , A are 1-form gauge fields. It is a  $\mathbb{Z}_N$  gauge theory and is the low energy description of the toric code for N = 2 in the condensed matter literature [88]. Fix a gauge  $A_0 = \hat{A}_0 = 0$ , the canonical quantization gives,

$$\left[A_{i}(x,y), \hat{A}_{j}(x',y')\right] = \frac{2\pi i}{N} \epsilon_{ij} \delta(x-x',y-y').$$
(A.2)

A and  $\hat{A}$  are conjugated with each other like position and momentum. For simplicity, we place the BF theory on a spatial torus  $T^2$ , the physical operators are Wilson loops defined as,

$$W[\Gamma] = \exp\left(i\oint_{\Gamma}A\right), \quad \hat{W}[\Gamma] = \exp\left(i\oint_{\Gamma}\hat{A}\right), \quad (A.3)$$

with  $\Gamma \in H_1(T^2, \mathbb{Z})$ . Since the holonomies of A and  $\hat{A}$  are periodic, they are quantized as,

$$\frac{N}{2\pi} \oint_{\Gamma} A = 0, 1, \cdots, N - 1, \quad \frac{N}{2\pi} \oint_{\Gamma} \hat{A} = 0, 1, \cdots, N - 1, \tag{A.4}$$

and  $W^{N}[\Gamma] = \hat{W}^{N}[\Gamma] = 1$ . The operators satisfy the commutation relation,

$$W[\Gamma_i]\hat{W}[\Gamma_j] = \omega^{-\int \gamma_i \wedge \gamma_j} \hat{W}[\Gamma_j] W[\Gamma_i], \qquad (A.5)$$

where  $\gamma \in H^1(T^2, \mathbb{Z})$  is the Poincare dual of  $\Gamma$  defined as  $\int_{\Gamma} \cdots = \int \gamma \wedge \cdots$ .

Let's focus on the partition function  $Z_{\mathfrak{T}_{\mathbb{Z}_N}}$  of the theory and see how the SymTFT applies. We can introduce a canonical basis of the Hilbert space of the BF model on  $T^2$ where either  $W[\Gamma]$  or  $\hat{W}[\Gamma]$  are diagonalized. The two different choices give two kinds of topological boundary states  $\mathfrak{B}_{\mathbb{Z}_N}^{\text{sym}}$  written as a boundary state,

• Dirichlet boundary state  $|a\rangle$  for A,

$$\begin{cases} W[\Gamma]|a\rangle = \omega^{\int \gamma \wedge a}|a\rangle, \\ \hat{W}[\Gamma]|a\rangle = |a - \gamma\rangle, \end{cases}$$
(A.6)

• Neumann boundary state  $|\hat{a}\rangle$  for A,

$$\begin{cases} \hat{W}[\Gamma]|\hat{a}\rangle = \omega^{\int \gamma \wedge \hat{a}}|\hat{a}\rangle, \\ W[\Gamma]|\hat{a}\rangle = |\hat{a} - \gamma\rangle, \end{cases}$$
(A.7)

where  $a = NA/2\pi$ ,  $\hat{a} = N\hat{A}/2\pi$  and we have  $a, \hat{a} \in H^1(T^2, \mathbb{Z}_N)$ . The integration  $\int \gamma \wedge a = \int_{\Gamma} a$  gives the holonomy along  $\Gamma$ . The two bases are related by a discrete Fourier transformation,

$$|\hat{a}\rangle = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{a \in H^1(T^2, \mathbb{Z}_N)} \omega^{\int a \wedge \hat{a}} |a\rangle.$$
(A.8)

On the other hand, the physical boundary  $\mathfrak{B}_{\mathfrak{T}_{\mathbb{Z}_N}}^{\text{phys}}$  gives a dynamical boundary state  $|\chi\rangle$  which depends on the partition function of theory  $\mathfrak{T}_{\mathbb{Z}_N}$  with given the  $\mathbb{Z}_N$  holonomies of  $\mathfrak{T}_{\mathbb{Z}_N}$ 

$$|\chi\rangle = \sum_{a \in H^1(T^2, \mathbb{Z}_N)} Z_{\mathfrak{T}_{\mathbb{Z}_N}}[a] |a\rangle.$$
(A.9)

Choosing different topological boundary states, the path-integral of the BF theory on the slab gives,

$$Z[a] = \langle a|e^{iHt}|\chi\rangle = \langle a|\chi\rangle, \quad Z[\hat{a}] = \langle \hat{a}|e^{iHt}|\chi\rangle = \langle \hat{a}|\chi\rangle.$$
(A.10)

where  $Z[a] = Z_{\mathfrak{T}_{\mathbb{Z}_N}}[a]$  agrees with the torus partition function of  $\mathfrak{T}_{\mathbb{Z}_N}$  and,

$$Z[\hat{a}] = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{a} \omega^{\int \hat{a} \wedge a} Z_{\mathfrak{T}_{\mathbb{Z}_N}}[a] \equiv Z_{\mathfrak{T}_{\mathbb{Z}_N}/\mathbb{Z}_N}[\hat{a}], \qquad (A.11)$$

which is the partition function of the orbifold theory  $\mathfrak{T}_{\mathbb{Z}_N}/\mathbb{Z}_N$ , the Kramers-Wannier duaity of  $\mathfrak{T}_{\mathbb{Z}_N}$ . In other words, the  $\mathbb{Z}_N$  gauging of  $\mathfrak{T}_{\mathbb{Z}_N}$  can be viewed from the SymTFT as switching the topological boundary state from  $|a\rangle$  to  $|\hat{a}\rangle$ .

When N = 2, there also exists a topological boundary  $|s\rangle$ , where  $s \in H^1(T^2, \mathbb{Z}_2)$  stands for the spin structure, such that JW transformation can be encoded as  $Z_F[s] = \langle s | \chi \rangle$ .<sup>7</sup> The states  $|s\rangle$  are eigenstates of the operators  $W_F[\Gamma] \equiv W[\Gamma]\hat{W}[\Gamma]$  and satisfy,

$$\begin{cases} W_F[\Gamma]|s\rangle = (-1)^{\operatorname{Arf}(s+\gamma) - \operatorname{Arf}(s)}|s\rangle \\ \hat{W}[\Gamma]|s\rangle = |s+\gamma\rangle \end{cases}$$
(A.12)

where  $\operatorname{Arf}(s) \equiv s_1 s_2$  is the Arf-invariant where  $s_i = \int_{\Gamma_i} s$  is the spin structure along  $\Gamma_i$ -cycle  $(s_i = 0 \text{ is chosen to be the NS boundary condition})$ . The topological boundary state  $|s\rangle$  can also be expressed as,

$$|s\rangle = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{a \in H^1(T^2, \mathbb{Z}_2)} (-1)^{\operatorname{Arf}(s+a)} |a\rangle,$$
(A.13)

and the transition amplitude  $\langle s|\chi\rangle$  is,

$$Z_F[s] = \langle s|\chi\rangle = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{a \in H^1(T^2, \mathbb{Z}_2)} (-1)^{\operatorname{Arf}(s+a)} Z_{\mathfrak{T}_{\mathbb{Z}_N}}[a]$$
(A.14)

which gives the partition function of the fermionic theory after JW transformation.

The (2+1)d BF theory has a  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  symmetry which exchanges the two gauge field,

$$A \to \hat{A}, \quad \hat{A} \to A.$$
 (A.15)

The corresponding symmetry defect  $\mathcal{D}_{\mathbb{Z}_2}[M_2]$  along a surface  $M_2$  can be constructed as,

$$\mathcal{D}_{\mathbb{Z}_2} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{|H^1(M_2, \mathbb{Z}_N)|}} \sum_{\Gamma \in H^1(M_2, \mathbb{Z}_N)} W[\Gamma] \hat{W}[\Gamma]^{-1},$$
(A.16)

which is a condensation of the defect  $W\hat{W}^{-1}$  along  $M_2$ . If  $M_2$  is a time slice, one can check,

$$D_{\mathbb{Z}_2}[M_2]W[\Gamma] = \hat{W}[\Gamma]D_{\mathbb{Z}_2}[M_2], \quad D_{\mathbb{Z}_2}[M_2]\hat{W}[\Gamma] = W[\Gamma]D_{\mathbb{Z}_2}[M_2],$$
(A.17)

and,

$$D_{\mathbb{Z}_2}[M_2] \times D_{\mathbb{Z}_2}[M_2] = 1.$$
(A.18)

using the quantum algebra.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>For general N, there is a generalized JW transformation that leads to parafermion theories, see [49, 89, 90].

## **B** Duality between (3.1) and (3.2)

In this appendix, we sketch the duality between the 2-foliated BF theory (3.1) and the exotic tensor gauge theory (3.2). See also [31]. Begin with the 2-foliated theory (3.1),

$$S_{2-\text{foliated}} = \frac{N}{2\pi} \int \sum_{k=1,2} (dB^k + b) \wedge C^k \wedge dx^k + b \wedge dc, \tag{B.1}$$

we split the coordinates  $(x^0, x^1, x^2, x^3)$  as  $(\tau, x^i)$  with i = 1, 2, 3 and denote  $(x^1, x^2, x^3)$  as (x, y, z). The action can be written as,

$$S_{2\text{-foliated}} = \frac{N}{2\pi} \int d\tau d^3x \left[ \epsilon^{ijk} \left( -B_i^x \partial_\tau C_j^x \delta_k^x - B_i^y \partial_\tau C_j^y \delta_k^y + \frac{1}{2} b_{ij} \partial_\tau c_k \right) \right. \\ \left. + \epsilon^{ijk} C_\tau^x \left( \partial_i B_j^x + \frac{1}{2} b_{ij} \right) \delta_k^x + \epsilon^{ijk} C_\tau^y \left( \partial_i B_j^y + \frac{1}{2} b_{ij} \right) \delta_k^y + \frac{1}{2} \epsilon^{ijk} c_\tau \partial_i b_{jk} \right. \\ \left. + \epsilon^{ijk} b_{\tau i} \left( \partial_j a_k + C_j^x \delta_k^x + C_j^y \delta_k^y \right) + \epsilon^{ijk} B_\tau^x \partial_i C_j^x \delta_k^x + \epsilon^{ijk} B_\tau^y \partial_i C_j^y \delta_k^y \right], \tag{B.2}$$

up to total derivatives. Integrate  $C^x_{\tau}, C^y_{\tau}, b_{\tau x}, b_{\tau y}$ , one gets

$$b_{yz} = \partial_z B_y^x - \partial_y B_z^x, \quad b_{xz} = \partial_z B_x^y - \partial_x B_z^y, \tag{B.3}$$

for  $C^x_{\tau}, C^y_{\tau}$  and

$$C_z^y = \partial_y c_z - \partial_z c_y, \quad C_z^x = \partial_x c_z - \partial_z c_x, \tag{B.4}$$

for  $b_{\tau x}, b_{\tau y}$ . We can solve  $b_{yz}, b_{xz}, C_z^y, C_z^x$  and substitute them back to the action. Moreover, integrating  $b_{\tau z}$  gives,

$$C_x^y + \partial_x c_y = C_y^x + \partial_y c_x, \tag{B.5}$$

such that we can define  $A^{xy} = C_x^y + \partial_x c_y = C_y^x + \partial_y c_x$ . After renaming other variables,

$$A^{\tau} \equiv c_{\tau}, \quad A^z \equiv c_z, \tag{B.6}$$

$$\hat{A}^{xy} = \partial_x B^x_y - \partial_y B^y_x + b_{xy}, \quad \hat{A}^\tau = B^x_\tau - B^y_\tau, \quad \hat{A}^z = B^x_z - B^y_z, \quad (B.7)$$

the action is rewritten as,

$$S_{\text{exotic}} = \frac{N}{2\pi} \int \left[ A^{\tau} (\partial_z \hat{A}^{xy} - \partial_x \partial_y \hat{A}^z) - A^z (\partial_\tau \hat{A}^{xy} - \partial_x \partial_y \hat{A}^{\tau}) - A^{xy} (\partial_\tau \hat{A}^z - \partial_z \hat{A}^{\tau}) \right]. \quad (B.8)$$

which reproduces the exotic tensor gauge theory (3.2).

## C Derivation of fusion rule of subsystem KW defects

In this section, we will re-derive the fusion rule between two subsystem KW defects  $\mathcal{N}^{\text{sub}} \times \mathcal{N}^{\text{sub}}$ after the formulation of gauging a subsystem symmetry in a cohomology language.<sup>8</sup> The derivation is a direct generalization from the fusion of duality defects of guaging 0-form  $\mathbb{Z}_N$ symmetry [65]. For simplicity, we will keep N = 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>The original derivation on lattice can be found in [60].

#### C.1 Conventions

Denote the gauge fields A and its dual  $\hat{A}$  for subsystem  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  symmetry as the pair,

$$A = (A^z, A^{xy}), \quad \hat{A} = (\hat{A}^z, \hat{A}^{xy}).$$
 (C.1)

The gauge transformation is,

$$A \to A + \delta \lambda, \quad \hat{A} \to \hat{A} + \delta \hat{\lambda},$$
 (C.2)

where the action of  $\delta$  on a function is defined as,

$$\delta f(x, y, z) = (\partial_z f(x, y, z), \partial_x \partial_y f(x, y, z)).$$
(C.3)

The flatness condition is written as,

$$\delta A \equiv \partial_x \partial_y A^z - \partial_z A^{xy} = 0, \tag{C.4}$$

and one can check  $\delta^2 f(x, y, z) = 0$  automatically.

To perform the summation formally, it is useful to introduce the 0-cochain  $C_{\text{sub}}^0(M_3)$  as the set of functions f on  $M_3$ , 1-cochain  $C_{\text{sub}}^1(M_3)$  as the set of the pairs  $g = (g^z, g^{xy})$  where  $g^z, g^{xy}$  are both functions on  $M_3$ , and 2-cochain  $C_{\text{sub}}^2(M_3)$  as the set of functions denoted by  $h^{xyz}$  on  $M_3$ . The coboundary operator  $\delta$  acts on  $C_{\text{sub}}^*$  as,

$$\delta f = (\partial_z f, \partial_x \partial_y f), \quad \delta g = \partial_x \partial_y g^z - \partial_z g^{xy}, \quad \delta h^{xyz} = 0, \tag{C.5}$$

and it satisfies  $\delta^2 = 0$ . One can define a product  $* \cdot *$  which sends  $C_{\text{sub}}^m(M_3) \times C_{\text{sub}}^n(M_3)$  to  $C_{\text{sub}}^{m+n}(M_3)$  where  $C_{\text{sub}}^{m+n}(M_3)$  with m + n > 2 is defined to be trivial. For example, when one of  $C_{\text{sub}}^*$  is  $C_{\text{sub}}^0$  whose elements are functions, the product is the usual multiplication; and for  $g, g' \in C_{\text{sub}}^1(M_3)$  one can assign  $g \cdot g' \equiv g^{xy}g'^z + g'^{xy}g^z$ .

Let's consider the cohomology 9  $H^* = Z^*/B^*$  where  $Z^*(B^*)$  contains closed (exact) cochains. For example

$$H^{0}_{\rm sub}(M_3, \mathbb{Z}_2) = Z^{0}_{\rm sub}(M_3, \mathbb{Z}_2), \tag{C.6}$$

contains scalar functions that only have x or y dependence. Because of the flatness condition, the subsystem gauge field A and  $\hat{A}$  belong to  $H^1_{\text{sub}}(M_3, \mathbb{Z}_2)$ , closed 1-cochains modulo out the exact 1-cochain (the gauge transformation), and we have  $|H^1_{\text{sub}}(M_3, \mathbb{Z}_2)| = |M_v| = 2^{2(L_x + L_y - 1)}$ , where the dimension of  $H^1_{\text{sub}}(M_3, \mathbb{Z}_2)$  is equal to the number gauge invariant holonomies **w**.

Now we will take a formal, continuous route and only make it discrete at the final step. For example, the subsystem KW transformation

$$Z_{\hat{\mathfrak{T}}_{sub}}[\hat{w}_{z,x;j+\frac{1}{2}},\hat{w}_{z,y;i+\frac{1}{2}},\hat{w}_{x;j},\hat{w}_{y;i}]$$

$$=\frac{1}{2^{L_x+L_y-1}}\sum_{w_{z,x;j},w_{z,y;i},w_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}},w_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}}=0,1}Z_{\mathfrak{T}_{sub}}[w_{z,x;j},w_{z,y;i},w_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}},w_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}}]$$

$$\times (-1)^{\sum_i(\hat{w}_{z,y;i+\frac{1}{2}}w_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}}+\hat{w}_{y;i}w_{z,y;i})+\sum_j(\hat{w}_{z,x;j+\frac{1}{2}}w_{z;j+\frac{1}{2}}+\hat{w}_{x;j}w_{z,x;j})}$$
(C.7)

<sup>9</sup>Strictly speaking,  $H^*$  are not cohomology groups because the closeness condition is not preserved under the product. For example, given  $f \in H^0_{sub}(M_3)$  and  $g \in H^1_{sub}(M_3)$  one can check,

$$\delta(f \cdot g) = \partial_x \partial_y (fg^z) - \partial_z (fg^{xy}) = \partial_x f \partial_y g^z + \partial_y f \partial_x g^z,$$

which does not vanish. Nevertheless, we do not need this property in the proof.

will be written formally as,

$$Z[\hat{A}] = \frac{1}{|H^0_{\text{sub}}(M_3, \mathbb{Z}_2)|} \sum_{A \in H^1_{\text{sub}}(M_3, \mathbb{Z}_2)} Z[A](-1)^{\int_{M_3} A \cdot \hat{A}},$$
(C.8)

where  $|H^0_{\text{sub}}(M_3, \mathbb{Z}_2)|$  is the dimension of the cohomology group  $H^0_{\text{sub}}(M_3, \mathbb{Z}_2)$ . The labels of partition functions are omitted for more concise expressions. The gauge field A will take values in its gauge equivalent class  $H^1_{\text{sub}}(M_3, \mathbb{Z}_2)$  and the integral is regularized by the sum of holonomies,

$$\int_{M_3} A \cdot \hat{A} = \int_{M_3} (A^{xy} \hat{A}^z + A^z \hat{A}^{xy}) \\ = \sum_i (\hat{w}_{z,y;i+\frac{1}{2}} w_{y;i+\frac{1}{2}} + \hat{w}_{y;i} w_{z,y;i}) + \sum_j (\hat{w}_{z,x;j+\frac{1}{2}} w_{x;j+\frac{1}{2}} + \hat{w}_{x;j} w_{z,x;j}),$$
(C.9)

where w and  $\hat{w}$  are holonomies of A and  $\hat{A}$ . The formal expression (C.8) differs from the regularized one (C.7) by the normalization factor  $|H^0_{\rm sub}(M_3,\mathbb{Z}_2)|$  (instead of  $\sqrt{|H^1_{\rm sub}(M_3,\mathbb{Z}_2)|} = 2^{L_x+L_y-1}$ ) as suggested in [65].

We also need to define relative cohomology  $H^1_{\text{sub}}(M_3, M_2, \mathbb{Z}_2)$  where  $M_2 = \partial M_3$  is the boundary where the gauge fields  $A = (A^z, A^{xy})$  should satisfy the "Dirichlet" boundary condition at the boundary  $M_2$ . First, we need to define what the "Dirichlet" boundary condition means for the gauge fields  $A^z$  and  $A^{xy}$ . If  $M_2$  is the x-y plane we can just set  $A^{xy} = 0$  at the boundary. The holonomy of  $\int A^z dz$  split into  $\mathcal{A}^y(x)$  and  $\mathcal{A}^x(y)$  and they depend on x and y separately. There also exists a gauge transformation which shifts  $\mathcal{A}^y(x) \to \mathcal{A}^y(x) + \theta$  and  $\mathcal{A}^x(y) \to \mathcal{A}^x(y) - \theta$  by some constant  $\theta$  so that  $\int A^z dz$  is invariant. If  $M_2$  is the x-z plane we will require  $\mathcal{A}^y(x)$  to be a constant at the boundary and it is gauge equivalent to zero. Therefore we impose  $\partial_x A^z = 0$  at the boundary.

In the next subsection, we will consider the KW defects defined by gauging the subsystem  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  symmetry in half of the spacetime  $M_3$  with the "Dirichlet" boundary condition imposed at the boundary. To do this, we need to couple the theory to a dynamical subsystem  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  gauge theory with flat gauge field  $(A^z, A^{xy})$ . The subsystem  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  gauge theory can be represented as<sup>10</sup>

$$\frac{1}{\pi} \int dx dy dz \ \phi \delta A = \frac{1}{\pi} \int dx dy dz \ \phi (\partial_z A^{xy} - \partial_x \partial_y A^z), \tag{C.11}$$

where  $\phi$  is a periodic scalar field that serves as a Lagrangian multiplier enforcing  $(A^z, A^{xy})$  to be properly quantized and  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ -valued. The Dirichlet boundary condition introduced above is topological along the normal direction. To see this, we need to deform the locus of the boundary slightly and see the variation of the action. For example, if the boundary is x-y plane at z = 0 and we deform it to  $z = \epsilon$ , the difference can be written as the surface integral

$$\frac{N}{2\pi} \int d^D x B^{D-q-2} dA^{q+1} \tag{C.10}$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup>This is a generalization that ordinary q-form  $\mathbb{Z}_N$  gauge theory in D-dimension can be represented by the BF theory with level N [91–94],

where  $A^{q+1}$  is the (q+1)-form gauge field and  $B^{D-q-2}$  is the Lagrange multiplier enforcing  $A^{q+1}$  to be  $\mathbb{Z}_N$ -valued.



Figure 9. Fusion of two subsystem KW operators along z direction.

at z = 0 and  $z = \epsilon$  using Stokes theorem

$$\int_{z=0} dx dy \phi A^{xy} - \int_{z=\epsilon} dx dy \phi A^{xy}, \qquad (C.12)$$

which is zero due to the boundary condition  $A^{xy} = 0$ . On the other hand, if the boundary is x-z plane at y = 0 and we deform it to  $y = \epsilon$ , the difference is,

$$-\int_{y=0} dx dz \phi \partial_x A^z + \int_{y=\epsilon} dx dz \phi \partial_x A^z, \qquad (C.13)$$

and the boundary condition  $\partial_x A^z = 0$  is sufficient to set it zero.

We will also see how these choices of boundary conditions give the correct fusion rule in the following derivation.

## C.2 Fusion rule of subsystem KW defects

We first consider the case where the defect  $\mathcal{N}^{\text{sub}}$  is along the *x-y* plane and acts as a symmetry operator. Our strategy, as shown in figure 9, is to put two parallel subsystem KW operators with a separation of  $\epsilon$  and compute the partition function in the region between two operators. As we take the limit  $\epsilon \to 0$ , we get the fusion of two operators. It is equivalent to performing 1-gauging on a co-dimension one surface [81].

Consider the symmetry operator  $\mathcal{N}^{\text{sub}}$  located at z = 0 as an example. The theory at  $z \ge 0$  is defined to be,

$$Z[M_3^{\geq 0}, \hat{A}] = \frac{1}{|H_{\text{sub}}^0(M_3^{\geq 0}, M_{2|0}, \mathbb{Z}_2)|} \sum_{A \in H_{\text{sub}}^1(M_3^{\geq 0}, M_{2|0}, \mathbb{Z}_2)} Z[M_3^{\geq 0}, A](-1)^{\int_{M_3^{\geq 0}} A \cdot \hat{A}}, \quad (C.14)$$

where  $H^1_{\text{sub}}(M_3^{\geq 0}, M_{2|0}, \mathbb{Z}_2)$  is the relative cohomology such that  $A^{xy} = 0$  at the boundary  $M_{2|0}$ and we use  $M_{2|0}$  to emphasize  $M_2$  is located at z = 0. To compute the fusion  $\mathcal{N}^{\text{sub}} \times \mathcal{N}^{\text{sub}}$ , we insert another  $\mathcal{N}^{\text{sub}}$  at  $z = \epsilon$  such that the theory living on  $M_3^{\geq 0}$  is given by,

$$\frac{1}{|H^{0}_{\text{sub}}(M_{3}^{\geq 0}, M_{2|0}, \mathbb{Z}_{2})||H^{0}_{\text{sub}}(M_{3}^{\geq \epsilon}, M_{2|\epsilon}, \mathbb{Z}_{2})|} \\ \sum_{\substack{A \in H^{1}_{\text{sub}}(M_{3}^{\geq 0}, M_{2|0}, \mathbb{Z}_{2})\\ \tilde{A} \in H^{1}_{\text{sub}}(M_{3}^{\geq \epsilon}, M_{2|\epsilon}, \mathbb{Z}_{2})}} Z[M_{3}^{\geq 0}, A](-1)^{\int_{M_{3}^{[0,\epsilon)}} A \cdot \hat{A} + \int_{M_{3}^{\geq \epsilon}} (A - \hat{A}) \cdot \tilde{A}}}.$$
(C.15)

Using the relations  $|H^1| = |Z^1|/|B^1|$ , we can write the sum over cohomologies into a sum over cocycles as  $\sum_{A \in H^1} = \frac{1}{|B^1|} \sum_{A \in Z^1}$ . Moreover, notice that  $|B^1| = |C^0|/|Z^0|$  and  $|B^0| = 1$ , we can rewrite the integral as,

$$\frac{1}{C_{\text{sub}}^{0}(M_{3}^{\geq 0}, M_{2|0}, \mathbb{Z}_{2})||C_{\text{sub}}^{0}(M_{3}^{\geq \epsilon}, M_{2|\epsilon}, \mathbb{Z}_{2})|}}{\sum_{\substack{A \in Z_{\text{sub}}^{1}(M_{3}^{\geq 0}, M_{2|0}, \mathbb{Z}_{2})\\ \widetilde{A} \in Z_{\text{sub}}^{1}(M_{3}^{\geq \epsilon}, M_{2|\epsilon}, \mathbb{Z}_{2})}} Z[M_{3}^{\geq 0}, A](-1)^{\int_{M_{3}^{[0,\epsilon)}} A \cdot \hat{A} + \int_{M_{3}^{\geq \epsilon}} (A - \hat{A}) \cdot \widetilde{A}}}.$$
(C.16)

The cocycle condition can further be relaxed by introducing Lagrange multiplier  $\phi \in C^0(M_3^{\geq 0}, \mathbb{Z}_2)$  and  $\tilde{\phi} \in C^0(M_3^{\geq \epsilon}, \mathbb{Z}_2)$ ,

$$\frac{1}{|C_{\text{sub}}^{0}(M_{3}^{\geq 0}, M_{2|0}, \mathbb{Z}_{2})||C_{\text{sub}}^{0}(M_{3}^{\geq \epsilon}, M_{2|\epsilon}, \mathbb{Z}_{2})||C_{\text{sub}}^{0}(M_{3}^{\geq 0}, \mathbb{Z}_{2})||C_{\text{sub}}^{0}(M_{3}^{\geq \epsilon}, \mathbb{Z}_{2})|} \times \sum_{\substack{A \in C_{\text{sub}}^{1}(M_{3}^{\geq 0}, \mathbb{Z}_{2})\\ \widetilde{A} \in C_{\text{sub}}^{1}(M_{3}^{\geq 0}, \mathbb{Z}_{2})\\ \widetilde{A} \in C_{\text{sub}}^{1}(M_{3}^{\geq 0}, \mathbb{Z}_{2})}} Z[M_{3}^{\geq 0}, A](-1)^{\int_{M_{3}^{[0,\epsilon)}} A \cdot \hat{A} + \int_{M_{3}^{\geq \epsilon}} (A - \hat{A}) \cdot \widetilde{A} + \int_{M_{3}^{\geq 0}} \phi \delta A - \int_{M_{2|0}} \phi A^{xy} + \int_{M_{3}^{\geq \epsilon}} \widetilde{\phi} \widetilde{\delta} \widetilde{A} - \int_{M_{2|\epsilon}} \widetilde{\phi} \widetilde{A}^{xy}}.$$

$$(C.17)$$

Summing over  $\phi$  in the bulk  $M_3^{\geq 0}$  enforces A to be a cocycle due to the coupling  $\int_{M_3^{\geq 0}} \phi \delta A$ , and summing over  $\phi$  on the boundary  $M_{2|0}$  enforces  $A^{xy} = 0$ , which makes the cocycle relative to  $M_{2|0}$ . Same to  $\hat{A}$ .

We can firstly perform the sum over  $\tilde{A}$  and one has,

$$(-1)^{\int_{M_{3}^{>\epsilon}}\widetilde{\phi}\widetilde{\delta}\widetilde{A}-\int_{M_{2}|\epsilon}}\widetilde{\phi}\widetilde{A}^{xy}} = (-1)^{\int_{M_{3}^{>\epsilon}}\widetilde{\delta}\widetilde{\phi}\cdot\widetilde{A}},$$
(C.18)

where we use integration by part and  $\delta \phi \cdot \tilde{A} = \partial_z \phi \tilde{A}^{xy} + \partial_x \partial_y \phi \tilde{A}^z$ . Sum over  $\tilde{A}$  will produce a factor  $|C_{\text{sub}}^1(M_3^{\geq \epsilon}, \mathbb{Z}_2)|$  and enforce  $A - \hat{A} - \delta \phi = 0$ ,

$$\frac{|C_{\rm sub}^{1}(M_{3}^{\geq\epsilon},\mathbb{Z}_{2})|}{|C_{\rm sub}^{0}(M_{3}^{\geq0},M_{2}|_{0},\mathbb{Z}_{2})||C_{\rm sub}^{0}(M_{3}^{\geq\epsilon},M_{2}|_{\epsilon},\mathbb{Z}_{2})||C_{\rm sub}^{0}(M_{3}^{\geq0},\mathbb{Z}_{2})||C_{\rm sub}^{0}(M_{3}^{\geq\epsilon},\mathbb{Z}_{2})|} \times \sum_{\substack{A \in C_{\rm sub}^{1}(M_{3}^{\geq0},\mathbb{Z}_{2})\\\phi \in C_{\rm sub}^{0}(M_{3}^{\geq0},\mathbb{Z}_{2}), \tilde{\phi} \in C_{\rm sub}^{0}(M_{3}^{\geq\epsilon},\mathbb{Z}_{2})}} Z[M_{3}^{\geq0},A](-1)^{\int_{M_{3}^{[0,\epsilon)}} A \cdot \hat{A} + \int_{M_{3}^{\geq0}} \phi \delta A - \int_{M_{2}|0} \phi A^{xy}} \delta(A - \hat{A} - \delta \tilde{\phi})|_{M_{3}^{\geq\epsilon}}.$$
(C.19)

We then integrate out  $\phi$ , which produces a factor  $|C_{\text{sub}}^0(M_3^{\geq 0}, \mathbb{Z}_2)|$  and enforces  $A \in Z_{\text{sub}}^1(M_3^{\geq 0}, M_{2|0}, \mathbb{Z}_2),$ 

$$\frac{|C_{\rm sub}^{1}(M_{3}^{\geq\epsilon},\mathbb{Z}_{2})|}{|C_{\rm sub}^{0}(M_{3}^{\geq0},M_{2|0},\mathbb{Z}_{2})||C_{\rm sub}^{0}(M_{3}^{\geq\epsilon},M_{2|\epsilon},\mathbb{Z}_{2})||C_{\rm sub}^{0}(M_{3}^{\geq\epsilon},\mathbb{Z}_{2})|} \times \sum_{\substack{A \in Z_{\rm sub}^{1}(M_{3}^{\geq0},M_{2|0},\mathbb{Z}_{2})\\ \widetilde{\phi} \in C_{\rm sub}^{0}(M_{3}^{\geq\epsilon},\mathbb{Z}_{2})}} Z[M_{3}^{\geq0},A](-1)^{\int_{M_{3}^{[0,\epsilon)}} A \cdot \widehat{A}} \delta(A - \widehat{A} - \delta\widetilde{\phi})|_{M_{3}^{\geq\epsilon}}. \quad (C.20)$$

The summand is independent of  $\tilde{\phi}$  and we can set  $\tilde{\phi}$  to zero in the delta function and add a normalization factor  $|C_{\text{sub}}^0(M_3^{\geq\epsilon}, \mathbb{Z}_2)|$ . The delta function then fixes  $A = \hat{A}$  in  $M_3^{\geq\epsilon}$  and make A an element of  $Z_{\text{sub}}^1(M_3^{[0,\epsilon]}, M_{2|0} \cup M_{2|\epsilon}, \mathbb{Z}_2)$ ,

$$\frac{|C_{\text{sub}}^{1}(M_{3}^{\geq\epsilon},\mathbb{Z}_{2})|}{|C_{\text{sub}}^{0}(M_{3}^{\geq0},M_{2|0},\mathbb{Z}_{2})||C_{\text{sub}}^{0}(M_{3}^{\geq\epsilon},M_{2|\epsilon},\mathbb{Z}_{2})|} \sum_{A\in Z_{\text{sub}}^{1}(M_{3}^{[0,\epsilon]},M_{2|0}\cup M_{2|\epsilon},\mathbb{Z}_{2})} Z[M_{3}^{\geq0},A+\hat{A}_{M_{3}^{\geq\epsilon}}](-1)^{\int_{M_{3}^{[0,\epsilon]}}A\cdot\hat{A}},$$
(C.21)

where  $\hat{A}|_{M_2^{\geq \epsilon}}$  is equal to  $\hat{A}$  if we are on  $M_3^{\geq \epsilon}$  and vanishes elsewhere.

Let's introduce the Euler factor  $\chi[M_3^{\geq\epsilon},\mathbb{Z}_2]$  as,

$$\chi[M_3^{\geq\epsilon}, \mathbb{Z}_2] \equiv \frac{|H_{\rm sub}^2(M_3^{\geq\epsilon}, \mathbb{Z}_2)||H_{\rm sub}^0(M_3^{\geq\epsilon}, \mathbb{Z}_2)|}{|H_{\rm sub}^1(M_3^{\geq\epsilon}, \mathbb{Z}_2)|} = \frac{|C_{\rm sub}^2(M_3^{\geq\epsilon}, \mathbb{Z}_2)||C_{\rm sub}^0(M_3^{\geq\epsilon}, \mathbb{Z}_2)|}{|C_{\rm sub}^1(M_3^{\geq\epsilon}, \mathbb{Z}_2)|}.$$
 (C.22)

where in the second expression we use the fact  $H^0 = Z^0$ ,  $Z^2 = C^2$  since  $C^2$  is the top one and  $|B^{n+1}| = |C^n|/|Z^n|$ . The normalization factor in (C.21) can be written as,

$$\frac{|C_{\rm sub}^2(M_3^{\geq\epsilon},\mathbb{Z}_2)||C_{\rm sub}^0(M_3^{\geq\epsilon},\mathbb{Z}_2)|}{|C_{\rm sub}^0(M_3^{\geq0},M_{2|0},\mathbb{Z}_2)||C_{\rm sub}^0(M_3^{\geq\epsilon},M_{2|\epsilon},\mathbb{Z}_2)|}\chi[M_3^{\geq\epsilon},\mathbb{Z}_2]^{-1}.$$
(C.23)

The first factor can be further simplified by using  $|C_{\rm sub}^2(M_3^{\geq\epsilon},\mathbb{Z}_2)| = |C_{\rm sub}^0(M_3^{\geq\epsilon},M_{2|\epsilon},\mathbb{Z}_2)|$ since the elements in  $C_{\rm sub}^0(M_3^{\geq\epsilon},M_{2|\epsilon},\mathbb{Z}_2)$  and the elements in  $C_{\rm sub}^2(M_3^{\geq\epsilon},\mathbb{Z}_2)$  are Fourier partners under integration over  $M_3$ . Finally, use the fact that,

$$|C_{\rm sub}^n(M_3^{\geq 0}, M_{2|0}, \mathbb{Z}_2)| = |C_{\rm sub}^n(M_3^{\geq \epsilon}, \mathbb{Z}_2)||C_{\rm sub}^n(M_3^{[0,\epsilon]}, M_{2|0} \cup M_{2|\epsilon}, \mathbb{Z}_2)|,$$
(C.24)

which is a decomposition of cochains on  $M_3^{\geq 0}$  into the sum of cochains on  $M_3^{[0,\epsilon]}$  with fixed boundary condition at  $M_{2|\epsilon}$  and cochains on  $M_3^{\geq \epsilon}$  with free boundary conditions. Substituting the simplified normalization into (C.21) we have,

$$\frac{\chi[M_3^{\geq\epsilon}, \mathbb{Z}_2]^{-1}}{|C_{\rm sub}^0(M_3^{[0,\epsilon]}, M_{2|0} \cup M_{2|\epsilon}, \mathbb{Z}_2)|} \sum_{A \in Z_{\rm sub}^1(M_3^{[0,\epsilon]}, M_{2|0} \cup M_{2|\epsilon}, \mathbb{Z}_2)} Z[M_3^{\geq 0}, A + \hat{A}_{M_3^{\geq\epsilon}}](-1)^{\int_{M_3^{[0,\epsilon]}} A \cdot \hat{A}}.$$
(C.25)

Write the summation of  $Z_{\text{sub}}^1(M_3^{[0,\epsilon]}, M_{2|0} \cup M_{2|\epsilon}, \mathbb{Z}_2)$  back to  $H_{\text{sub}}^1(M_3^{[0,\epsilon]}, M_{2|0} \cup M_{2|\epsilon}, \mathbb{Z}_2)$  as  $\sum_{A \in \mathbb{Z}^1} = |B^1| \sum_{A \in H^1}$ , we obtain the finial result,

$$\frac{\chi[M_3^{\geq\epsilon}, \mathbb{Z}_2]^{-1}}{|H^0_{\rm sub}(M_3^{[0,\epsilon]}, M_{2|0} \cup M_{2|\epsilon}, \mathbb{Z}_2)|} \sum_{A \in H^1_{\rm sub}(M_3^{[0,\epsilon]}, M_{2|0} \cup M_{2|\epsilon}, \mathbb{Z}_2)} Z[M_3^{\geq 0}, A + \hat{A}_{M_3^{\geq\epsilon}}](-1)^{\int_{M_3^{[0,\epsilon]}} A \cdot \hat{A}},$$
(C.26)

where we use the relations  $|B^1||Z^0| = |C^0|$  and  $|B^0| = 1$  again.

Now let's evaluate the integral  $\int_{M_3^{[0,\epsilon)}} A \cdot \hat{A}$  with Dirichlet boundary condition  $A^{xy}|_{z=0} = A^{xy}|_{z=\epsilon} = 0$ . At this stage, we need to regularize the spacetime and write,

$$\int_{M_2 \times [0,\epsilon]} (A^{xy} \hat{A}^z + A^z \hat{A}^{xy}) = \sum_{i=1}^{L_x} \left( w_{y,i+\frac{1}{2}} \left[ \sum_{k=1}^{L_\epsilon} \hat{A}^z_{i+\frac{1}{2},j+\frac{1}{2},k} \right]^y \right) + \sum_{j=1}^{L_y} \left( w_{x,j+\frac{1}{2}} \left[ \sum_{k=1}^{L_\epsilon} \hat{A}^z_{i+\frac{1}{2},j+\frac{1}{2},k} \right]^x \right) + \sum_{i=1}^{L_x} \left( w_{z,y;i} \sum_{j=1}^{L_y} \hat{A}^{xy}_{i,j,k+\frac{1}{2}} \right) + \sum_{j=1}^{L_y} \left( w_{z,x;j} \sum_{i=1}^{L_x} \hat{A}^{xy}_{i,j,k+\frac{1}{2}} \right), \quad (C.27)$$

where  $L_{\epsilon}$  is the number of sites between  $[0, \epsilon)$  and  $\omega$  are the holonomies of A.  $\sum_{j=1}^{L_y} \hat{A}_{i,j,k+\frac{1}{2}}^{xy}, \sum_{i=1}^{L_x} \hat{A}_{i,j,k+\frac{1}{2}}^{xy}$  are strip operators of the dual field  $\hat{A}$  and they generate the subsystem symmetry as mentioned in (3.30),

$$U_{i}^{y} = \exp\left(i\pi \sum_{j=1}^{L_{y}} \hat{A}_{i,j,k+\frac{1}{2}}^{xy}\right), \quad U_{j}^{x} = \left(i\pi \sum_{i=1}^{L_{x}} \hat{A}_{i,j,k+\frac{1}{2}}^{xy}\right).$$
(C.28)

The line operator  $\sum_{k=1}^{\epsilon} \hat{A}_{i+\frac{1}{2},j+\frac{1}{2},k}^{z}$  of the dual field  $\hat{A}^{z}$  are subsystem symmetry defects. Recall that the line operator can be decomposed into two line operators separately movable along x and y directions and we use the labels  $[\cdots]^{x}$  and  $[\cdots]^{y}$  to represent them.

We will take the limit  $\epsilon \to 0$  while fixing the holonomies w. The first line vanishes in the limit. Another point of view is, since  $A^{xy}|_{z=0} = A^{xy}|_{z=\epsilon} = 0$  the holonomies of  $A^{xy}$  vanishes and  $w_{y,i+\frac{1}{2}} = w_{x,j+\frac{1}{2}} = 0$  and first line is trivial. Therefore we only need to consider the second line which implies the fusion rule,

$$\mathcal{N}^{\text{sub}\dagger} \times \mathcal{N}^{\text{sub}} = \sum_{w_{z,y;i}, w_{z,x;j}/\sim} (U_i^y)^{w_{z,y;i}} (U_j^x)^{w_{z,x;j}} = \frac{1}{2} \prod_{i=1}^{L_x} (1 + U_i^y) \prod_{j=1}^{L_y} \left( 1 + U_j^x \right), \quad (C.29)$$

where we have used  $|H^0_{\text{sub}}(M_3^{[0,\epsilon]}, M_{2|0} \cup M_{2|\epsilon}, \mathbb{Z}_2)| = 1$ <sup>11</sup> and  $\mathcal{N}^{\text{sub}\dagger}$  is normalized as  $\mathcal{N}^{\text{sub}\dagger} = \chi[M_3^{\geq 0}, \mathbb{Z}_2]\mathcal{N}^{\text{sub}}$ . In the sum, we mod out the gauge redundancy ~ of the holonomies.

Let's then consider the case where the defect  $\mathcal{N}^{\text{sub}}$  is along the *x-z* plane and acts as a symmetry defect. The derivation of the fusion rule is similar and we have,

$$\frac{|C_{\text{sub}}^{1}(M_{3}^{\geq 0}, M_{2|0}, \mathbb{Z}_{2})||C_{\text{sub}}^{0}(M_{3}^{\geq \epsilon}, M_{2|\epsilon}, \mathbb{Z}_{2})||C_{\text{sub}}^{0}(M_{3}^{\geq 0}, \mathbb{Z}_{2})||C_{\text{sub}}^{0}(M_{3}^{\geq \epsilon}, \mathbb{Z}_{2})|}{\times \sum_{\substack{A \in C_{\text{sub}}^{1}(M_{3}^{\geq 0}, \mathbb{Z}_{2})\\ \widetilde{A} \in C_{\text{sub}}^{1}(M_{3}^{\geq \epsilon}, \mathbb{Z}_{2})\\ \widetilde{A} \in C_{\text{sub}}^{1}(M_{3}^{\geq \epsilon}, \mathbb{Z}_{2})}} Z[M_{3}^{\geq 0}, A](-1)^{\int_{M_{3}^{[0,\epsilon)}} A \cdot \hat{A} + \int_{M_{3}^{\geq \epsilon}} (A - \hat{A}) \cdot \widetilde{A} + \int_{M_{3}^{\geq 0}} \phi \delta A + \int_{M_{2|0}} \phi \partial_{x} A^{z} + \int_{M_{3}^{\geq \epsilon}} \widetilde{\phi} \delta \widetilde{A} + \int_{M_{2|\epsilon}} \widetilde{\phi} \partial_{x} \widetilde{A}^{z}}.$$

$$(C.30)$$

where the difference is that  $M_{2|0}$  and  $M_{2|\epsilon}$  are the x-z plane located at y = 0 and  $y = \epsilon$ , and summing over the Lagrangian multiplier  $\phi$  at  $M_2$  enforces  $\partial_x A^z = 0$  as discussed at the beginning of this section. It has the advantage that,

$$(-1)^{\int_{M_{3}^{\geq\epsilon}}\widetilde{\phi}\delta\widetilde{A}+\int_{M_{2}|\epsilon}}\widetilde{\phi}\partial_{x}\widetilde{A}^{z}} = (-1)^{\int_{M_{3}^{\geq\epsilon}}\delta\widetilde{\phi}\cdot\widetilde{A}},$$
(C.31)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup>The elements f in  $H^0_{\text{sub}}(M_3^{[0,\epsilon]}, M_{2|0} \cup M_{2|\epsilon}, \mathbb{Z}_2)$  should satisfies  $\partial_x \partial_y f = \partial_z f = 0$  and f = 0 at the boundary. They fix f to be trivial.

which is the same as before. The remaining derivations are exactly the same and we get,

$$\frac{\chi[M_3^{\geq\epsilon}, \mathbb{Z}_2]^{-1}}{|H^0_{\rm sub}(M_3^{[0,\epsilon]}, M_{2|0} \cup M_{2|\epsilon}, \mathbb{Z}_2)|} \sum_{A \in H^1_{\rm sub}(M_3^{[0,\epsilon]}, M_{2|0} \cup M_{2|\epsilon}, \mathbb{Z}_2)} Z[M_3^{\geq 0}, A + \hat{A}_{M_3^{\geq\epsilon}}](-1)^{\int_{M_3^{[0,\epsilon]}} A \cdot \hat{A}}.$$
(C.32)

We then regularize the integral  $\int_{M_{\alpha}^{[0,\epsilon)}} A \cdot \hat{A}$  in the same way,

$$\int_{M_{2}\times[0,\epsilon]} (A^{xy}\hat{A}^{z} + A^{z}\hat{A}^{xy}) = \sum_{i=1}^{L_{x}} \left( w_{y,i+\frac{1}{2}} \left[ \sum_{k=1}^{L_{z}} \hat{A}^{z}_{i+\frac{1}{2},j+\frac{1}{2},k} \right]^{y} \right) + \sum_{j=1}^{L_{\epsilon}} \left( w_{x,j+\frac{1}{2}} \left[ \sum_{k=1}^{L_{z}} \hat{A}^{z}_{i+\frac{1}{2},j+\frac{1}{2},k} \right]^{x} \right) + \sum_{i=1}^{L_{x}} \left( w_{z,y;i} \sum_{j=1}^{L_{\epsilon}} \hat{A}^{xy}_{i,j,k+\frac{1}{2}} \right) + \sum_{j=1}^{L_{\epsilon}} \left( w_{z,x;j} \sum_{i=1}^{L_{x}} \hat{A}^{xy}_{i,j,k+\frac{1}{2}} \right). \quad (C.33)$$

If we take  $\epsilon \to 0$  while fixing the holonomies w, we only need to keep the first term. Recall that from (3.30) we have,

$$\exp\left(i\pi\left[\sum_{k=1}^{L_{z}}\hat{A}_{i+\frac{1}{2},j+\frac{1}{2},k}^{z}\right]^{y}\right) \equiv \hat{W}_{z,y}(x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}) \leftrightarrow \prod_{i' \le i} U_{0,i}^{yz}.$$
(C.34)

The fusion rule is then,

$$\mathcal{N}^{\mathrm{sub}\dagger} \times \mathcal{N}^{\mathrm{sub}} = \sum_{w_{y,i+\frac{1}{2}}} \prod_{i=1}^{L_x} \left( \prod_{i' \le i} U_{0,i}^{yz} \right)^{w_{y,i+\frac{1}{2}}}.$$
 (C.35)

We can recover (2.22) using  $w_{y,i+\frac{1}{2}} = t_i^y + t_{i+1}^y$ .

**Open Access.** This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC-BY4.0), which permits any use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author(s) and source are credited.

## References

- J. Haah, Local stabilizer codes in three dimensions without string logical operators, Phys. Rev. A 83 (2011) 042330 [arXiv:1101.1962] [INSPIRE].
- J. Haah, Lattice quantum codes and exotic topological phases of matter, Ph.D. thesis, Caltech, U.S.A. (2013) DOI:10.7907/GCYW-ZE58 [INSPIRE].
- [3] S. Vijay, J. Haah and L. Fu, Fracton Topological Order, Generalized Lattice Gauge Theory and Duality, Phys. Rev. B 94 (2016) 235157 [arXiv:1603.04442] [INSPIRE].
- [4] H. Ma, E. Lake, X. Chen and M. Hermele, Fracton topological order via coupled layers, Phys. Rev. B 95 (2017) 245126 [arXiv:1701.00747] [INSPIRE].
- [5] W. Shirley, K. Slagle, Z. Wang and X. Chen, Fracton Models on General Three-Dimensional Manifolds, Phys. Rev. X 8 (2018) 031051 [arXiv:1712.05892] [INSPIRE].
- [6] W. Shirley, K. Slagle and X. Chen, Fractional excitations in foliated fracton phases, Annals Phys. 410 (2019) 167922 [arXiv:1806.08625] [INSPIRE].

- [7] W. Shirley, K. Slagle and X. Chen, Foliated fracton order in the checkerboard model, Phys. Rev. B 99 (2019) 115123 [arXiv:1806.08633] [INSPIRE].
- [8] K. Slagle, Foliated Quantum Field Theory of Fracton Order, Phys. Rev. Lett. 126 (2021) 101603
   [arXiv:2008.03852] [INSPIRE].
- [9] K.T. Tian, E. Samperton and Z. Wang, Haah codes on general three-manifolds, Annals Phys. 412 (2020) 168014 [arXiv:1812.02101] [INSPIRE].
- [10] X. Shen et al., Fracton topological order at finite temperature, Phys. Rev. Res. 4 (2022) L032008 [arXiv:2109.06887] [INSPIRE].
- [11] N. Seiberg and S.-H. Shao, Exotic U(1) Symmetries, Duality, and Fractons in 3+1-Dimensional Quantum Field Theory, SciPost Phys. 9 (2020) 046 [arXiv:2004.00015] [INSPIRE].
- [12] N. Seiberg and S.-H. Shao, Exotic Symmetries, Duality, and Fractons in 2+1-Dimensional Quantum Field Theory, SciPost Phys. 10 (2021) 027 [arXiv:2003.10466] [INSPIRE].
- [13] N. Seiberg and S.-H. Shao, Exotic  $\mathbb{Z}_N$  symmetries, duality, and fractons in 3+1-dimensional quantum field theory, SciPost Phys. 10 (2021) 003 [arXiv:2004.06115] [INSPIRE].
- [14] J.F. San Miguel, A. Dua and D.J. Williamson, Bifurcating subsystem symmetric entanglement renormalization in two dimensions, Phys. Rev. B 103 (2021) 035148 [arXiv:2010.15124]
   [INSPIRE].
- [15] Y. You, J. Bibo, F. Pollmann and T.L. Hughes, Fracton critical point at a higher-order topological phase transition, Phys. Rev. B 106 (2022) 235130 [arXiv:2008.01746] [INSPIRE].
- [16] H. He, Y. Zheng, B.A. Bernevig and N. Regnault, Entanglement Entropy From Tensor Network States for Stabilizer Codes, Phys. Rev. B 97 (2018) 125102 [arXiv:1710.04220] [INSPIRE].
- [17] H. Ma et al., Topological Entanglement Entropy of Fracton Stabilizer Codes, Phys. Rev. B 97 (2018) 125101 [arXiv:1710.01744] [INSPIRE].
- [18] R.M. Nandkishore and M. Hermele, Fractons, Ann. Rev. Condens. Mat. Phys. 10 (2019) 295 [arXiv:1803.11196] [INSPIRE].
- [19] M. Pretko, X. Chen and Y. You, Fracton Phases of Matter, Int. J. Mod. Phys. A 35 (2020) 2030003 [arXiv:2001.01722] [INSPIRE].
- [20] M. Pretko, The Fracton Gauge Principle, Phys. Rev. B 98 (2018) 115134 [arXiv:1807.11479]
   [INSPIRE].
- [21] M. Pretko, Subdimensional Particle Structure of Higher Rank U(1) Spin Liquids, Phys. Rev. B 95 (2017) 115139 [arXiv:1604.05329] [INSPIRE].
- [22] M. Pretko, Generalized Electromagnetism of Subdimensional Particles: A Spin Liquid Story, Phys. Rev. B 96 (2017) 035119 [arXiv:1606.08857] [INSPIRE].
- [23] H. Ma, M. Hermele and X. Chen, Fracton topological order from the Higgs and partial-confinement mechanisms of rank-two gauge theory, Phys. Rev. B 98 (2018) 035111
   [arXiv:1802.10108] [INSPIRE].
- [24] D. Bulmash and M. Barkeshli, The Higgs Mechanism in Higher-Rank Symmetric U(1) Gauge Theories, Phys. Rev. B 97 (2018) 235112 [arXiv:1802.10099] [INSPIRE].
- [25] K. Slagle, D. Aasen and D. Williamson, Foliated Field Theory and String-Membrane-Net Condensation Picture of Fracton Order, SciPost Phys. 6 (2019) 043 [arXiv:1812.01613] [INSPIRE].

- [26] W. Shirley, K. Slagle and X. Chen, Foliated fracton order from gauging subsystem symmetries, SciPost Phys. 6 (2019) 041 [arXiv:1806.08679] [INSPIRE].
- [27] W. Shirley, K. Slagle and X. Chen, Twisted foliated fracton phases, Phys. Rev. B 102 (2020) 115103 [arXiv:1907.09048] [INSPIRE].
- [28] S.D. Pace and X.-G. Wen, Position-dependent excitations and UV/IR mixing in the ZN rank-2 toric code and its low-energy effective field theory, Phys. Rev. B 106 (2022) 045145 [arXiv:2204.07111] [INSPIRE].
- [29] Y.-T. Oh et al., Aspects of ZN rank-2 gauge theory in (2+1) dimensions: Construction schemes, holonomies, and sublattice one-form symmetries, Phys. Rev. B 107 (2023) 155151
   [arXiv:2301.04706] [INSPIRE].
- [30] K. Ohmori and S. Shimamura, Foliated-exotic duality in fractonic BF theories, SciPost Phys. 14 (2023) 164 [arXiv:2210.11001] [INSPIRE].
- [31] R.C. Spieler, Exotic field theories for (hybrid) fracton phases from imposing constraints in foliated field theory, JHEP 09 (2023) 178 [arXiv:2304.13067] [INSPIRE].
- [32] J.P. Ibieta-Jimenez, L.N.Q. Xavier, M. Petrucci and P. Teotonio-Sobrinho, Fractonlike phases from subsystem symmetries, Phys. Rev. B 102 (2020) 045104 [arXiv:1908.07601] [INSPIRE].
- [33] P. Gorantla, H.T. Lam, N. Seiberg and S.-H. Shao, Global dipole symmetry, compact Lifshitz theory, tensor gauge theory, and fractons, Phys. Rev. B 106 (2022) 045112 [arXiv:2201.10589] [INSPIRE].
- [34] L. Bidussi et al., Fractons, dipole symmetries and curved spacetime, SciPost Phys. 12 (2022) 205 [arXiv:2111.03668] [INSPIRE].
- [35] C.D. Batista and Z. Nussinov, Generalized Elitzur's theorem and dimensional reduction, Phys. Rev. B 72 (2005) 045137 [cond-mat/0410599] [INSPIRE].
- [36] Z. Nussinov and G. Ortiz, Sufficient symmetry conditions for Topological Quantum Order, Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. 106 (2009) 16944 [cond-mat/0605316] [INSPIRE].
- [37] Z. Nussinov and G. Ortiz, A symmetry principle for topological quantum order, Annals Phys. 324 (2009) 977 [cond-mat/0702377] [INSPIRE].
- [38] P. Gorantla, H.T. Lam, N. Seiberg and S.-H. Shao, Low-energy limit of some exotic lattice theories and UV/IR mixing, Phys. Rev. B 104 (2021) 235116 [arXiv:2108.00020] [INSPIRE].
- [39] M. Qi, L. Radzihovsky and M. Hermele, Fracton phases via exotic higher-form symmetry-breaking, Annals Phys. 424 (2021) 168360 [arXiv:2010.02254] [INSPIRE].
- [40] J. Distler, A. Karch and A. Raz, Spontaneously broken subsystem symmetries, JHEP 03 (2022) 016 [arXiv:2110.12611] [INSPIRE].
- [41] B.C. Rayhaun and D.J. Williamson, Higher-form subsystem symmetry breaking: Subdimensional criticality and fracton phase transitions, SciPost Phys. 15 (2023) 017 [arXiv:2112.12735]
   [INSPIRE].
- [42] F.J. Burnell et al., Anomaly inflow for subsystem symmetries, Phys. Rev. B 106 (2022) 085113
   [arXiv:2110.09529] [INSPIRE].
- [43] C.-T. Hsieh, Y. Nakayama and Y. Tachikawa, Fermionic minimal models, Phys. Rev. Lett. 126 (2021) 195701 [arXiv:2002.12283] [INSPIRE].
- [44] Y. Fukusumi, Y. Tachikawa and Y. Zheng, Fermionization and boundary states in 1+1 dimensions, SciPost Phys. 11 (2021) 082 [arXiv:2103.00746] [INSPIRE].

- [45] H. Ebisu and M. Watanabe, Fermionization of conformal boundary states, Phys. Rev. B 104 (2021) 195124 [arXiv:2103.01101] [INSPIRE].
- [46] A. Karch, D. Tong and C. Turner, A Web of 2d Dualities: Z<sub>2</sub> Gauge Fields and Arf Invariants, SciPost Phys. 7 (2019) 007 [arXiv:1902.05550] [INSPIRE].
- [47] W. Ji, S.-H. Shao and X.-G. Wen, Topological Transition on the Conformal Manifold, Phys. Rev. Res. 2 (2020) 033317 [arXiv:1909.01425] [INSPIRE].
- [48] D. Gaiotto, A. Kapustin, N. Seiberg and B. Willett, Generalized Global Symmetries, JHEP 02 (2015) 172 [arXiv:1412.5148] [INSPIRE].
- [49] Z. Duan, Q. Jia and S. Lee,  $\mathbb{Z}_N$  Duality and Parafermions Revisited, JHEP 11 (2023) 206 [arXiv:2309.01913] [INSPIRE].
- [50] A. Kapustin, R. Thorngren, A. Turzillo and Z. Wang, Fermionic Symmetry Protected Topological Phases and Cobordisms, JHEP 12 (2015) 052 [arXiv:1406.7329] [INSPIRE].
- [51] A. Kapustin and R. Thorngren, Fermionic SPT phases in higher dimensions and bosonization, JHEP 10 (2017) 080 [arXiv:1701.08264] [INSPIRE].
- [52] T. Senthil, D.T. Son, C. Wang and C. Xu, Duality between (2+1)d Quantum Critical Points, Phys. Rept. 827 (2019) 1 [arXiv:1810.05174] [INSPIRE].
- [53] J. Frohlich, J. Fuchs, I. Runkel and C. Schweigert, Kramers-Wannier duality from conformal defects, Phys. Rev. Lett. 93 (2004) 070601 [cond-mat/0404051] [INSPIRE].
- [54] D. Aasen, R.S.K. Mong and P. Fendley, Topological Defects on the Lattice I: The Ising model, J. Phys. A 49 (2016) 354001 [arXiv:1601.07185] [INSPIRE].
- [55] S.R. Coleman, The Quantum Sine-Gordon Equation as the Massive Thirring Model, Phys. Rev. D 11 (1975) 2088 [INSPIRE].
- [56] F.D.M. Haldane, Luttinger liquid theory of one-dimensional quantum fluids. I. Properties of the Luttinger model and their extension to the general 1D interacting spinless Fermi gas, J. Phys. C 14 (1981) 2585 [INSPIRE].
- [57] E. Witten, Nonabelian Bosonization in Two-Dimensions, Commun. Math. Phys. 92 (1984) 455
   [INSPIRE].
- [58] N. Tantivasadakarn, Jordan-Wigner Dualities for Translation-Invariant Hamiltonians in Any Dimension: Emergent Fermions in Fracton Topological Order, Phys. Rev. Res. 2 (2020) 023353 [arXiv:2002.11345] [INSPIRE].
- [59] W. Shirley, Fractonic order and emergent fermionic gauge theory, arXiv: 2002.12026 [INSPIRE].
- [60] W. Cao, L. Li, M. Yamazaki and Y. Zheng, Subsystem non-invertible symmetry operators and defects, SciPost Phys. 15 (2023) 155 [arXiv:2304.09886] [INSPIRE].
- [61] W. Cao, M. Yamazaki and Y. Zheng, Boson-fermion duality with subsystem symmetry, Phys. Rev. B 106 (2022) 075150 [arXiv:2206.02727] [INSPIRE].
- [62] D. Gaiotto and J. Kulp, Orbifold groupoids, JHEP 02 (2021) 132 [arXiv: 2008.05960] [INSPIRE].
- [63] F. Apruzzi et al., Symmetry TFTs from String Theory, Commun. Math. Phys. 402 (2023) 895 [arXiv:2112.02092] [INSPIRE].
- [64] Y.-H. Lin, M. Okada, S. Seifnashri and Y. Tachikawa, Asymptotic density of states in 2d CFTs with non-invertible symmetries, JHEP 03 (2023) 094 [arXiv:2208.05495] [INSPIRE].
- [65] J. Kaidi, K. Ohmori and Y. Zheng, Symmetry TFTs for Non-invertible Defects, Commun. Math. Phys. 404 (2023) 1021 [arXiv:2209.11062] [INSPIRE].

- [66] M. van Beest, D.S.W. Gould, S. Schafer-Nameki and Y.-N. Wang, Symmetry TFTs for 3d QFTs from M-theory, JHEP 02 (2023) 226 [arXiv:2210.03703] [INSPIRE].
- [67] J. Kaidi, E. Nardoni, G. Zafrir and Y. Zheng, Symmetry TFTs and anomalies of non-invertible symmetries, JHEP 10 (2023) 053 [arXiv:2301.07112] [INSPIRE].
- [68] L. Bhardwaj and S. Schafer-Nameki, Generalized Charges, Part II: Non-Invertible Symmetries and the Symmetry TFT, arXiv:2305.17159 [INSPIRE].
- [69] J. Chen, W. Cui, B. Haghighat and Y.-N. Wang, SymTFTs and duality defects from 6d SCFTs on 4-manifolds, JHEP 11 (2023) 208 [arXiv:2305.09734] [INSPIRE].
- [70] D.S. Freed, G.W. Moore and C. Teleman, *Topological symmetry in quantum field theory*, arXiv:2209.07471 [INSPIRE].
- [71] A. Antinucci et al., Anomalies of non-invertible self-duality symmetries: fractionalization and gauging, arXiv:2308.11707 [INSPIRE].
- [72] C. Cordova, P.-S. Hsin and C. Zhang, Anomalies of Non-Invertible Symmetries in (3+1)d, arXiv:2308.11706 [INSPIRE].
- [73] F. Apruzzi, F. Bonetti, D.S.W. Gould and S. Schafer-Nameki, Aspects of Categorical Symmetries from Branes: SymTFTs and Generalized Charges, arXiv:2306.16405 [INSPIRE].
- [74] A. Antinucci et al., The holography of non-invertible self-duality symmetries, arXiv:2210.09146
   [INSPIRE].
- [75] W. Ji and X.-G. Wen, Categorical symmetry and noninvertible anomaly in symmetry-breaking and topological phase transitions, Phys. Rev. Res. 2 (2020) 033417 [arXiv:1912.13492] [INSPIRE].
- [76] L. Kong et al., Algebraic higher symmetry and categorical symmetry a holographic and entanglement view of symmetry, Phys. Rev. Res. 2 (2020) 043086 [arXiv:2005.14178] [INSPIRE].
- [77] S.D. Pace, Emergent generalized symmetries in ordered phases, arXiv:2308.05730 [INSPIRE].
- [78] P. Gorantla, H.T. Lam, N. Seiberg and S.-H. Shao, fcc lattice, checkerboards, fractons, and quantum field theory, Phys. Rev. B 103 (2021) 205116 [arXiv:2010.16414] [INSPIRE].
- [79] N. Seiberg and S.-H. Shao, Majorana chain and Ising model (non-invertible) translations, anomalies, and emanant symmetries, SciPost Phys. 16 (2024) 064 [arXiv:2307.02534]
   [INSPIRE].
- [80] J. Fuchs, C. Schweigert and A. Valentino, Bicategories for boundary conditions and for surface defects in 3-d TFT, Commun. Math. Phys. 321 (2013) 543 [arXiv:1203.4568] [INSPIRE].
- [81] K. Roumpedakis, S. Seifnashri and S.-H. Shao, Higher Gauging and Non-invertible Condensation Defects, Commun. Math. Phys. 401 (2023) 3043 [arXiv:2204.02407] [INSPIRE].
- [82] S. Liu and W. Ji, Towards non-invertible anomalies from generalized Ising models, SciPost Phys. 15 (2023) 150 [arXiv:2208.09101] [INSPIRE].
- [83] W.B. Fontana and R.G. Pereira, Boundary modes in the Chamon model, SciPost Phys. 15 (2023) 010 [arXiv:2210.09867] [INSPIRE].
- [84] Z.-X. Luo, R.C. Spieler, H.-Y. Sun and A. Karch, Boundary theory of the X-cube model in the continuum, Phys. Rev. B 106 (2022) 195102 [arXiv:2206.14829] [INSPIRE].
- [85] P.-S. Hsin, Z.-X. Luo and A. Malladi, Gapped interfaces in fracton models and foliated fields, JHEP 11 (2023) 089 [arXiv:2308.04489] [INSPIRE].

- [86] S. Pai and M. Hermele, Fracton fusion and statistics, Phys. Rev. B 100 (2019) 195136 [arXiv:1903.11625] [INSPIRE].
- [87] H. Song, N. Tantivasadakarn, W. Shirley and M. Hermele, Fracton Self-Statistics, Phys. Rev. Lett. 132 (2024) 016604 [arXiv:2304.00028] [INSPIRE].
- [88] A. Kitaev, Anyons in an exactly solved model and beyond, Annals Phys. 321 (2006) 2 [cond-mat/0506438] [INSPIRE].
- [89] J. Alicea and P. Fendley, Topological phases with parafermions: theory and blueprints, Ann. Rev. Condens. Mat. Phys. 7 (2016) 119 [arXiv:1504.02476] [INSPIRE].
- [90] Y. Yao and A. Furusaki, *Parafermionization, bosonization, and critical parafermionic theories*, JHEP 04 (2021) 285 [arXiv:2012.07529] [INSPIRE].
- [91] Y. Choi et al., Noninvertible duality defects in 3+1 dimensions, Phys. Rev. D 105 (2022) 125016
   [arXiv:2111.01139] [INSPIRE].
- [92] J.M. Maldacena, G.W. Moore and N. Seiberg, *D-brane charges in five-brane backgrounds*, *JHEP* 10 (2001) 005 [hep-th/0108152] [INSPIRE].
- [93] T. Banks and N. Seiberg, Symmetries and Strings in Field Theory and Gravity, Phys. Rev. D 83 (2011) 084019 [arXiv:1011.5120] [INSPIRE].
- [94] A. Kapustin and N. Seiberg, *Coupling a QFT to a TQFT and Duality*, *JHEP* **04** (2014) 001 [arXiv:1401.0740] [INSPIRE].